

University of Texas at Tyler Scholar Works at UT Tyler

Human Resource Development Theses and Dissertations

Human Resource Development

Summer 7-18-2019

EFFECTS OF THE DIMENSIONS OF QUALITY OF WORK LIFE ON TURNOVER INTENTION OF MILLENNIAL EMPLOYEES IN THE U.S.

Julie Lewis University of Texas at Tyler

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uttyler.edu/hrd_grad Part of the <u>Benefits and Compensation Commons</u>, and the <u>Training and Development</u> <u>Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Lewis, Julie, "EFFECTS OF THE DIMENSIONS OF QUALITY OF WORK LIFE ON TURNOVER INTENTION OF MILLENNIAL EMPLOYEES IN THE U.S." (2019). *Human Resource Development Theses and Dissertations*. Paper 45. http://hdl.handle.net/10950/1567

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Human Resource Development at Scholar Works at UT Tyler. It has been accepted for inclusion in Human Resource Development Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholar Works at UT Tyler. For more information, please contact tbianchi@uttyler.edu.



EFFECTS OF THE DIMENSIONS OF QUALITY OF WORK LIFE ON TURNOVER INTENTION OF MILLENNIAL EMPLOYEES IN THE U.S.

by

JULIE ROBERTS LEWIS

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Human Resource Development

Greg G. Wang, Ph.D., Committee Chair

Soules College of Business

The University of Texas at Tyler May 2019 The University of Texas at Tyler Tyler, Texas

This is to certify that the Doctoral Dissertation of

JULIE ROBERTS LEWIS

has been approved for the dissertation requirement on May 29, 2019 for the Doctor of Philosophy

Approvals:

Dissertation Chair: Greg G. Wang, Ph.D.

andu D. Elly

Member: Andrea D. Ellinger, Ph.D.

Member: D. Harold Doty, Ph.D.

Interim Chair, Dept. of Human Resource Development: Mark R. Miller, Ph.D.

Interim Dean, Soules College of Business Roger Lirely, D.B.A.

© Copyright by Julie Roberts Lewis 2019 All rights reserved

Dedication

First, I'd like to thank God and my Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ, for giving me the strength and wisdom required to endure this phase. Second, this dissertation and the resulting degree are dedicated to my husband (Shannon), son (Dylan), mother (Bernita), sister (Shontel), and father-in-law (Charles) who have been my support and the source of my inspiration in the achievement of this personal goal. Throughout the doctoral journey, they continuously offered encouragement and comfort. To each of you, I am forever grateful. Third, dedication is owed to my late grandmother, Mary L. Roberts. She dreamed "BIG" and always told me that one day I'd be a doctor or lawyer. At that time, I did not fully understand the power of speaking things into existence. Thank you, Grandma for always believing in me.

Finally, to the late Dr. Jerry Gilley for the opportunity to be a part of the doctoral program at The University of Texas at Tyler, I thank you. The investments that you made into my personal and professional growth are indescribable and immeasurable. I can still hear you saying, "Julie, this is all a part of the process. Accept the challenge, learn the lessons, and keep moving forward while focusing on the goal. When all is said and done, you will prevail." Dr. Gilley was a great leader, mentor, friend, and confidant. He created legacies that will take this generation and future generations to unimaginable levels.

#GoneTooSoon

#GilleyGang

Acknowledgements

I am deeply grateful for the love and support of my family throughout this exciting journey. Thank you, Shannon and Dylan, for always giving me the encouragement, time, and space that I felt was needed to be accomplish my goals. To my dissertation committee, Dr. Greg Wang, Dr. Andrea Ellinger, and Dr. Harold Doty, thank you for the guidance and mentorship throughout this most challenging phase of the journey. I appreciate your thoughtful, detailed, and value-added feedback. Dr. Wang, I appreciate your willingness to serve as my dissertation chair. Special thanks to Dr. Ellinger ("Dr. E") for helping me to remain calm and positive, even in the midst of the storms. You were always honest, fair, and uncompromising. Many, many thanks to Dr. Doty, for the countless and extensive brainstorming sessions. On numerous occasions, you actually made my brain hurt by challenging my views and analyses ②. Our sessions never ended without assurance there was a path to move forward. I am grateful also for the environment at The University of Texas at Tyler which compelled me to not only embrace the world of data analytics but also to conquer the analyses using various software packages. There is such a great sense of reward in self-taught accomplishments. Finally, for the everlasting friendships from my 2016 Cohort members and other cohorts, I am thankful for the support system and feel extremely fortunate for the opportunity to have shared so many memorable experiences.

List of Tables	
List of Figures	vi
Abstract	vii
Chapter One - Introduction	1
Background to the Problem	1
Workplace Dynamics	2
Millennials	4
Turnover Intention of Millennials	6
Statement of the Problem	6
Purpose of the Study	7
Theoretical Underpinnings	8
Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory	8
Becker's Side-Bet Theory	9
A Brief Overview of the Research Variables	10
Quality of Work Life	10
Job Satisfaction	11
Organizational Commitment	11
Turnover Intention	12
Research Hypotheses	12
Overview of the Design of the Study	15
Population, Sample Frame, and Sample	15
Data Collection Procedures	16
Data Analysis	16
Significance of the Study	16
Assumptions	19
Delimitations	19
Definition of Terms	20
Structure and Organization of the Dissertation	22
Chapter Two - Literature Review	24
Literature Search Strategy	24
Millennial Generation in the U.S.	26
Quality of Work Life	31
Job Satisfaction	33
Quality of Work Life and Job Satisfaction	34
Organizational Commitment	37
Affective Commitment	39
Continuance Commitment	39
Normative Commitment	40
Quality of Work Life and Organizational Commitment	40
Turnover Intention	45

Table of Contents

Quality of Work Life and Turnover Intention	45
Job Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment	49
Quality of Work Life on Turnover Intention Through Job Satisfaction and	
Organizational Commitment	50
Rationale for Hypotheses and Conceptual Model	53
Theoretical Underpinnings	54
Literature Review Summary	59
Chapter Summary	62
Chapter Three – Methods	64
Research Purpose and Hypotheses	64
Research Design	66
Population and Sample	67
Measures	69
Dimensions of Quality of Work Life	69
Work/life balance	70
Job characteristics	70
Supervisory behavior	70
Compensation and benefits	71
Job Satisfaction	71
Three-Component Model of Organizational Commitment	72
Affective commitment	72
Continuance commitment	72
Normative commitment	73
Turnover Intention	73
Latent Marker Variable	73
Survey Design	74
Control Variables	75
Demographics	75
Common Method Variance	76
Data Collection Procedures	77
Sample Size	78
DataVerification	78
Data Cleaning and Procedures	78
Sample Representativeness	80
Missing Data	80
Construct Validity	80
Data Analysis	81
Limitations	82
Chapter Summary	84
Chapter Four – Results	85
Data Analysis	85
Data Verification: Factor Analysis	87
Descriptive Statistics	91
Validity and Reliability	93
• •	

Path Analysis	
Hypotheses Test	
Chapter Summary	
Chapter Five – Discussion	113
Hypothesis 1	
Hypothesis 2	
Hypothesis 3	
Hypothesis 4	
Hypothesis 5	
Hypothesis 6	
Implications	
Implications for HRD Research	
Implications for HRD Practice	
Limitations	121
Suggestions for Future Research	
Conclusion	
Significant QWL Factors for Millennials	124
	10.0
References	
Appendix A: Measurement Instrumentation	
Appendix B: Permission to Use Instruments	
Appendix C: IRB Approval	
Appendix D: Survey Ouestionnaire	
Appendix E: Data Cleaning Syntax	191
-rr	

List of Tables

Table 1	Literature Review Summary	59
Table 2	Control Variables ($n = 339$)	36
Table 3	Pattern and Struture Coefficients for the Five-Factor Correlated Model $(n = 339)$	39
Table 4	Delta Chi-square, Delta Degrees of Freedon, and Significance Comparison of Measurement Models $(n = 339)$	9 0
Table 5	Implied Correlations, Average Variance Extracted, and Composite Reliability $(n = 339)$	Ə 1
Table 6	Descriptive Statistics of the QWL Contruct $(n = 339)$	91
Table 7	Descriptive Statistics of the Job Satisfaction Contruct ($n = 339$)	92
Table 8	Descriptive Statistics of the Organizational Commitment Construct $(n = 339)$	92
Table 9	Descriptive Statistics of the Turnover Intention Construct ($n = 339$)	93
Table 10	Five-Factor Correlated Re-specified Model Fit Measures $(n = 339)$	95
Table 11	Fit Indices for Measurement Models ($n = 339$)	98
Table 12	Pattern and Structure Coefficientsfor the Seven-Factor (Best Fitting) Structural Model	00
Table 13	Fit Indices for Strutural Models ($n = 339$))3
Table 14	Delta Chi-square, Delta Degrees of Freedon, and Significance Comparison of Structural Models ($n = 339$)	04
Table 15	Model Fit Measures - Model 1 ($n = 339$))5
Table 16	Bootstrap Estimates of Direct Effects of Model 1 ($n = 339$) 10)6
Table 17	Bootstrap Estimates of Indirect Effects of Model 1 ($n = 339$) 10	07

Table 18	Decomposition of Implied Correlations of Model 1 ($n = 339$)	108
Table 19	Model Fit Measures - Model 3 ($n = 339$)	109
Table 20	Results of Predicted Hypotheses	111

List of Figures

Figure 1.	Percent U.S. Labor Force by Beneration	27
Figure 2.	Conceptual Model	54
Figure 3.	Re-specified Measurement Model with Standardized Estimates r ² Reported	94
Figure 4.	Common Method Bias Model (Unconstrained) Model with Unstandardized Estimates and r ² Reported	96
Figure 5.	Common Method Bias Model (Constrained) Model with Unstandardized and r ² Reported.	97
Figure 6.	Saturated Structural (Best Fitting) Model, Model 1, with Standardized Estimates and r ² Reported 1	01
Figure 7.	Structural Model 3, Manager's Model, with Standardized Estimates and r^2 Reported 1	09

Abstract

EFFECTS OF THE DIMENSIONS OF QUALITY OF WORK LIFE ON TURNOVER INTENTION OF MILLENNIAL EMPLOYEES IN THE U.S.

Julie Roberts Lewis

Dissertation Chair: Greg G. Wang, Ph.D.

The University of Texas at Tyler May 2019

Voluntary employee turnover, or quitting jobs, in the U.S. has been steadily increasing since 2009. This study investigated the relationships among the dimensions of quality of work life (QWL), job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention among millennial employees in the U.S. It sought to determine whether statistically significant relationships existed among these variables. The study tested a model of the relationships among the aforementioned constructs using structural equation modeling with the IBM[®] SPSS[®] Amos 25.0 (SPSS) software package.

Using maximum likelihood estimation (MLE), 339 respondents drawn from Amazon Mechanical Turk (MTurk) were examined. Results showed that job characteristics and compensation and benefits had positive and significant effects on job satisfaction. Additionally, job satisfaction had statistically significant effects on organizational commitment and turnover intention. Neither of the dimensions of QWL had positive and significant relationships with organizational commitment. Finally,

vii

neither of the dimensions of QWL had direct and negatively significant relationships with turnover intention.

This study contributes to the literature by informing on which dimensions of QWL directly attribute to enhanced job satisfaction and reductions in turnover intention. Such knowledge provides a better understanding of millennial employees and may aid in turnover reductions and costs incurred by organizations that are related to turnover.

Keywords: quality of work life, work/life balance, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, compensation and benefits, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, turnover intention, turnover, millennials, and Generation Y.

Chapter One

Introduction

Voluntary turnover has long been a challenge faced by organizations. This study was designed to investigate the effects of the dimensions of quality of work life (QWL) on turnover intention of millennial employees in the U.S. QWL is an employees' perception of how the organizational environment meets their needs and well-being at work. In this chapter, the study is introduced by first presenting the background to the research problem. Then, the generational cohorts that comprise the U.S. workplace are acknowledged. While concentrating on the millennial employees, the largest cohort and focus of this study, further elaboration is placed on their position in the context of U.S. based organizations. Research literature on turnover and turnover intention is highlighted. The statement of the problem, purpose of the study, and theoretical underpinnings are presented. An overview of the concepts related to dimensions of QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention are presented. Finally, the research hypotheses and conceptual model followed by a brief overview of the design of the study, significance of the study, assumptions, delimitations, and definitions are presented.

Background to the Problem

Contemporary organizations are confronted with complex challenges, including retention of qualified employees to ensure organizations remain innovative and competitive (Agarwal & Sajid, 2017; Frese & Fay, 2000). When employees leave

organizations through voluntary turnover, unfavorable outcomes such as increased recruitment and training costs, loss of organizational knowledge, business disruptions, and poor customer satisfaction may occur (Aladwan, Bhanugopan, & Fish, 2013). Voluntary employee turnover negatively affects work efficiency of those remaining with the organization and is costly to the organization (Kacmar, Andrews, Van Rooy, Steilberg, & Cerrone, 2006). Turnover costs have been estimated to range from 1.5 to 2.5 times the annual earnings of the separated employee (Allen et al., 2010; Cascio, 2003; Cascio & Boudreau, 2008). To address these challenges, organizational leaders need to recruit and retain skilled and capable employees from the labor force (Schlechter, Syce, & Bussin, 2016). Such concerns are significant as they may have broader implications for organizational competitiveness (Allen, Bryant, & Vardaman, 2010).

Voluntary turnover does not just happen instantaneously. Turnover is the outcome of an employee's withdrawing process. The employee tends to go through a complex process of intermediary stages before the actual turnover occurs (Allisey, Noblet, Lamontagne, & Houdmont, 2014). Dissatisfaction, absenteeism, and reduced employee performance are just a few work-related factors that employees tend to experience prior to quitting a job (Yücel, 2012). A final behavioral tendency or orientation of that process, prior to actual turnover, is known as turnover intention (Tarigan & Ariani, 2015).

Workplace Dynamics

Changes to workplace dynamics in the U.S. have been attributed to a multigenerational employee population consisting of five generational cohorts (Bennett, Beehr, & Ivanitskaya, 2017; U.S. Census Bureau, 2017). A generational cohort is a

group of individuals close in age who shares a common identity due to their similar experiences of historical events within the same time period (Kowske, Rasch, & Wiley, 2010). Though five generational cohorts – Silent and Greatest, Baby Boomers, Generation X, Generation Y or millennials, and Generation Z – are present in the U.S. workplace, three groups dominate today's workforce (Fry, 2018). The oldest generation of workers, born in 1945 or earlier and known as the Silent and Greatest or Traditionalist generation, accounts for 2% of the labor force (Weidmer, 2015). The Baby Boomer generation, born between 1946 and 1964, represents 25% of the labor force (Fry, 2018; Weidmer, 2015). They are defined by the boom in U.S. birthrates following World War II.

Generation X or Xers, who were born between 1965 and 1980, account for onethird of the labor force (Chuang & Wang, 2018; Fry, 2018). They are characterized as Xers since they were born during a time of shifting societal values, when more divorces occurred, and when adult supervision declined. Millennials, born between 1981 and 1996, are the largest cohort, accounting for 35% of the labor force (U.S. Census Bureau, 2017). They are commonly referred to as Gen Y, Nexters, Generation Me, Boomer Babies, and the Digital Generation (Chuang & Wang, 2018; Great Expectations, 2016). The most recent and youngest generation of workers, born in 1997 or later, comprise 5% of the labor force and are known as the post-millennials, Generation Alpha, or Generation Z/Centennials (Brushardt, Young, & Bari, 2018; Fry, 2018; Nor, Nor, Ahmad, Khalid, & Ibrahim, 2017).

Millennials

Millennials are not only the largest labor force in the U.S., but they are also on the cusp of being the largest living adult generation (U.S. Census Bureau, 2017). Millennials are confident, rank higher in self-esteem, are very assertive compared to previous generations, and are considered to possess lower levels of organizational commitment (Jayasundera, Jayakody, & Jayawardana, 2017; Smith & Nichols, 2015). Furthermore, they are more likely to see their jobs as a dispensable piece of life's puzzle and presume total job mobility (Tulgan, 2016). Leaders are perplexed about the elevated levels of turnover among millennial employees. According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (USBLS; 2018) turnover among employees has been slowly but steadily increasing over the past two decades. As of January 2018, millennial employees reported they had worked for their current employers an average of only 3 years. Organizational leaders and managers need to understand what satisfies millennial employees and uncover the relationships, if any, that exist among the millennial generational cohort with regard to job satisfaction, and turnover intention (Abate, Shaefer, & Pavone, 2018; Guha, 2010).

According to Kaifi, Nafei, Khanfar, and Kaifi (2012), millennials are characterized as such because of their closeness to the new millennium and being raised in a more digital and technological age. Millennials hold different work values, have different personalities, and have different expectations relating to work preferences (Great Expectations, 2016). They enjoy spending more time with family, have less work centrality, and are not as committed to companies as previous generations of employees (Campione, 2015). Millennials are achievement focused, more accepting of changes in the workplace, seek rapid advancement, seek career and skill development, and desire a satisfying personal life. They are more willing to put forth extra effort to help an organization advance and become more competitive in the market (Kaifi et al., 2012). At the same time, millennials expect to be acknowledged and rewarded for their efforts.

In their formative years, the millennial generation was exposed to a different lifestyle than their predecessors. Differences included more education, higher competence in information and communication technologies (ICTs), and better use of social media (Deal, Altman, & Rogelberg, 2010; Nor et al., 2017; Pyöriä, Ojala, Saari, & Järvinen, 2017). Millennials became more dependent on technology at an earlier age and are therefore more proficient than prior generations (Smith & Nichols, 2015). Technology is an integral part of their lives since they have no recollection of a world without the internet (Brushardt et al., 2018). Many millennials believe the internet is as important as life's necessities, such as air, water, food, and shelter (Stewart, Oliver, Cravens, & Oishi, 2017). Since millennial employees have out-numbered other generational cohorts in the workplace, it is assumed more integrated technology has been implemented in work processes (Kaifi et al., 2012).

Millennials grew up participating in team sports and group learning sessions (Smith & Nichols, 2015). Accordingly, the concept of teams and groups transferred into the workplace because millennials appear to be more collaborative in the work environment than previous cohorts (Calk & Patrick, 2017). Millennials place a high value on teamwork and appreciate autonomy, fulfilling work, social consciousness, flexibility, work-life balance (WLB), and a high QWL (Kumar & Velmurugan, 2018; Meister & Willyerd, 2010). Millennial employees regard work as a part of life, not a detached activity that needs to be balanced by it (Meister & Willyerd, 2010).

Turnover Intention of Millennials

Turnover intention, a predictive measure of potential turnover, is related to an employees' psychological state (Griffeth, Hom, & Gaetner, 2000). Scholars have researched mitigating factors of turnover intention and improving individual and organizational outcomes (Mathieu & Zajac, 1990; Meyer & Allen, 1984; O'Reilly & Chatman, 1986; Parker & Gerbasi, 2016). The definition of turnover intention varies slightly among researchers; however, the overall intent of the definition is consistent. For example, Tett and Meyer (1993) defined turnover intention as "a conscious and deliberate willfulness to leave the organization" and described it as the "last phase in the sequence of withdrawal cognitions, a set to which thinking of leaving an organization and intent to actively search for alternative external employment opportunities belong" (p. 262).

Millennials place a higher value on leisure and WLB (Campione, 2015). They actively exist as change agents in the workplace, rejecting the norms of working long hours. They deal with unpalatable employer practices by expressing their concerns and walking away from their jobs faster than generations have in the past. According to a recent Gallop (2016) report, 21% of millennials had changed jobs within the past year, and 60% said they were open to different job opportunities. Data provided by the USBLS (2018) showed the average tenure of millennial employees was three times less than that of previous generations.

Statement of the Problem

Employee voluntary turnover rates in previous generations have been much lower than that of millennials (USBLS, 2018). Baby Boomers are retiring at an increasing rate and are being replaced by millennial employees resulting in a more diverse and rapidly changing workforce. Millennial workers have a significantly higher likelihood of turnover compared to other generational cohorts (Ertas, 2015). Much of the millennials' turnover is due to a lack of overall job satisfaction, perceptions of unfair compensation, limited opportunities for growth and advancement, and bad relationships with their coworkers or managers (Ertas, 2015; Great Expectations, 2016). Despite this knowledge, research is required to determine exactly what motivates or satisfies millennials and reduces their willingness to leave organizations (Smith & Nichols, 2015).

Considering the influx of millennial workers, the estimated increase in workforce projections of nearly 70% by 2022, and voluntary turnover projections, it is important for employers to understand millennials' perspectives about work aspects (Abate et al., 2018; Gallop, 2016; Great Expectations, 2016). A better understanding of these aspects may help organizational leaders reconsider how they focus on and cater to the motivational aspects of this generational cohort, develop policies that enhance the perception of these employees' QWL, and reduce turnover intentions (Campione, 2015; Yang, Wan, & Fu, 2012).

Purpose of the Study

The primary purpose of this study was to examine which factors of QWL affect turnover intention of millennials so that voluntary turnover may be minimized, and costs of turnover incurred by organizations is reduced. The secondary purpose was to determine whether statistically significant relationships existed between the dimensions of QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. Lastly, the purpose was to test an untested model and determine if the model was relevant to millennials.

Theoretical Underpinnings

This study was informed by Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory and Becker's (1960) side-bet theory. While an in-depth review of each theory is presented in Chapter Two, a brief overview of the two theories is provided in the sections that follow.

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory

Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory is a motivational needs model which can be specifically applied to the workplace and characteristics of the work (Carrell, Elbert, Hatfield, Grobler, Marx, & Van der Schyf, 1998). Also known as the motivationalhygiene model, the two-factor theory divides human needs into two categories: motivator factors and hygiene factors (Ghazi, Shahzada, & Khan, 2013; Herzberg, 1966). According to Herzberg, Mausner, and Snyderman (1959), employee motivation is attained when workers are confronted with challenges. They enjoy working in an environment where they can understand, grow, demonstrate responsibility, and be promoted in the organization (Ghazi et al., 2013). Herzberg et al. (1959) used this theory to explain how five factors of job satisfaction (motivators) and seven factors of job dissatisfaction (hygiene) influence employee turnover intentions. Herzberg disputed fundamental beliefs about factors that satisfy and motivate employees by presenting assertions that employee pay provides minimal contribution to job satisfaction (Sachau, 2007). He theorized that psychological growth enhanced employee's satisfaction and that workplace relationships, such as those with coworkers and supervisors, led to dissatisfaction more than satisfaction.

Becker's Side-Bet Theory

The three-dimensional model of organizational commitment was proposed and examined by linking the individuals' "extraneous interests with a consistent line of activity" (Becker, 1960, p.32). The consistent line was to remain with the organization and was a result of lateral exchanges or side bets (Gomes de Jesus & Rowe, 2017). Side bets refer to an accumulation of investments valued by the individual which would be lost if the person left the organization (Meyer & Allen, 1984). Thus, commitments are established, or strengthened, when an employee makes a side bet (Becker, 1960). An expensive value is placed on the side bets because of the accumulation of costs that renders separation from the organization a difficult decision (Ghosh & Swamy, 2014). Consequently, the enhanced commitment is mainly due to the threat of losing investments and the lack of opportunity or ability to replace those investments. This supports the view that side bets, costs, and commitment typically increase as tenure in the organization increases (Reichers, 1985). Hence, turnover intention decreases.

The contract of economic exchange behavior explains the relationship between the organization and employee (Becker, 1960). Employees are committed because they have hidden investments or side bets that have been made over time as they have remained with the organization (Irefin & Mechanic, 2014). Becker's (1960) side-bet theory is fundamental to organizational commitment and thus applicable to the study. When millennials perceive a high degree of QWL via flexible work options, WLB, growth opportunities, and leadership development, they are more likely to remain committed to the organization (Frost, 2018; Howington, 2018; Norton, 2017).

A Brief Overview of the Research Variables

The research constructs and variables of the present study included dimensions of dimensions of quality of work life, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. A brief description of each construct and variable is presented within this section.

Quality of Work Life

QWL describes the employees' perception of their work experience in relation to job satisfaction, turnover intention, turnover rate, personalities, and work stress (Hsu & Kernohan, 2006). When the employee evaluates his or her level of QWL, emphasis is generally placed on the organization's ability to fulfill employees' needs through experiences (Daud, Yaakob, & Ghazali, 2015; Sajjad & Abbasi, 2014). Based on the employees' perception, companies offering accommodating work environments and better quality of work life are more likely to attract and retain valuable employees (Daud, 2010; May, Lau, & Johnson, 1999).

QWL has been expressed as the satisfaction level of an employee towards his or her job in which the organization provides the key necessities and moral support (Daud et al., 2015). Nevertheless, the quality of work life construct and job satisfaction variable are distinctly different. Literature indicates that a good QWL can increase job satisfaction, enhance organizational commitment, lower tardiness frequency, and reduce turnover rates (Golkar, 2013). An employee's QWL can be affected by factors such as social and physical environments within the organization, the administrative system, work tasks, and work-life balance (Rose, Beh, Uli, & Idris, 2006). Therefore, QWL

encompasses the employee's subjective perception of his or her work and the total working environment.

Job Satisfaction

When employees like or dislike their jobs, levels of job satisfaction are assessed (Spector, 1997, 2007). It is related to an individual's satisfaction with psychological, physical, and environmental issues. In the most simplistic definition, job satisfaction is the "pleasurable or positive emotional state resulting from the appraisal of one's job and job experiences" (Locke, 1976, p. 1300). Employee job satisfaction is affected by satisfaction with innumerable aspects of the job (Spector, 1997). Researchers agree that job satisfaction is an employees' biased perception and evaluation of one's current job and organization (Locke, 1976; Spector, 1997). An employee's level of job satisfaction is determined by the nature of the job and by the individual's expectation of what the job must provide (Lu, While, & Barriball, 2005).

Organizational Commitment

Organizational commitment is a psychological attachment felt by the employee for the organization (O'Reilly & Chatman, 1986). In other words, organizational commitment is the magnitude to which an individual identifies with and is involved in an organization (Mowday, Steers, & Porter, 1979). It reflects the degree to which the employee adopts the views and culture of the organization. Wiener (1982) defined commitment as the "totality of internalized normative pressures to act in a way which meets organizational goals and interest" (p. 421) and suggested individuals exhibit behaviors because they are right and moral. Although research shows there are significant differences in the definition of organizational commitment, there is agreement

that when organizational commitment is high, turnover intention is low (Khatri, Fern, & Budhwar, 2001; Luz, de Paula, & de Oliveira, 2018; Yücel, 2012).

Turnover Intention

The focus of considerable research concerning voluntary employee turnover has been on turnover intention, not actual turnover (Arshadi & Shahbazi, 2013; Ghosh, Rai, Chauhan, Gupta, & Singh, 2015). Turnover intention is defined as an individual's perceived probability of leaving the organization (Cotton & Tuttle, 1986). Literature recognizes turnover intention as a precursor to turnover and the final phase of cognitive withdrawal prior to voluntary turnover (Jehanzeb, Rasheed, & Rasheed, 2013; Tett & Meyer, 1993). Considering turnover intention can result in undesirable outcomes for organizations, organizations may seek to understand its predictors to increase organizational effectiveness (Khawaldi, 2014).

Research Hypotheses

When employees have high perceptions of QWL and are satisfied with their work, determinations of commitment to the organization are enhanced (Rostiana, 2017; Wan & Chan, 2013). As organizational commitment increases, turnover intentions are likely to be weakened, and employees tend to remain (Rostiana, 2017; Tarigan & Ariani, 2015; Wan & Chan, 2013). QWL, job satisfaction, commitment, and voluntary turnover have become topics of interest for organizational leaders and researchers, especially regarding millennial workers in the U.S. (Campione, 2015; Ertas, 2015; Tulgan, 2016; Wenger, 2015). A call for research on turnover intention has never been more important than when it involves the workforce of millennial employees (Ertas, 2015; Kowske et al., 2010).

Millennial employees expect more than financial benefits from the organization (Smith & Nichols, 2015). Flexibility in work schedules, supervisor support, clearly defined responsibilities, and formalized procedures are preferable aspects noted by millennials (Campione, 2015; Rubel & Kee, 2014). Huang, Lawler, and Lei (2007) suggested QWL perceptions increase as employee perceptions of WLB, favorable job characteristics, and supportive supervisors increase. Prior studies have shown the dimensions of QWL are key predictors of turnover intentions (Celik & Oz, 2011; Huang et al., 2007).

Surienty et al. (2014) indicated several QWL dimensions (WLB, job characteristics, and supervisory behavior) had a significant and negative relationships with turnover intention. Sharma and Jyoti (2013) examined dimensions of QWL on job satisfaction, commitment, and turnover intention of employees in higher education institutions. Results showed QWL was negatively related to turnover intention. Such results indicated good QWL reduces employees' desires to leave organizations.

Job satisfaction and organizational commitment have been incorporated into many turnover models (Mathieu, Fabi, Lacoursière, & Raymond, 2016). In most cases, the relationships have been examined independently and through correlational models (Mathieu et al., 2016). Few studies have presented structural models including QWL and turnover with job satisfaction and organizational commitment as intervening variables. Like the present study, it is crucial that additional research on turnover intentions consider the intervening role of job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Mathieu et al., 2016).

Therefore, this study sought to examine the effect of the dimensions of QWL on employees' turnover intention was analyzed to determine if the model explains turnover intention for millennials representing all industries in the U.S. The indirect influences of job satisfaction and organizational commitment were examined as well. The four dimensions of QWL relevant to this study are important to millennials. However, there is not enough research to support the relationships among these variables and turnover intention. Moreover, there is no evidence that any one of the dimensions is a more important or significant predictor of turnover intention than the other dimensions. Therefore, the significance of each QWL dimension was individually evaluated using empirical evidence. To accomplish this, the conceptual model was examined and gave rise to six main hypotheses. The relationships or effects expected in the study were supported by prior research (Huang et al., 2007; Surienty et al., 2014; Yücel, 2012).

- H1: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.
- H2: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.
- *H3*: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention of millennial employees working in the U.S.
- *H4:* Job satisfaction has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.
- H5: Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.

H6: Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.

Results of prior studies which examined the relationships among the dimensions of QWL, organizational commitment, and turnovers have been inconsistent (Daud et al., 2015; Huang et al., 2007; Yusoff, Rimi, & Meng, 2015). Consequently, the conceptual model and research hypotheses were tested to provide more conclusive findings regarding turnover intention for millennial employees to human resource development (HRD), leadership teams, and the industry.

Overview of the Design of the Study

A quantitative cross-sectional survey design was deployed to assess the relationships among the constructs and variables (Bryman & Bell, 2015; Fowler, 2014). Data were collected from Amazon Mechanical Turk (MTurk) participants using Qualtrics[®] and analyzed using the IBM[®] SPSS[®] Amos 25.0 (SPSS) software package. Qualtrics[®], an online survey design and hosting software, was used to collect the data (Brandon, Long, Loraas, Mueller-Phillips, & Vansant, 2014).

Population, Sample Frame, and Sample

The population for this survey consisted of full-time and part-time male and female employees from the ages of 23 to 38 working at various U.S. companies and within all functions of organizations. The study targeted the millennial cohort which currently represents 35% of the U.S. labor force. The following demographic items were solicited to describe the sample: ethnicity, gender, educational level, marital status,

industry, management or non-management, tenure with the company, and full-time or part-time work status (Heen, Lieberman, & Miethe, 2014; USBLS, 2018).

Data Collection Procedures

To obtain data required to test the hypotheses, participants were solicited via MTurk to complete a 32-item survey containing questions and statements relevant to the study's variables. The survey was deployed through Qualtrics[®], web-based software that allows users to create surveys and generate reports through a user-friendly graphical user interface (Chambers, Nimon, & Anthony-McMann, 2016). Prescreening questions confirmed the participants were millennial employees in the U.S. and were not self-employed. If all requirements were not met, participants were informed they did not qualify to partake in the study.

Data Analysis

Using SPSS, data were analyzed, and hypotheses were tested (Huang et al., 2007; Yücel, 2012). Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) was applied to assess construct validity and reliability by evaluating composite reliability (CR), average variance extracted (AVE), and the square root of AVE.

Significance of the Study

Recently, turnover intentions among millennial employees in the U.S. have received increasing interest from researchers and organizational leaders (Campione, 2015; Ertas, 2015; Johnson & Ng, 2016; Smith & Nichols, 2015). At least forty million millennials are already in the workplace, and it is anticipated that an additional 40 million will enter before 2020 (Ferri-Reed, 2012). As of 2017, 56 million millennials were working or looking for work and had surpassed employment rates of Gen Xers in 2016 (USBLS, 2018). The USBLS expects this growth trend will continue. Today, millennials comprise the largest generational cohort in the U.S. labor force with more than one-in-three American employees (Fry, 2018). Kowske et al. (2010) suggested additional studies be conducted in the U.S. after most millennial employees have entered the workplace. Therefore, it is appropriate to conduct more research regarding these employees.

Human capital is the most valuable asset of any organization. Organizational success depends more on the intangible knowledge and skills of the employees than on the traditional physical capital (Surienty et al., 2014). Therefore, it is important for HRD research to continuously update the literature, providing enhanced knowledge regarding millennial employee turnover intentions. Although the relationships among job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intentions have been widely studied in the literature, there is a paucity of empirical studies testing QWL effects on the aforementioned variables (Gabrani et al., 2016; Tarigan & Ariani, 2105; Tnay, Othman, Siong, & Lim, 2013; Yücel, 2012). Insufficient studies related to QWL and turnover intention with intervening effects of job satisfaction and organizational commitment of the millennial generation in the U.S. labor force are available to provide insight on organizational practices (Ertas, 2015). This study contributes to the literature by combining dimensions of QWL construct with a focus on millennial employees in the U.S. and aims to enrich the research literature to inform HRD practice.

Furthermore, this study aimed to provide empirical data regarding factors that minimize turnover intentions which may offer new insight to scholars and practitioners (Mello, 2011; Purba, Oostrom, Born, & van der Molen, 2016). To date, no study has

evaluated all these constructs within the same model. The research and results determined if the model was appropriate for millennial employees representing all industries in the U.S. and provided more conclusive information regarding turnover intention to organizations, leadership teams, and industry. The information obtained can be used to design strategies that will help minimize turnover intentions and potential turnover costs of this generational cohort.

The current study is most significant for HRD. Knowledge of employees' expectations and desires regarding antecedents of turnover intentions equips HRD professionals to design programs that enhance work environments for employees within organizations of various sizes. If results indicate that expectations of millennials vary by demographics, their needs can be individually yet specifically addressed. The study may inform HRD professionals of the effects of the dimensions of QWL on millennial employees, so they are more aware of what is important to this generational cohort. Therefore, they may develop strategies that target the motivational aspects of millennials.

HRD professionals may also design training programs to develop and improve the leadership styles of management teams. Such enhancements may result in adjustments to employee job characteristics that motivate millennials. Then, aspects of work and the environment may be perceived as more meaningful (Smith & Nichols, 2015). Millennials desire a good WLB and will trade a higher paying job for one that allows for more time at home. Addressing factors related to turnover intentions can potentially reduce turnover costs incurred by organizations and increase operational sustainability of organizations in the U.S.

The study is significant for managers who provide key decision-making feedback regarding employee retention strategies and performance management. Empirical data were used to determine the effects of QWL turnover intention, with job satisfaction and organizational commitment serving as intervening variables. Such empirically based evidence enhances the body of literature and knowledge base of managers who provide critical policymaking strategies for organizational policy development and employee development. As a result, managers are more knowledgeable and better equipped to address specific needs of the organization and millennial employees. They can design and facilitate strategies that result in high QWL which enhance satisfaction, commitment, and ultimately improve retention strategies.

Assumptions

At least three assumptions were relevant to the study. First, participants were expected to complete the survey on their own and without influence from others. The second assumption was that participants would respond to each survey question and statement freely and in an honest manner based on their personal experiences and perceptions. These concerns were mitigated by survey design considerations that ensured anonymity, requests to answer the questions honestly, and a user-friendly layout. In addition, the tested model included a control for common method bias. Third, it was assumed there would be a need to keep the survey active for 3 to 4 weeks to achieve a priori sample size of at least 320. However, the use of MTurk participants provided a sufficient number of usable responses within 10 days.

Delimitations

Delimitations regarding the survey structure and content were present within the study. First, the boundary of the U.S. was established as the geographical domain.

Second, the study was delimited by the millennial generation of employees, even though other generations are employed in U.S. companies. Third, the millennial employees could not be self-employed. Fourth, the instrument used to measure organizational commitment was a shortened version of the Allen and Meyer's (1991) three-component model (TCM) instrument that was validated by Huang et al. (2007).

Definitions of Terms

To provide clarity and understanding of terms important for readers and researchers to draw the necessary conclusions, a list of relevant terms is provided.

- Affective commitment "emotional attachment to, identification with, and involvement in the organization" (Allen & Meyer, 1990, p. 63); desire to remain
- *Continuance commitment* "perceived cost associated with leaving the organization" (Allen & Meyer, 1990, p. 63); need to remain
- *Generational cohorts* a group of individuals similar in age who share a common identity because they experienced the same historical events within the same time period (Kowske et al., 2010); the U.S. Bureau of Statistics (USBS, 2018) defines generational cohorts by birth year as follows: Post millennials 1997 or later; millennials 1981 to 1996; Generation X 1965 to 1980; Baby Boomers 1946 to 1964; and Silent and Greatest 1945 or earlier
- *Job characteristics* the five affective factors (e.g. skill variety, task identity, task significance, autonomy, and feedback) which prompt three critical psychological states, in turn, leads to positive individual and organizational outcomes (Hackman & Oldham, 1976). The three physiological states

include, "experienced meaningfulness of the work, experienced responsibility of the outcomes of work, and knowledge of the results of the work activities (Hackman & Oldham, 1976, p. 255).

- *Job satisfaction* "a pleasurable or positive emotional state resulting from the appraisal of one's job or job experiences" (Locke, 1976, p. 1300)
- *Millennials* generation of people born between 1981 to 1996 (Fry, 2018)
- Normative commitment "perceived obligation to remain in the organization" (Allen & Meyer, 1990, p. 63); ought to remain
- Organizational commitment "an affective attachment to an organization as a consequence of an individual sharing the organization's values, their desire to remain in the organization, and their willingness to exert effort on behalf of the organization" (Yücel, 2012, p. 45)
- *Quality of work life* "the extent to which an employee is satisfied with personal and working needs through participating in the workplace while achieving the goals of the organization" (Almalki, FitzGerald, & Clark, 2012)
- Supervisory Behavior refers to the responses and communication methods, attitudes, behavior, and support provided or exhibited by the leader towards the employee (Gilbreath & Karimi, 2012)
- *Turnover* refers to voluntary or involuntary separation from an organization (Allisey et al., 2014)
- *Turnover intention* the "conscious and deliberate willfulness to leave the organization" (Tett & Meyer, 1993, p. 262); "the mediating factor between

attitudes affecting intent to quit and quitting an organization" (Glissmeyer, Bishop, & Fass, 2008, p. 460)

- Voluntary turnover a type of turnover occurring when employees willingly choose to leave their jobs or organizations; quitting a job (Fry, 2018; Ghosh et al., 2015)
- Work life balance the individual's perception that work responsibilities and non-work activities are compatible and promote growth in accordance with the individual's life priorities (Kalliath & Brough, 2008; Kumar & Chakraborty, 2013)

Structure and Organization of the Dissertation

Chapter One provided the background to the problem, statement of the problem, and purpose of the study, as well as an overview of the design of the study. Significance of the study, assumptions, and delimitations were discussed as well. The chapter concluded with important definitions of terminology used throughout this dissertation and relevant to this study.

Chapter Two offers a review of the literature relevant to the concepts examined in the study. It begins with the literature search strategy. An overview of the millennial generation in the U.S. labor force is described and relevant domains of the study are presented. Details of the two theories (Herzberg's motivation-hygiene theory, 1959; Becker's side-bet theory, 1960) that underpinned the study followed by the rationale for the research hypotheses are articulated. The chapter concludes with a table identifying key research articles used to support the study, a diagram of the tested conceptual model, and a summary.
Chapter Three contains details of the design and methods of the study, including the purpose, research hypotheses, and design of the study. The study population, sample frame, and sample are described followed by measurement instrumentation. Next, the survey design, data collection, and analysis procedures are presented. The chapter concludes with a summary.

Chapter Four reports the results of the study. To test the conceptual structural model, hierarchical structural equation modeling (SEM) was performed to develop the most parsimonious and best fitting structural model. Finally, the results and the fit indices of this process are presented, and the testing and analysis of the hypothesized interactions are articulated.

Chapter Five provides a discussion and interpretation of the results in relation to the literature. Contributions to the literature from this study and its implications for theory, practice, and research are offered for human resource development and the broader business context. The chapter concludes with recommendations for possible future research.

Chapter Two

Literature Review

This chapter is organized into seven sections. The first section contains a description of the literature search strategy. The second section includes an examination of the literature regarding the millennial generation along with their position in the U.S. labor force. Section three presents literature related to QWL, turnover intention, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment, respectively. The theoretical framework underpinning the study is presented in section four. Section five contains the rationale for the hypotheses. Section six includes a brief overview of the articles supporting the study. Finally, the chapter concludes with a conceptual model that captures the relationships between the constructs and variables studied.

Literature Search Strategy

The literature search strategy included a comprehensive online query using electronic journals and databases accessed through The Robert Muntz Library at The University of Texas at Tyler library portal. Databases and search tools used for locating relevant material included Academic Search Complete, Business Abstracts, Business Source Complete, EBSCOhost, Emerald, LexisNexis, ProQuest, ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global, PsycINFO, SAGE Journals, SpringerLink, and the Wiley Online Library. Google Scholar was used as a supplemental source in the review. Keywords used for the search included QWL, WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, compensation and benefits, millennials, Generation Y, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, turnover intention, voluntary turnover, three-component model of

commitment, affective commitment, continuance commitment, and normative commitment, or various combinations of the above keywords.

The criteria used in the selection of materials was based on relevance to the study, historical background, construct development, reliability and validity of the constructs, peer review articles from journals, and researchers who specialized in the topic of interest and constructs. The initial search resulted in 17,000 articles that were relevant to quality of work life. Next, the focus was placed on QWL and job satisfaction, one of the intervening variables. This search revealed 9,650 articles. Then the dependent variable, turnover intention, was added to the search criteria. This query resulted in 2,080 potentially relevant articles. After that, organizational commitment, the second intervening variable, was added to the search criteria. This search revealed that 1,590 articles remained. Finally, concentration was placed on millennials because this generational cohort comprises the sample participants. Results showed that less than 100 potentially relevant articles remained.

Additional studies were obtained from reference lists in key studies on QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. Reference librarians refer to this method of searching as citation chaining (Savolainen, 2004). Performing a more in-depth review helped identify the gap in the literature regarding the effects of QWL on turnover intention of millennial employees in the U.S. and developed the research purpose. After thoroughly examining the literature, 271 references were used and are discussed in this literature review.

Millennial Generation in the U.S.

The composition of the U.S. labor force consists of five generational cohorts. Three of the generational cohorts make up 93% of the U.S. labor force (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics [USBLS], 2018). The oldest and smallest generation, born in 1945 or earlier, is known as the Silent Generation (Fry, 2018). The second oldest generation, born between 1946 and 1964, is known as the Baby Boomer or Boomer Generation (Fry, 2018). They have a sizeable footprint in the U.S. labor force, but research indicates Baby Boomer retirement rates are increasing each year (Fry, 2018; USBLS, 2018). Therefore, the size of the Boomer workforce will continue to decrease. The third generational cohort, born between 1965 and 1980, is the Gen Xers. Until 2016, Gen Xers dominated the U.S. labor force (USBLS, 2017). The fourth and largest generational cohort, born between 1981 and 1996, is the millennials (Fry, 2018).

Recently, the millennial labor force exceeded that of the Gen X labor force. According to the USBLS (2017), millennials comprise more than one-third of the American labor force. Research indicates the millennial labor force will continue to grow, partly due to immigration (Buckley & Bachman, 2017; Fry, 2018). Buckley and Bachman (2017) reported that millennials represent the largest labor market share of all generational cohorts. The fifth and youngest generational cohort, born during and after 1997, is the post-millennials or Generation Z (Buckley & Bachman, 2017; Fry, 2018). In 2017, nine million post-millennials were employed or looking for work (Fry, 2018; USBLS, 2017). Figure 1 represents the U.S. labor force by generational cohort.



Figure 1. Percent U.S. labor force by generation (source: USBLS, 2018). They desire educational advancement and adjust well to increasing technological changes. Millennials have experienced the development and expansion of social networking tools and rapid dissemination of communication during their developmental years (Kaifi et al., 2012; Pyöriä et al., 2017). Taylor and Keeter (2010) referred to millennials as the always connected generation because they grew up actively and continuously using technological tools and social networking platforms. The literature has not been consistent on claims regarding the attitudes and ethics of this generational cohort. One group of scholars portrayed them as confident, achieving, socially conscious and responsible, helpers of others, politically engaged, and problem solvers of the world (Burstein, 2011; Greenberg & Weber, 2009; Howe & Strauss, 2000; Kowske et al., 2010). Another group of scholars described them as arrogant, narcissistic, entitled with little concern for others, and civically disconnected (Alsop, 2008; Twenge, 2006; Twenge, Campbell, & Freeman, 2012). This discrepancy has occurred because the debate of generational characteristics has been based on subjective observations instead

of rigorous and valid empirical studies (Ertas, 2015; Kowske et al., 2010; Wong, Gardiner, Lang, & Coulon, 2008).

Researchers suggest that millennials differ from previous cohorts in terms of their personality traits, relationships with colleagues and supervisors, and career aspirations (Kowske et al., 2010; Ng, Lyons, & Schweitzer, 2012). Many of these differences are attributed to the historical and social events experienced by millennial employees. They have been affected by major events (including the 9/11 terrorist attacks, the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, the housing bust of 2008, and the economic recession of 2008) that have contributed to their unique characteristics (Dimock, 2018; Mannheim, 1952; Ryder, 1965). An empirical examination of generational effects on work attitudes of millennials in the U.S. found small but significant differences between the different generational cohorts (Kowske et al., 2010). Thus, further research was recommended to control for age by concentrating on individual cohorts. Additionally, Kowske et al. suggested investigation of additional variables of interest such as turnover intentions, learning styles, and personality.

A major business challenge facing organizations today is the attraction and retention of millennial employees (Campione, 2015; Johnson & Ng, 2016). This challenge is exacerbated by the impending retirement of the Baby Boomer generational cohort (Van Bavel & Reher, 2013). Many organizations have adjusted incentive plans, redesigned work-place policies, and implemented new organizational practices to accommodate millennial workers (Campione, 2015; Smith & Nichols; 2015). Despite the adjustments, millennials are more likely to express turnover intentions, exhibit withdrawal behaviors, and leave organizations (Smith & Nichols, 2015). To understand

millennials' work ethic and attitudes, it is imperative to understand their work values and attitudes (Campione, 2015). Millennials place more value on family life and leisure than work life and organizational goals since they desire freedom, flexibility, and balance. Campione posited that when millennial employees perceive negative and unfair aspects of the job and work environment, they consider leaving organizations.

The millennial generation took a prominent position in the workforce in 2016. Thus, a new area of research emerged (Kranenberg, 2014). Very few empirical studies have added to the understanding of why millennials are voluntarily leaving organizations (Johnson & Ng, 2016). According to Tulgan (2016), millennial employees seek a life and career that is more balanced than previous generations. Millennials accept that job security and the notion of retirement after working for one company are highly unlikely (Smith & Nichols, 2015). Their jobs are less important than their families, where they live, their personal activities, and their proximity to friends and family (Campione, 2015). Millennial employees' desires present a real challenge to employers (Great Expectations, 2016). Millennials place more focus on life outside of the job when compared to other generations (Pyöriä et al., 2017; Smith & Nichols, 2015). However, while on the job, their focus is placed on QWL. In other words, they desire work that is meaningful, a caring employer who desires to build an interpersonal relationship, and a flexible work environment with fewer rules and regulations (Smith & Nichols, 2015). When the desires of millennial employees are unfulfilled, they become more mobile and turnover intentions occur (Ertas, 2015).

Millennial employees make a significant contribution to the organizations and the U.S. economy. Therefore, it is important to empirically show whether the dimensions of

QWL affect turnover intention which is a predictor of turnover. A call for additional studies on turnover intention has never been more important than when it involves millennial employees, especially since they comprise more than one-third of the U.S. workforce (Ertas, 2015; Kowske et al., 2010; Fry, 2018). Most important, reducing turnover intention of millennials may reduce costs of turnover incurred by U.S. organizations.

Ertas (2015) compared millennial employees working at U.S. federal service agencies to other generations of workers by assessing turnover intentions and work motivations. Results showed millennials were more likely to report intentions to leave their jobs than older generations. Millennial employees expressed higher degrees of supervisor support regarding WLB, which led to lower turnover intention. Consistent with Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory, Ertas' (2015) study demonstrated workers were motivated when their needs were fulfilled. Hence, motivation is a vital component to worker efficiency and performance. Dealing with the needs and expectations of the younger, rapidly changing workforce requires alternative management strategies to promote and sustain satisfied and productive workers (Ertas, 2015; Smith & Nichols, 2015).

Millennial workers are often achievement focused and yearn to excel beyond expectations of management (Smith & Nichols, 2015). Generational differences, diverse WLB requirements, varying perceptions of work ethics, and different definitions of QWL have created conflict and distrust with other cohorts in the workplace (Chuang & Wang, 2018; Cogin, 2012). Baby Boomers have complained that millennials are difficult to interact with, are entitled, and are overly service-focused (Deal, Altman, & Rogelberg,

2010). It is important that organizations recognize the differences between generations and implement strategies to accommodate all employees.

Quality of Work Life

The development of QWL commenced in the late 1960s (Rose et al., 2006). However, the term QWL was introduced and initial conceptual categories was proposed in the early 1970s (Sundaray, Sahoo, & Tripathy, 2013; (Walton, 1975). During that time, QWL focused on the quality of relationships between employees and the working environment and highlighted the human dimensions of work (Tabassum, 2012). QWL has been defined as an employees' perception of his or her job, especially satisfaction regarding the employee's needs and mental health (Sajjad & Abbasi, 2014). QWL received more attention when General Motors initiated the first QWL program that allowed employees to play an active role in work reform (Bagtasos, 2011; Sundaray et al., 2013). A renewed concern for QWL has occurred in the last two decades due to increasing demands of business environments, family structures, job satisfaction, commitment, and turnover intention (Bagtasos, 2011; Huang et al., 2007; Shaw, Delery, Jenkins, & Gupta, 1998; Wan & Chan, 2013).

QWL was defined as "the favorable circumstances of a workplace that endorse employee satisfaction by assuring proper rewards, job security, and growth opportunity" (May, Lau, & Johnson, 1999, p. 458). Huang et al. (2007) posited that QWL is the favorable conditions and environments of the workplace that address the total welfare and well-being of employees. Conversely, it has been argued that QWL is determined by the strengths and weaknesses within the environment (Lewis, Brazil, Krueger, Lohfeld, & Tjam, 2001).

QWL is a subjective multi-faceted concept and a multi-dimensional construct that has been described as an employees' capacity to align job characteristics with his or her interests, needs, and desires within an organization (Bagtasos, 2011; Shan, Imran, Lewis, & Zhai, 2017). QWL results from individual's comparison of one's desires, hopes, and expectations with what one perceives as reality (Argentero, Miglioretti, & Angilletta 2007; Nayak & Sahoo, 2015). The literature suggests that QWL is a key component in determining an employee's health, well-being, and satisfaction with the workplace, commitment to the organization, and employee turnover intentions (Kamel, 2013; Mosadeghrad, 2013; Rostiana, 2017; Shan et al., 2017; Sharma & Jyoti, 2013; Surienty et al., 2014; Yusoff, 2015).

There is no definitive definition for QWL. Many researchers have considered varying dimensions for the QWL construct (Elizur, 1990; Huang et al., 2007; Martel & Dupuis, 2006; Swamy et al., 2015; Walton, 1975). The key dimensions vary across countries as well (Daud, 2010; Sajjid & Abbasi, 2014; Swamy, Nanjundeswaraswamy, & Rashmi, 2015). For example, Straw and Hecksher (1984) stated that QWL dimensions include job security, better rewards systems, higher pay, and opportunity for growth. Rubel and Kee (2014) identified higher pay, increased organizational productivity, and participation as QWL dimensions.

Initially, eight aspects of QWL, including adequate and fair compensation, safe and heathy environment, development of human capacities, growth and security, social integration, constitutionalism, total life space, and social relevance were proposed (Daud, 2010; Sajjid & Abbasi, 2014; Walton, 1975). Later, Elizer (1990) defined the dimensions of QWL as autonomy, accomplishment, better working conditions, challenge and

personal responsibility, equitable compensation, and participation in decision making. Martel and Dupuis (2006) developed four dimensions of QWL: WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits, which were WLB and supervisory behavior have been characterized as human and social aspects, while job characteristics, compensation, and benefits have been regarded as organizational facets (Rubel & Kee, 2014). Chen and Farh (2000) originally proposed this QWL construct, which was validated by Huang et al. (2007). These variables correspond to Surienty et al.'s (2014) definition that suggested that QWL is where organizational, human, and social interactions occur. Therefore, this construct and variables were deemed appropriate for this study.

Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction is defined as a cognitive and affective reaction towards specific aspects of the job or the job itself (Kim & Back, 2012; Kreitner & Kinicki, 1992; Williams & Podsakoff, 1989). Job satisfaction is specifically related to an employee's attitude toward his or her job (Chen, 2006; Grunberg, 1979). Job satisfaction level is determined by the nature of the job, and by the expectation individuals have of what the job must provide (Lu et al., 2005).

Hoppock (1935) defined job satisfaction as "any combination of psychological, physiological and environmental circumstances that causes an employee to be satisfied with his/her jobs" (p. 47). Spector (1997) posited it is the extent to which people like or dislike their jobs. Spector considered job satisfaction as a collection of emotional mindsets regarding employees' perceptions of their job and work environment. An implication of this definition is employees will experience higher levels of job

satisfaction if their values, ideas, and capabilities are used in their daily work activities (Chiu, 2011). The organization will then offer advancements, training and development opportunities, and rewards to the employee.

Job satisfaction has been an important research area because of its significance to individual performance and organizational outcomes and has been discussed in literature since the 1930s. The first intensive meta-analysis of the job satisfaction construct was conducted in the mid-1930s (Hoppock, 1935). Intrinsic needs used in determining worker job satisfaction were demonstrated. This approach resulted in the development of theories explaining job satisfaction (Herzberg, 1959). Such theories include Herzberg (1959) Two-Factor Theory and Maslow (1943) Hierarchy of Needs Theory.

Many theories exist regarding employees' needs, motivational aspects, and satisfaction. Herzberg's (1959) theory is one of the most renowned. It has provided a strong basis for organizational leaders to understand human behavior (Robbins, 1997). Motivating employees and enhancing job satisfaction focuses on the motivator needs (Herzberg, 1966; Spector, 2007). Herzberg's (1959) theory is one of the underpinning frameworks for this study because it significantly effects changes in management thinking and the development or enhancement of organizational strategies (Spector, 1997).

Quality of Work Life and Job Satisfaction

Employees' needs and desires are satisfied when they perceive organizations meet or exceed their expectations. Sharma and Jyoti (2013) revealed employee job satisfaction occurs as a result of high levels of QWL. Since QWL accelerates the creation of a motivated and committed workforce, researchers and organizational leaders continue to

focus on initiatives which promote employees' achieving enhanced job satisfaction, higher performance levels, and reductions in turnover (Gayathiri & Ramakrishnan, 2013).

A positive relationship exists between QWL and job satisfaction among academic professionals. Tabassum (2012) confirmed all aspects of QWL had a positive relationship with job satisfaction among university faculty members. Kermansaravi, Navidian, Rigi, and Yaghoubinia's (2015) study indicated similar results. A positive and significant relationship existed between QWL and job satisfaction, which indicated that better QWL was associated with more job satisfaction among faculty members.

The results of these studies corroborated Mirkamali and Thani's (2011) findings that supported the motivation-hygiene theory. Organizational leaders can strengthen aspects of QWL by (a) creating more opportunities for employee success and safety, (b) promoting balances between work life and employee leisure time, family life, and education, and (c) reducing job stress (Kermansaravi et al., 2015). To prevent dissatisfaction (or hygiene factors) among university faculty members, Mirkamali and Thani (2011) suggested providing adequate work conditions to motivate employees and embracing an organizational climate that fosters collaborations within all levels of the organizational structure.

The relationship between employee's perceptions of quality of work life and job satisfaction among construction workers was examined by Shan et al. (2017). The five latent factors of QWL (fair reward system, safety priority and organizational effectiveness, physical and mental health, resource adequacy, and job tenure) correlated with job satisfaction and were related to Herzberg's (1959) motivator factors. Shan et al. (2017) suggested organizations need to design rewards systems based on their

employees' preferences and modify them to reflect preferred changes over time. Employees can be motivated to perform well when organizations deploy comprehensive safety programs, provide adequate resources, and promote productive work environments. To minimize physical and mental health issues, organizations should evaluate job designs and demands to ensure expectations are aligned with the skills of the employees. Shan et al. also encouraged organizations to look at work life and growth opportunities to enhance job satisfaction.

Improvements in QWL to increase employee satisfaction can result in advantages for all stakeholders (Swamy et al., 2015). Previous studies reported a positive relationship between employees' perceived QWL and their job satisfaction (Kang, Busser, & Choi, 2018; Sirgy, Efraty, Siegel, & Lee, 2001). For example, WLB regarding job satisfaction was investigated among 1416 employees across seven distinct cultures. SEM analysis showed WLB was positively associated with job satisfaction (Haar, Russo, Sune, & Malaterre, 2014). Ozturk, Hancer, and Im (2014) evaluated 252 Turkish employees in the hotel industry where job characteristics had a positive impact on job satisfaction. Mathieu et al. (2015) found supervisory behavior was positively related to job satisfaction among 763 employees from different types of small, medium, and large-sized organizations. Rubel and Kee (2014) evaluated operators in a Bangladesh garment manufacturing organization. Compensation and benefits had a positive and significant effect on job satisfaction. The findings verified the prediction of Herzberg's (1959) motivation-hygiene theory. Herzberg argued that when hygiene factors such as quality of supervision, pay, and working environment were enhanced, job

dissatisfaction was minimized. Based on the literature and findings, the following hypotheses were proposed:

H1: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction of millennial employees in the U.S.

H1a: WLB has a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.

- H1b: Job characteristics have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.
- *H1c*: Supervisory behavior has a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.
- *H1d*: Compensation and benefits have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.

Job satisfaction is a potential outcome that may result from numerous factors that employees may expect in return for their individual contributions to the organization (Rubel & Kee, 2014). Based on the literature and findings of the aforesaid studies, the QWL construct was appropriate to use as a predictor of employee job satisfaction.

Organizational Commitment

Organizational commitment is another construct that has been studied extensively for more than 40 years (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Kessler, 2013; Meyer & Allen, 1991; Vandenberghe, Bentein, & Panaccio, 2017). Porter, Steers, Mowday, and Boulian (1974) began examining the construct in the 1970s because the problem of employee turnover continually plagued organizations. Porter et al. performed a longitudinal study that focused on the attitudinal construct of organizational commitment and job satisfaction. The intent was to study the antecedents and outcomes of commitment. For antecedents, the influences of personal and organizational factors on the construct have been proposed and examined (Bateman & Strasser, 1984; Mathieu & Hamel, 1989; Meyer & Allen, 1984; Mowday et al., 1982). Regarding outcomes, the influence of commitment on turnover intention, employee performance, and burnout have been investigated (Chieh Lu & Gursoy, 2016; Mathieu & Zajac, 1990; Susanty & Miradipta, 2015; Tnay et al., 2013).

The construct of organizational commitment has evolved from a unidimensional to a multi-dimensional structure (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Mowday et al., 1974). Mowday et al. (1974) conceptualized organizational commitment with an affective foundation, meaning it was based on the employee's identification with and involvement in the organization. During the 1990s, organizational commitment continued to be a major focus of research (Meyer, Stanley, Herscovitch, & Topolnytsky, 2002). Allen and Meyer (1990) indicated that commitment is a belief about one's responsibility to the organization where commitment has both affective and cognitive elements. The affective element comprises feelings invoked by a specific mindset (Meyer, Becker, & Van Dick, 2006). The cognitive elements are the behavioral terms and the basis of the commitment (Jaros, 2007). Hence, Meyer and Allen (1991) developed the multi-dimensional Three Component Model of organizational commitment, which consisted of affirmative, continuance, and normative commitments.

Affective commitment, continuance commitment, and normative commitment are viewed as unique attitudinal components of commitment (Mercurio, 2015). They interact to influence behavior, and employees can experience each of these psychological states to varying degrees (Adam & Fayolle, 2015; Allen & Meyer, 1990). These components describe the different aspects of employee organizational commitment development and the resulting implications of their behavior (Sivalogathasan & Edirisinghe, 2015).

Affective commitment refers to the employee's desire to continue working for the organization (Meyer & Allen, 1991). Continuance commitment refers to the employee's perception of costs related to turnover. Finally, normative commitment refers to the employee's perceived obligation to remain in the organization.

Affective Commitment

Employees who are affectively committed to an organization continue working voluntarily and vigorously for the organization because they want to do so (Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993). These employees feel their views are aligned with the organization's goals, interests, and values (Sivalogathasan & Edirisinghe, 2015). Therefore, the interaction between the employee and organization is positive. Employee perceptions of fairness and job satisfaction, along with positive work experiences and supervisor support influence affective commitment (Tarigan & Ariani, 2015). Unlike continuance commitment, affective commitment is an emotional bond, not calculative (Jaros, Jermier, Koehler, & Sincich, 1993).

Continuance Commitment

Continuance commitment is calculative in nature due to the individual's "awareness of the cost associated with leaving the organization" (Meyer & Allen, 1997, p. 11). Continuance commitment is a structural phenomenon that occurs as a result of exchanges between employees and organizations (Yang, 2008). Meyer and Allen (1991) stated that "employees whose primary link to the organization is based on continuance commitment remain because they need to do so" (p. 67). Employees with a high continuance commitment may find it hard to leave the organization because few alternative employment opportunities external to the organization are available (Nagar,

2012). Furthermore, they fear loss of investments acquired throughout their employment tenure.

Normative Commitment

Not as common but equally viable is the belief that commitment is viewed as an employees' obligation to the organization (Meyer & Allen, 1991, p. 61). Bearing similarities to affective commitment, normative commitment is sometimes dismissed as a redundant construct that fails to explain work behaviors (Bergman, 2006; Meyer & Parfyonova, 2010). Whether normative commitment is experienced by the employee as a moral duty or a sense of indebtedness, there are different implications for attitudinal and behavioral outcomes (Jaros, 2017; Meyer & Parfyonova, 2010). Employees who are normatively committed to the organization remain because they feel a sense of obligation to continue employment (Meyer & Allen, 1991). Under this approach, employees stay because it is proper and morally correct. (Wiener, 1982). They feel a sense of guilt about the possibility of leaving. Levels of and reasons for such guilt vary, as employees feel leaving would subsequently increase the pressure on their colleagues and create a void in knowledge for the organization.

Quality of Work Life and Organizational Commitment

Studies have shown that organizational commitment can be influenced by individual dimensions of QWL (Ahsan et al., 2009; Birdseye & Hill, 1995; Rostiana, 2017; Huang et al., 2007; Yusoff et al., 2015). Huang et al. (2007) examined the relationships among the dimensions of QWL, organizational commitment, and turnover intentions among auditors. The most important study outcome was that the dimensions of QWL resulted in several human resource outcomes. While the job characteristics and compensation and benefits promoted the development of employee professionalism, WLB and supervisory behavior enhanced organizational commitment. Huang et al.'s (2007) study supported Griffeth et al.'s (2000) study, which suggested organizational commitment was a strong predictor of turnover intention. Such findings are consistent with Becker's (1960) side-bet theory that employees are less likely to leave when they feel the cost of leaving the organization is greater than the cost of remaining.

The psychological process through which organizational commitment is developed was examined by Wong, Wong, and Ngo (2002). Personal values, emotional intelligence, and trust were regarded as important factors in determining organizational commitment. More recently, dimensions of QWL have been linked to organizational commitment (Farid, Izadi, Ismail, & Alipour, 2014; Farjad & Varnous, 2013; Yusoff et al., 2015).

Both employees and managers within organizations have expectations of each other, subsequently forming psychological bonds and commitments. Forms of commitment vary, including collaborative team, labor union, direct or functional supervisor, and profession (Meyer & Allen, 1991, 1997; Roodt, 1997). Components of organizational commitment have also correlated with job characteristics, WLB, and compensation (Kamel, 2013; Surienty et al., 2014; Zhao et al., 2013). Subsequently, these factors influence the effect QWL has on organizational commitment (Smith & Nichols, 2015).

For organizations to adapt to the intense market competition and rapid changes in technology, commitment is required of their employees. Organizations with employees of stronger commitment are more successful, and experience lower levels of absenteeism

(Sivalogathasan & Edirisinghe, 2015). However, few studies have analyzed the impact of QWL on organizational commitment. Additionally, it is rare to find studies that have examined the direct effect of QWL on organizational commitment for U.S. workers in the millennial cohort.

When the relationships among QWL, organizational commitment, and turnover intention of employees working in manufacturing firms in Malaysia were examined, some dimensions of QWL (e.g., opportunity for growth, relevance of work life, and social integration) were found to be positively related to all three components of organizational commitment (Yusoff et al., 2015). However, compensation was the only dimension of QWL positively related to normative commitment. Perhaps employees felt obligated to remain because of favorable compensation packages. To improve organizational commitment, Yusoff et al. suggested organizations concentrate on the individual dimensions of QWL, (e.g., employee growth opportunities and social integration) if a highly committed workforce is desired. It is presumable employees will have more commitment and fewer turnover intentions if side bets are created due to QWL dimensions.

Sivalogathasan and Edirisinghe (2015) investigated the impact of QWL on organizational commitment of machine operators at an apparel company in Sri Lanka. Findings showed that most employees exhibited satisfactory levels of QWL and organizational commitment, and QWL and organizational commitment had a directly proportionate relationship. Results supported research performed by Asgari and Dadashi (2011) and Farjad and Varnous (2013), which suggested a significant and positive relationship between QWL and organizational commitment. Further examination of

commitment components showed affective commitment predicted QWL more than continuance and normative commitment (Sivalogathasan & Edirisinghe, 2015). This outcome was consistent with findings from Kamel's (2013) study in which higher levels of QWL resulted in stronger affective commitment or emotional attachment of employees to the organizations. However, the results were contradictory to Becker's (1960) side-bet theory in which the side-bet categories correlated with continuance commitment component, not affective commitment.

Sajjad and Abbasi (2014) investigated the relationship of QWL with organizational commitment among Guilan Province customs office employees in Iran. Results showed a significant and positive relationship between QWL and organizational commitment. A higher QWL resulted in higher organizational commitment of the customs employees of Guilan Province. This result was consistent with Daud's (2010) study, which provided insights on how Malaysian firms could improve upon their employees' commitment.

Side bets are based on many factors including but not limited to the dimensions of QWL. Prior studies and Becker's (1960) side-bet theory provided support for the present research. Becker postulated that when employees made investments, or side bets, organizational commitment levels increased. Farid et al. (2014) studied the relationship between QWL and organizational commitment among lecturers at a public university in Malaysia. Results demonstrated a highly significant correlation between the two variables. Zhao et al.'s (2013) study of nurses in China also confirmed a positive relationship between QWL and the affective commitment component of organizational commitment. Azeem and Akhtar (2014) examined the effects of perceived WLB on

organizational commitment of 275 healthcare employees. Perception of WLB was positively and significantly related to organizational commitment. Fifty-four percent of the commitment among the respondents was influenced by their perceptions of WLB.

Sajjid and Abbasi (2014) evaluated the relationship between QWL and organizational commitment among customs employees of Iran. The results showed a positive and meaningful relationship between compensation and benefits and organizational commitment. The following year, researchers investigated the relationships between job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and organizational commitment of 250 academic employees in Malaysia (Daud, Yaahob, & Ghazali, 2015). Results showed that job characteristics and supervisory behavior had strong and positive effects on organizational commitment. Such literature led to the following hypotheses:

- H2: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.
 - H2a: WLB has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
 - *H2b*: Job characteristics has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
 - *H2c*: Supervisory behavior has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
 - *H2d*: Compensation and benefits have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.

Past research on commitment often placed a focus on the affective commitment component. Therefore, future research needs to evaluate all components of commitment for organizations to determine appropriate interventions required to enhance employees' QWL (Rostiana, 2017). For this reason, this study evaluated the three components of commitment – affective, continuance, and normative.

Turnover Intention

Turnover intention is the turnover variable most widely utilized in research to predict actual voluntary turnover (Hayes et al., 2006; Mathieu & Zajac, 1990; Tarigan & Ariani, 2015). The definition of turnover intention varies slightly among researchers; however, the overall intent of the definition is consistent. Turnover intention is the degree to which an employee plans to leave the organization (Lacity, Iyer, & Rudramuniyaiah, 2008). This definition coincides with Harhara, Singh, and Hussain's (2015) explanation of turnover intention. It is quite ambiguous but definitely reflects the employees' perception towards the organization (Ngo-Henha, 2017). Ultimately, turnover intention can simply be explained as the mediating factor between attitudes affecting intentions to quit and leaving the organization (Yücel, 2012).

Quality of Work Life and Turnover Intention

QWL and its relation to turnover is gaining more attention, particularly for millennial workers in the U.S. (Campione, 2015). Research has shown that employees' perceptions of dimensions of QWL can significantly influence job satisfaction, organizational commitment, turnover intentions, and voluntary turnover (Campione, 2015; Mosadeghrad, 2013). Griffin and Moorhead (2012) indicated turnover intention was mainly determined by job satisfaction, commitment, and work-related attitudes. Numerous scholars identified conditions related to salary, an aging workforce or retirement, dissatisfaction with the job itself or characteristics of the job, and enhanced

external opportunities (Abu Jadayil, 2011; Aladwan et al., 2013; Dickey, Watson, & Zangelidis, 2011; Ghosh et al., 2015).

More recent literature has corroborated that QWL has been negatively correlated with turnover intentions (Kang, Busser, & Choi, 2018; Mosadeghrad, 2013; Swamy et al., 2015; Yusoff et al., 2015). Employees who experienced poor quality of work had increased levels of turnover intentions. Such results supported Sharma and Jyoti (2013) findings that indicated QWL was positively correlated with job satisfaction and organizational commitment. Additionally, QWL, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment were negatively correlated with turnover intention. Therefore, perceptions of good QWL minimized employees' desires to leave companies.

Kamel (2013) showed employee motivation and performance declined when QWL was low, especially during the early stages of an employee's career. Results of a study that examined the relationship between QWL and job satisfaction of construction employees supported this finding (Shan et al., 2017). Perceptions of QWL had a significant and positive effect on job satisfaction of these employees. Given the inconsistent results related to the limited QWL empirical data, further research was recommended (Rostiana, 2017). Therefore, it is important to examine the relationships between QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention among millennial workers.

Another study examined the dimensions of QWL on turnover intentions of accounting professions in Malaysia. Results indicated supervisory behavior, WLB, and job characteristics had a strong influence on turnover intention. WLB and job characteristics were observed as the most important and significant QWL factors to

turnover intention (Surienty et al., 2014). However, the compensation and benefits variable was not found to be significantly related to turnover intention. Such results support prior studies that have indicated organizations may gain leverage by offering better QWL options to their employees (Huang et al., 2007; Jabeen, Friesen, & Ghoudi, 2018; Kumar & Singh, 2012).

To better understand factors associated with turnover intention of teachers in higher education institutions in North India, Sharma and Jyoti (2013) took a broader view of QWL by considering all job-related factors, including WLB, pay and promotion, social relationships, working conditions, and exchange of information. Their results revealed QWL was directly and positively related to job satisfaction and job commitment but inversely related to turnover intention among university teachers. As teachers experienced satisfactory levels of QWL, turnover intention was lowered. Therefore, it was expected they had a greater sense of loyalty to the organization.

The relationships among the dimensions of QWL, organizational commitment, and turnover intention of employees working at a manufacturing firm in Malaysia were investigated. Findings suggested fair compensation, social integration in the work organization, and work and total life space had a significant and negative correlation with turnover intentions (Yusoff et al., 2015). Other dimensions of quality of work life such as safe and healthy work conditions, immediate opportunity to use and develop human capacities, and social relevance of work life did not impact turnover intention.

QWL benefits both the employee and the organization. It affords employees a healthy lifestyle and motivation to perform well, and the organization experiences lower turnover rates (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Additionally, focusing on QWL may provide an

opportunity for organizations to capitalize on sustainable efficiency, enhanced productivity, and improved profits. Mosadeghrad (2013) empirically examined relationships between Iranian hospital employees' QWL and their turnover intentions. Results confirmed improvements in QWL lead to increased job satisfaction and reduced turnover. Mosadeghrad also concluded that demographic variables influenced QWL. For example, significant relationships existed between employees' age, tenure, marital status, and type of employment. Moreover, employees with lower educational levels were more likely to leave because of less satisfaction with pay. These results supported Herzberg's (1959) theory because they suggested compensation was a hygiene factor.

Zhao et al. (2013) examined the effects of QWL on turnover intention among nurses in China and confirmed employees' perceptions of high QWL enhanced job embeddedness and affective commitment. As a result, nurses' loyalty to the organization increased and turnover intention decreased. These results confirmed the negative relationship between QWL and turnover intention previously reported by Conklin (2008) and Zhao et al. (2013). QWL is an important psychological reference for nurses as they consider leaving an organization. When nurses perceived low levels of QWL, they formulated the idea of leaving and began evaluating other options of employment (Zhao et al., 2013). Therefore, organizations should strive to endorse healthy work lives, which is critical for reducing turnover intention (Almalki et al., 2012).

Existing literature indicated the four factors of QWL (WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits) are significant predictors of the outcomes of turnover intentions (Celik & Oz, 2011; Huang et al., 2007). Surienty et al.'s (2014) study of accounting professionals in Malaysia indicated WLB and supervisory

behavior had significant and negative relationships with turnover intention. Additionally, Zhao et al.'s (2013) study of nurses in China confirmed a negative relationship between QWL and turnover intention. When employees had high perceptions of the dimensions of QWL, turnover intention was reduced (Huang et al., 2007; Surienty et al., 2014). Such findings gave rise to the following hypotheses:

- *H3*: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention of millennial employees working in the U.S.
 - H3a: WLB has a direct and negative effect on turnover intention.
 - *H3b*: Job characteristics have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention.
 - *H3c:* Supervisory behavior has a direct and negative effect on turnover intention.
 - *H3d:* Compensation and benefits have a direct and positive effect on turnover intention.

Job Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment

Job satisfaction is beneficial for organizations because it is generally associated with favorable work attitudes such as high organizational commitment (Chieh Lu & Gursoy, 2016; Kowske et al., 2010). Numerous studies have investigated the determining factors of job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Lee et al., 2015; Leite et al., 2014). The meta-analyses by Mathieu and Zajac (1990) and Meyer et al. (2002) demonstrated a positive relationship between the two variables. When employees experienced high levels of job satisfaction, their commitment levels were enhanced as well. Thus, it is hypothesized: *H4:* Job Satisfaction has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennials working in the U.S.

Employee job satisfaction and organizational commitment are negatively correlated with turnover, while turnover intention is a predictor of turnover (Agarwal & Sajid, 2017; Ghosh et al., 2015; Griffeth et al., 2000; Leite, Rodrigues, & Albuquerque, 2014; Tarigan & Ariani, 2015). Job satisfaction can also be influenced by job characteristics, QWL, rewards and compensation (Humphrey, Nahrgang, & Morgeson, 2007; Leite et al., 2014; Meyer & Allen, 1997; Swamy et al., 2015). Identification of reasons for lack of employee job satisfaction can help organizational leaders minimize intentions to quit (Mathis & Jackson, 2010). Moreover, organizational leaders can correct conditions that trigger thoughts of turnover so voluntary turnover rates are addressed (Purba et al., 2016).

Quality of Work Life on Turnover Intention Through Job Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment

A high QWL can make an employee happier and more committed (Wan & Chan, 2013). Organizations that value QWL are more likely to create an environment resulting in higher levels of employee job satisfaction, heightened commitment, and reduced turnover intentions (Shan et al., 2017). Mosadeghrad (2013) examined the relationship between QWL and turnover intention among hospital employees. Results suggested that management could potentially improve employee QWL levels by enhancing employees' satisfaction via policies and procedures, work conditions, and benefits and rewards. An inverse relationship was found between employees' QWL and their turnover intention. Mosadeghrad (2013) stated that improving employees' QWL resulted in increased job

satisfaction and reduced turnover intention. When factors attributing to high levels of job satisfaction were increased, turnover intention was decreased (Herzberg, 1959; Yücel,

2012). Therefore, the following hypotheses were examined:

- H5: Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.
 - *H5a*: WLB has an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction.
 - *H5b*: Job characteristics have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction.
 - *H5c*: Supervisory behavior has an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction.
 - *H5d*: Compensation and benefits have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction.

Prior studies have shown a negative relationship between organizational commitment and turnover intention (Emadzadeh, Khorasani & Nematizadeh, 2012; Omar, Anuar, Majid, & Johari, 2012). Farjad and Varnous (2013) reported a positive correlation between QWL and organizational commitment. According to Kamel (2013), affective commitment fully mediates the relationship between QWL and turnover intention. Therefore, it can be concluded that organizational commitment is a variable that could have intervening effects on the relationship between QWL and turnover intention. When employees' perceptions of WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits are enhanced, organizational commitment was strengthened, and turnover intention was reduced (Yücel, 2012). Thus, the following hypotheses were examined:

- H6: Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.
 - *H6a*: WLB has an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.
 - *H6b*: Job characteristics have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.
 - *H6c*: Supervisory behavior has an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.
 - *H6d*: Compensation and benefits have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.

Despite existing empirical research, there is a research gap in the literature regarding factors that influence turnover intention of millennial employees in the U.S. Most literature available that pertains to millennials in the workplace comes from trade magazines, practitioner articles, and opinion sources (Smith & Nichols, 2015). While these articles have merit, the information is not validated with empirical evidence. As a result, more empirical research needs to be conducted. To fill the gap in the literature regarding factors that stimulate turnover intentions of the millennial workforce in the U.S., the current study served as a response to the request for additional research (Abate et al., 2018; Smith & Nichols, 2015). Additionally, there is a need to further understand the relationships among dimensions of QWL, job satisfaction, organizational

commitment, and turnover intention of millennials as enhanced knowledge benefits all stakeholders.

Some companies have responded to employee needs by offering QWL programs that strengthen job satisfaction and organizational commitment and equip organizational leaders to better manage their employees. However, voluntary turnover of millennials remains a challenge for U.S. organizations. Organizational leaders can combat this challenge by enhancing their knowledge related to the specific QWL factors that influence turnover intentions. With knowledge enhancements, organizational leaders and managers can strategically and proactively address the needs of this generational cohort. Such planned interventions may reduce costs to the organization.

The conceptual model showing the hypothesized relationships between the variables of this study are presented in Figure 2. There are 23 indicators associated with all the variables. All variables were comprised of three indicators, except job satisfaction. The job satisfaction variable consisted of five indicators.

Rationale for Hypotheses and Conceptual Model

This study examined the effect of the dimensions of QWL on employees' turnover intentions with indirect influences of job satisfaction and organizational commitment for the millennials in the United States. The rationale that supported the hypotheses is explained in the above sections. Finally, the hypothesized relationships are presented in the conceptual model.



Figure 2. Conceptual model tested.

Theoretical Underpinnings

Two main theories underpinned this study. The first theory is Herzberg's (1959) motivation-hygiene theory, commonly referred to as Herzberg's two-factor theory. Herzberg et al. (1959) examined themes of stories provided by accountants and engineers who were asked to describe job-related incidents accounting for instances when they felt good and bad. As cited in Sachau (2007), five common factors for job satisfaction were recognized by Herzberg et al. (1959): (a) achievement, (b) recognition, (c) interesting work, (d) responsibility, and (e) advancement and learning. In the meantime, Herzberg et al. identified seven common factors for job dissatisfaction, which were (a) unfair company policies, (b) incompetent or unfair supervisor, (c) bad interpersonal relationships, (d) unpleasant working conditions, (e) unfair salary, (f) threats to status, and (g) job insecurity. Themes of satisfying incidents were called motivator factors, and dissatisfying incidents were called hygiene factors (Herzberg et al., 1959; Sachau, 2007).

Herzberg et al. (1959) evaluated ways in which job satisfaction, or motivator factors, were different from job dissatisfaction, or hygiene factors. Results demonstrated motivator factors were mainly due to job content, correlating with factors that made employees happy through achievement, recognition, and growth (Herzberg, 1974). Hygiene factors were due to job context and mainly correlated with factors directly controlled by organizations. Such factors included company policies, working conditions, and employee salary. Motivator factors were considered additive, and motivator needs did not escalate (Sachau, 2007). On the other hand, hygiene factors were not additive, and hygiene needs did escalate. Herzberg (1959) contended the most significant difference between motivator factors and hygiene factors was that motivator factors comprised psychological growth and hygiene factors sought to evade physical and emotional pain.

Due to its conceptual and methodological concerns, Herzberg's two-factor theory is one of the most debated theories (Pinder, 1998; Sachau, 2007). Critics argued Herzberg relied too heavily on his impartial research method to support the theory (Sachau, 2007). Others suggested Herzberg was inconsistent in the terminology used. Therefore, it was difficult to adequately test the theory (King, 1970). Sachau (2007) reevaluated the motivation-hygiene theory and clarified long-standing misinterpretations of the theory. Herzberg's theory and modern-day research on happiness, intrinsic motivations, and materialism were examined. Findings suggested Herzberg initially proposed a generalized concept that might be better theorized satisfaction as a worldview. Therefore, the theory is best recognized as an underlying concept or system for "understanding the dual nature of satisfaction/dissatisfaction, happiness/unhappiness,

intrinsic/extrinsic motivation, mastery/status, and psychological growth/psychological pain avoidance" (Sachau, 2007, p. 389). The model confirms factors leading to an individual's long-term happiness are the same as the ones leading to psychological growth and development.

Becker's (1960) side-bet theory also underpinned the study. It is a significant theory in behavioral and social sciences. Generally, the side-bet theory is incorporated into Meyer and Allen's (1991, 1997) three-component model of organizational commitment. Commitments are developed when an employee makes a psychological side bet and links extraneous interests with a steady line of activity (Becker, 1960). Relative to organizational commitment, making side bets increases the cost of leaving the organization. Side bets can take on various forms and fall into five broad categories: (a) generalized cultural expectations; (b) impersonal bureaucratic arrangements; (c) individual adjustments to social positions; (d) self-presentation concerns; and (e) nonwork concerns (Powell & Meyer, 2004).

Due to generalized cultural expectations, the actions and decisions of an employee are sometimes constrained when side bets are made. They may take the form of generalized cultural expectations, which are defined as the expectations of others regarding what is considered responsible and acceptable behavior (Powell & Meyer, 2004). Violations of the expectations can result in actual or perceived penalties (Becker, 1960). For example, if an individual changes jobs frequently, he can be characterized as unreliable and dishonest.

Side bets are not always self-inflicted but may be imposed on an employee based on the nature of the organizational rules. An example is an organization that implements

a policy offering pension packages and restricted stock options to long-term employees. These rules fall into a category of side bets known as impersonal bureaucratic arrangements (Becker 1960; Powell & Meyer, 2004). In this case, the employee would consider the loss of the financial side bet, the pension or stocks, before considering leaving the organization.

Individual adjustments to social positions generate side bets and have been known to cause side bets (Becker, 1960). This category refers to adaptive efforts made by an individual for a particular situation. However, the adaptations make the individual less fit for other situations (Powell & Meyer, 2004). For example, an employee's investments of resources to obtain organization-specific skills that are not beneficial outside of the current organization are considered individual adjustments to social positions.

Some side bets are generated through self-presentation concerns or face-to-face interactions with others. Concerns arise when an employee makes a conscious effort to present a public image that requires consistently behaving in a specific fashion and refuses to allow others to see him or her in a different light out of fear that he or she would be perceived as dishonest (Becker, 1960). For example, an executive leader may refuse to attend after-hour parties with direct reports because he or she prefers to save face and feels the need to continue preserving his or her image. The final broad category of side bets is non-work concerns, referring to side bets made external to the organization (Powell & Meyer, 2004). When an employee actively participates in company sponsored events that perform outreach services within the local community, participation must cease if the employee leaves the organization. Becker (1960) argued that employee

commitment increases when side bets are combined because they are capable of compounding.

The side-bet theory was tested within the context of Allen and Meyer's (1990) three-component model (TCM) of organizational commitment consisting of affective commitment (desire to remain), continuance commitment (need to remain), and normative commitment (obligated to remain). The side-bet categories correlated significantly with continuance commitment, and structural equation modeling (SEM) analysis revealed that organizational commitment fully mediated the relationship between the side-bets and turnover intention (Powell & Meyer, 2004). Findings of previous studies provided significant support for the side-bet theory and supported Becker's (1960) argument that some of the costs (financial and societal) incurred when an employee separates from organizations come from side-bets that are external to the workplace, such as family and social activities (Russo & Buonocore, 2012; Sharma & Jyoti, 2013).

Both theories used to underpin this study are appropriate for the constructs being examined: dimension of QWL (WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits); job satisfaction; organizational commitment; and turnover intention. Herzberg's (1959) motivation-hygiene theory describes how factors of job satisfaction and factors of job dissatisfaction affect turnover intentions of employees. Motivator factors are associated with job satisfaction, and hygiene factors are associated with job dissatisfaction. Becker's (1960) side-bet theory is often linked to organizational commitment. Becker suggested commitments are enhanced when employees make side bets. Hence, turnover intention decreases as the number of side bets increase.
Literature Review Summary

Literature guiding and informing the study and hypotheses are reported in Table 1, Literature Review Summary. It is arranged based on the sample population and constructs and variables in the study. Since millennial employees are the focus group, those articles are presented first. Next, articles related to the criterion construct consisting of four variables, intervening variable and construct, and outcome variable are presented, respectively.

Table 1

Literature Review Summary

Authors	Article Title	Summary of Study

Millennial Workforce in the U.S.

Kowske, Rasch, & Wiley, 2010	Millennials' (Lack of) Attitude Problem: An Empirical Examination of Generational Effects on Work Attitudes	The study contributed to sparse empirical literature on generational differences at work. Findings showed millennials reported higher levels of job satisfaction but similar levels of turnover intention when compared to other generational schorts
Campione, 2015	Corporate Offerings: Why	other generational conorts.
	Aren't Millennials Staying	This study combined research findings on millennials' work attitudes, values, and personal traits. Findings revealed moderate and positive effects of pay and benefits, coworker support as well as highly significant negative effects of long work hours and irregular schedules.

(continued)

Table 1.	Literature	Review	Summary	(continued)

Table 1. Literature Revie	v Summary (commucu)	
Authors	Article Title	Summary of Study

Ertas, 2015	Turnover Intentions and Work Motivators of Millennial Employees in Federal Service	The study compared millennial workers to generations in older cohorts who worked in U.S. federal agencies. Results showed millennials are more likely to report turnover intentions and leave organizations than other cohorts.
Smith & Nichols, 2015	Understanding the Millennial Generation	The article reviewed existing literature on the millennial generation and their workplace.
Johnson & Ng, 2016	Money Talks or Millennials Walk: The Effect on Nonprofit Millennial Workers Sector Switching Intentions	The study analyzed data from millennials employed by nonprofit organizations. It examined the relationship between pay and sector- switching intentions. Results suggested the nonprofit sector may be facing challenges in attracting and retaining
Bagtasos, 2011	Quality of Work Life Quality of Work Life: A Review of Literature	millennial managers because of low pay.
Sundaray, Sahoo, & Tripathy, 2013	Impact of Human Resource Interventions on QWL: An Exploration	The study provides an overview of the literature related to QWL.
Swamy, Nanjundeswaraswamy, & Rashmi, 2015	Quality of Work Life: Scale Development and Validation	The study reviews the meaning of QWL, focuses on the factors influencing QWL, and suggests HR interventions that need to be practiced effectively to improve QWL of employees.
		The study develops a QWL scale for employees working in mechanical manufacturing firms in India.

Authors	Article Title	Summary of Study
Q	uality of Work Life & Turnov	ver Intention
Mosadeghrad, 2013 Surienty Ramayah	Quality of Working Life: An Antecedent to Employee Turnover Intention	The study aimed to identify factors critical to QWL of employees at a hospital in Iran. An inverse relationship was found between QWL and turnover intention.
Lo, & Tarmizi, 2014	Quality of Work Life and	The study modeled the
	Turnover Intention: A Partial Least Square (PLS) Approach	relationship between QWL factors and turnover intention among accounting professionals in Malaysia. Results indicated job characteristics, WLB, and supervisory behavior were negatively related to turnover intention.
	Quality of Work Life & Job S	Satisfaction
Kermansaravi, Navidian, Rigi, & Yaghoubinia, 2015	The Relationship Between Quality of Work Life and Job Satisfaction of Faculty Members in Zahedan University of Medical Sciences	The study examined the relationship between QWL and job satisfaction of university faculty members. Findings suggested a significant and positive relationship between QWL and job satisfaction.
Sivalogathasan & Edirisinghe, 2015	Improve Your Work Life: The Impact of Quality of Work Life on Organizational Commitment of Selected Apparel Company	The empirical survey investigated the impact of QWL on organizational commitment of machine operators at an apparel company in Sri Lanka. Results indicated QWL had a direct and positive relationship on organizational commitment.

Table 1. Literature Review Summary (continued)

Huang, Lawler, & Lei, 2007	The Effects of Quality of Work Life on Commitment and Turnover Intention	The study examined the impact of QWL on organizational commitment of employees in a Taiwanese public accounting firm. Findings indicated four dimensions of QWL were significant predictors of the commitment and turnover intention. (continued)
Table 1. Literature Rev	Article Title	Summary of Study
Authors	Afficie Title	Summary of Study
Yusoff, Rimi, & Meng, 2015	A Study of Quality of Work Life, Organizational Commitment and Turnover	The study examined the relationship among QWL, organizational commitment, and turnover intention of employees at a manufacturing firm in Malaysia. The findings suggested growth, security, and social relevance positively related to all components of organizational components. Compensation was the only QWL dimension that positively related to normative commitment. Dimensions of QWL were found to be negatively related to turnover intention.
Kamel, 2013	The Mediating Role of Affective Commitment in the Relationship between QWL and Intention to Leave	The study examined the mediating role of affective commitment in the relationship between QWL and intention to leave of University faculty in Saudi Arabia. Results indicated affective commitment fully mediated the relationship between QWL and turnover intention.

Quality of Work Life, Organizational Commitment, and Turnover Intention

Chapter Summary

This chapter began by describing the literature search strategy. It described the millennial generation and their position in the U.S. labor force. Existing literature was then examined as it related to the dimensions of QWL (WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits) regarding job satisfaction, organizational commitment (affective commitment, continuance commitment, and normative commitment), and turnover intention. The rational for the hypotheses were imbedded in the review. Next, the conceptual model was presented followed by and illustration of the conceptual model. Finally, a table of literature summary was presented.

Research indicated that QWL has individual and organizational benefits (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Empirical evidence revealed that QWL was significantly and positively correlated with job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Kamel, 2013; Shan et al., 2017; Sharma & Jyoti, 2013; Sivalogathasan & Edirisinghe, 2015; Yusoff et al., 2015). Additionally, QWL was negatively correlated with turnover intention (Yusoff et al., 2015). This study addresses the need for additional empirical knowledge that provides evidence of the specific dimensions of QWL that influence job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention of millennial employees. Thus, the rationale for the stated hypotheses and conceptual model are supported.

Chapter Three

Methods

This chapter presents the methods of the study. The purpose of the study and hypotheses are restated followed by a description of the research design, description of the population and sample, measurement instrumentation, and survey design. Data collection and analysis procedures, and limitations of the methods are also reported.

Research Purpose and Hypotheses

The purpose of this study was to examine which factors of QWL affect turnover intention of millennials so that voluntary turnover may be minimized, and costs of turnover incurred by organizations is reduced. The study also aimed to determine whether statistically significant relationships existed between the dimensions of QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. Lastly, an untested model was examined to determine if the conceptual model was relevant to millennials employees in the U.S. with the following hypotheses derived and subsequently tested:

H1: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.

H1a: WLB has a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.

- *H1b*: Job characteristics have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.
- *H1c*: Supervisory behavior has a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.
- *H1d*: Compensation and benefits have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction.

- *H2*: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.
 - H2a: WLB has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
 - *H2b*: Job characteristics have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
 - *H2c*: Supervisory behavior has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
 - *H2d*: Compensation and benefits have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment.
- *H3*: Dimensions of QWL have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention of millennial employees working in the U.S.

H3a: WLB has a direct and negative effect on turnover intention.

- *H3b*: Job characteristics have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention.
- *H3c:* Supervisory behavior has a direct and negative effect on turnover intention.
- *H3d:* Compensation and benefits have a direct and positive effect on turnover intention.
- *H4:* Job Satisfaction has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennials working in the U.S.
- H5: Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.

- *H5a*: WLB has an indirect and negative effect on TOI through job satisfaction.
- *H5b*: Job characteristics have an indirect and negative effect on TOI through job satisfaction.
- *H5c*: Supervisory behavior has an indirect and negative effect on TOI through job satisfaction.
- H5d: Compensation and benefits have an indirect and negative effect on TOI through job satisfaction.
- H6: Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.
 - *H6a*: WLB has an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.
 - *H6b*: Job characteristics have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.
 - *H6c*: Supervisory behavior has an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.
 - *H6d*: Compensation and benefits have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment.

Research Design

This study deployed a quantitative cross-sectional survey design to examine the relationships specified in the six hypotheses. A quantitative method was appropriate because independent, dependent, and mediating variables were examined using statistical

analysis to determine if correlations existed among the variables (Bryman & Bell, 2015; Singleton & Straits, 2010). Cross-sectional research designs allowed data associated with the variables to be collected simultaneously (Bryman & Bell, 2015). Qualtrics[®], an online survey design and hosting software, was adopted for data collection (Brandon et al., 2014).

Population and Sample

The study population consisted of male and female employees with varied educational backgrounds, working at different levels, within all functions. The employees were not limited to particular industries. Targeted participants consisted of full-time and part-time (not self-employed) millennial employees, who represent more than one-third of the U.S. labor force. The minimum age of each participant for Institutional Review Board (IRB) purposes was 18 years old. However, this study required participants to be 23 to 38-year-old millennial employees due to the generational cohort requirement.

Participants were solicited with the assistance of MTurk, a marketplace for temporary workers which requires human intelligence (Buhrmester, Kwang, & Gosling, 2011). Participants were offered a financial incentive for taking the survey. Within the targeted population, the sample frame for the study was individuals who had an Amazon MTurk worker account (Fowler, 2014). Though Amazon reportedly had more than 500K registered workers from 190 different countries (Stewart et al., 2015), Difallah, Filatova, and Ipeirotis (2018) posited that Amazon's crowdsourcing platform consisted of at least 100K-200K workers at any given time. Difallah et al. (2018) indicated that there were more than 2000 active workers at any given time. Furthermore, the average half-life of

the population of MTurk workers was 400 days. Such results suggested that thousands of new workers arrived on the platform every year.

Online surveys using MTurk's participants allow researchers to recruit large samples quickly and at affordable rates (Paolacci & Chandler, 2014). MTurk is an online crowdsourcing labor market where researchers (requesters) use MTurk to hire and compensate workers to complete various computer-based tasks, commonly referred to as human intelligence tasks (HITs; Levay, Freese, & Druckman, 2016). Researchers post HITs on the MTurk website and make these HITs available to all MTurk workers or only to workers who meet a given set of qualifications assigned by the MTurk system (system qualifications) and the researcher (customized qualifications; Cheung, Burns, Sinclair, & Sliter, 2017). Upon completion of the HIT, requesters are given the option to either reject or accept the workers' response. Using MTurk participants and the Qualtrics[®] platform, empirical data were collected regarding the effect the QWL dimensions had on turnover intention through job satisfaction and organizational commitment of millennial employees in the U.S. Workers were rewarded based upon the stated financial incentive if their HITs were approved (Cheung et al., 2017; Levay et al., 2016). The workers also had to provide a unique survey code which was distributed by Qualtrics[®] after the survey was completed.

Sample size can affect many factors including bias, statistical power (the probability of not making a Type II error), error (overall solution propriety), and model convergence (Wolf, Harrington, Clark, & Miller, 2013). Many general rules-of-thumb exist for determining sample size within structural equation modeling (SEM) research. However, most rules are not model specific and may cause overestimates or

underestimates of sample size requirements (MacCallum, Widaman, Zhang, & Hong, 1999). According to Henson and Roberts (2006), a common measure for determining sample size is the requirement of at least 10 responses per item within the survey. The survey contained 32 items, and the baseline for determining the minimum sample size was at least n = 320 (32 items times 10 responses per item), according to Henson and Roberts (2006).

Measures

To test the hypotheses, four sets of measures were used. QWL was measured using the four dimensions of WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits developed by Chen and Farh (2000) and later validated by Huang et al. (2007). The job satisfaction (JS) scale by Brayfield and Rothe (1951) was adopted for job satisfaction measure. Organizational commitment (OC) was measured by the three subscales of affective commitment, continuance commitment, and normative commitment from Yücel (2010), containing a modified version of Meyer and Allen's (1990) three-component model (TCM) of commitment. Turnover intention was measured by Khatri et al. (2001). All instruments had acceptable reliability values ranging from .70 - .90 (George & Mallery, 2016).

Dimensions of Quality of Work Life

The dimensions of QWL consisted of four 3-item subscales. All subscales were anchored on a 6-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 6 indicated *strongly agree*. Cronbach's alpha coefficients across data sets used in the Huang et al. (2007) validation study ranged from .704 to .820. In the Surienty et al.'s (2014) study, Cronbach's alpha coefficients ranged from .580 to 0.887, composite

reliability (CR) ranged from .781 to .929, and average variance extracted (AVE) ranged from .545 to .814. In all cases, job characteristics resulted in the lowest values.

Work/life balance. Huang et al. (2007) used the WLB subscale constructed by Chen and Farh (2000) to measure WLB. The WLB subscale consisted of three items anchored on a 6-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 6 indicated *strongly agree*. The WLB subscale asked participants to indicate their perceptions of their QWL with statements such as "My current job does not interrupt my family life." The first order factor structure of the WLB subscale was documented in Huang et al. (2007). Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for WLB was .818.

Job characteristics. Huang et al. (2007) used the JC subscale constructed by Chen and Farh (2000) to measure the employees' perceptions of their job characteristics. The JC subscale consisted of three items anchored on a 6-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 6 indicated *strongly agree*. The JC subscale asked participants to indicate their perceptions of their job characteristics with statements such as "My job permits me to decide on my own how to go about doing the work." The first order factor structure of the JC subscale was documented in Huang et al. (2007). Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for JC was .704.

Supervisory behavior. Huang et al. (2007) used the supervisory behavior (SB) subscale constructed by Chen and Farh (2000) to measure employees' perceptions of their supervisor's behavior and support towards them. The SB subscale consisted of three items anchored on a 6-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree*

and 6 indicated *strongly agree*. The SB subscale asked participants to indicate their perceptions of their supervisor with statements such as "My supervisor instructs me how to improve my job." The first order factor structure of the SB subscale was documented in Huang et al. (2007). Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for SB was .820.

Compensation and benefits. Huang et al. (2007) used the compensation and benefits (CB) subscale constructed by Chen and Farh (2000) to measure employees' perceptions of compensation and benefits provided to them by their employers. The CB subscale consisted of three items anchored on a 6-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 6 indicated *strongly agree*. The CB subscale asked participants to indicate their perceptions of the compensation and benefits program with statements such as "I am fairly rewarded compared to similar jobs in my organization." The first order factor structure of the CB subscale was documented in Huang et al. (2007). Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for CB was .743.

Job Satisfaction

The JS scale consisted of five items by the Brayfield and Rothe's (1951) model of overall job satisfaction. A global measure of job satisfaction was most appropriate since the concern was associated with the broader domain of an employee's satisfaction with the overall job, not specific facets such as pay, promotion, supervision, fringe benefits, contingent rewards, operating procedures, coworkers, nature of work, and communication (Spector, 1985; Yücel, 2012). Yücel (2012) used five items from the Brayfield and Rothe (1951) model to measure the employees' job satisfaction levels. The

five items from the JS scale were anchored on a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. The JS scale asked participants to indicate their level of job satisfaction with statements including "I consider my job rather unpleasant," or "I feel fairly well satisfied with my job." The first order factor structure of the JS scale was documented in Yücel (2012). Cronbach's alpha coefficient across data sets used in the Yücel (2012) validation study was .859.

Three-Component Model of Organizational Commitment

Allen and Meyer's (1990) TCM of organizational commitment consisted of three 4-item subscales. The three subscales were anchored on a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. Cronbach's alpha coefficients across data sets used in the Yücel (2012) validation study ranged from 0.711 to 0.893.

Affective commitment subscale. Yücel (2012) used a modified version of the affective commitment subscale from the Meyer and Allen's TCM (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993). The AC scale consisted of four items. The AC scale asked respondents how emotionally attached they were with statements such as "I would be happy to spend the rest of my career with this organization." Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for AC was .893.

Continuance commitment subscale. Yücel (2012) used a modified version the continuance commitment (CC) subscale from Meyer and Allen's TCM (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer et al., 1993). The CC scale asked respondents their perceived costs of leaving with statements such as "Right now, staying with my organization is a matter of

necessity as much as desire." Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for CC was .711.

Normative commitment subscale. Yücel (2012) used a modified version the normative commitment (NC) subscale from Meyer and Allen's TCM (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer et al., 1993). The NC scale asked respondents their perceived obligation towards the organization with statements such as "Even if it were to my advantage, I do not feel it would be right to leave my organization now." Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for NC was .779.

Turnover Intention

The turnover intention (TI) scale adopted in this study included three items by Khatri et al. (2001). The TI scale was anchored on a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. Participants were asked to indicate the extent to which they agreed or disagreed with statements related to turnover intentions such as "I intend to leave my organization." Yücel (2012) used three items to measure participants' intention to quit their job. The first order factor structure of the TI scale was documented in Yücel (2012) and Surienty et al. (2014). Internal consistency reliability was computed, and the Cronbach alpha coefficient for TI was .846 (Yücel, 2012) and 0.941(Surienty et al., 2014). CCR and AVE indices for turnover intention were .962 and .895, respectively. A complete list of items used in this study can be found in Appendix A.

Latent Marker Variable

As a secondary approach to detect common method variance (CMV), a four-item measure from the Blue Attitude scale, was included in the survey to model a latent

marker variable (Simmering, Fuller, Richardson, Ocal, & Atinc, 2014). The CMV scale was anchored on a 5-point Likert-type scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. In various forms, participants were asked to indicate the extent to which they liked the color blue. A sample item of the measure was "I prefer blue to other colors." Reliability coefficients for the measure ranged from .70 to .85.

Survey Design

Using Qualtrics[®], the first question was designed to screen target respondents based on the generational cohort of millennial employees. The requirement for employment in the U.S. was added as a second screening question to ensure targeted respondents were employed in this country. The third screening question was to ensure millennials were not self-employed. A bot check (BOT) was then added as the third screening question to eliminate "bots," short for "robots," from participation (Rouse, 2015). BOTs attempt to complete surveys repeatedly to received additional compensation. For anonymity, participants were required to read and confirm they understood and agreed to an informed consent before the survey was administered. In addition, participants were informed there were no right or wrong answers (Chambers et al., 2016). If the criteria were not met, participants were not allowed to take the survey. The screening criteria incorporated a branch logic feature which allowed participants to be sent down different paths. A message was delivered to the participants indicating the requirement was not met.

Topic salience was ascertained by presenting potential participants with the survey topic, estimating the time requirement of approximately 15 minutes or less, stating the survey was anonymous, and providing information on the benefits of participation in

the survey; all were captured on the informed consent form (Fan & Yan, 2010). To check the respondent's engagement, an instructional manipulation check (IMC) was placed between the dependent variables and independent variables (Oppenheimer, Meyvis, & Davidenko, 2009).

The possibility of non-response was controlled by adding the forced-response feature for each question with The University of Texas at Tyler's banner placed at the top of the survey screen to indicate official sponsorship (Fan & Yan, 2010). Although metaanalysis indicated the presence of progress bars within a survey has no statistically significant impact on early terminations, a progress bar was added to the bottom of each page to indicate how much the survey had been completed and how much remained (Villar, Callegaro, & Yang, 2013).

Control Variables

The literature on QWL indicated that diverse variables were used as controls in prior studies. The consideration of potential control variables used in this study was based on associations with exiting literature (Almalki et al., 2012; Daud et al., 2015; Mosadeghrad, 2013; Zhao et al., 2013). Therefore, several demographic variables and one latent marker variable were used.

Demographics

Demographic information such as ethnicity, gender, marital status, education level, industry, management level, organization tenure, and employment status were included in the survey. In addition to prior QWL research, Mathieu and Zajac (1990) and USBLS (2018) provided support for the demographics and levels of the study. Research has demonstrated that females were more dissatisfied with compensation and benefits,

supervisory behavior, and professional development opportunities than their male coworkers (Almalki et al., 2012). Hence, female employees experienced lower QWL and high turnover intentions. Additionally, employees with less education were less satisfied, less committed, and more likely to quit (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Regarding employment status, full-time employees were more likely to remain at companies than part-time and temporary staff (Mosadeghrad, 2013). Organizational tenure was used as a control because literature indicated that commitment tends to increase with tenure (Reichers, 1985).

Questions related to demographics were strategically positioned. To prevent a priming effect that could potentially influence respondents' answers to questions that followed, demographic questions were placed at the end of the survey (Frick, Backtiger, & Reips, 1999; Salancik & Pfeffer, 1977). Such positioning may increase the chances respondents would complete the information.

Common Method Variance

One source of measurement error is method biases. Measurement error threatens the validity of the inferences and results about the relationships between measures (Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Lee, & Podsakoff, 2003). Potential sources of common method biases arise from having a common source or rater, item characteristics effects, a measurement context effects, or item context effects. To control for common method bias, procedural and statistical remedies were implemented. Procedural remedies were addressed by designing the layout and placement of questions, as it was intentional to position the dependent variables before the three independent variables. To prevent participants from changing their original answers, the option to go backwards once

responses had been submitted in the survey were removed. The back button and ability to move forward without providing a response to the visible question were not available in the online survey design. This remedy was implemented in an attempt to reduce the common method bias of consistency motif.

Data Collection Procedures

Before the survey was deployed for data collection, an application requesting permission to conduct research involving human beings was submitted to the IRB at The University of Texas at Tyler. Upon the approval of the application, the survey was deployed through Qualtrics[®] allowing a method to create surveys, store responses, create reports, and share results. Participants were solicited using the MTurk online platform and asked to participate in and complete a 15-minute survey. Buhrmester et al. (2011) noted that MTurk "functions as a one-stop shop for getting work done, bringing together the people and tools that enable task creation, labor recruitment, compensation, and data collection" (p. 3).

MTurk respondents were provided a link to the survey on the Qualtrics[®] survey tool which afforded greater functionality and quality controls. MTurk was used to solicit survey participants because it allowed for participants' responses to be collected. Participants received a minimal financial incentive of \$.10 for completing the survey. Low compensation rates and payment levels did not appear to affect data quality; however, it negatively impacted the data collection speed. Therefore, when the data collection speed was reduced, the financial incentive was increased from \$.10 to \$.15. The results supported research regarding data collection using MTurk participants conducted by Buhrmester et al. (2011).

The human intelligence tasks (HITs) were intitally set during the late night (11 p.m.) and early morning (1 a.m.) hours. On day four, the HITs were adjusted to run a second early morning session (6 a.m. to 8 a.m.) All HITs were performed from February 20, 2019, through March 2, 2019.

Sample Size

A general rule-of-thumb or common measure was used for determining the required minimum sample size of at least 10 responses per item within the survey (Henson & Roberts, 2006). The survey contained 32 items, and the minimum sample size was at least n = 320 (32 items times 10 responses per item). The study exceeded the minimum sample size requirements with 339 participants.

Data Verification

This section reports the data verification process, including analysis of construct validity and reliability. It concludes with a statistical analysis.

Data Cleaning and Procedure

Data were first examined for completeness after closure of the data collection. Responses that did not pass screening questions were removed. Surveys without consent were eliminated. Responses from participants who did not pass the BOT and IMC instructional manipulation checks were deleted (Oppenheimer et al., 2009; Rouse, 2015). In addition to ensuring all values were within range, survey time and straight-lining were analyzed. Any non-random, incomplete responses were removed in entirety from the data set. Responses from participants who took less than 0.5 minutes or more than 60 minutes were removed. Similarly, respondents who straight-lined all responses to all the items comprising the dependent or independent variables were elimanted. Although Cole, McCormick, and Gonyea (2012) indicated it was possible straight-lined responses may be valid in some instances, it seemed unlikely in this study as two of the five items (i.e., those for job satisfaction) were negatively worded. All negatively worded items were contained in one scale and were not reverse coded in the survey.

Of the 2,820 participants who attempted survey, 1030 passed the screening process and completed the survey during a 10-day period from February 20, 2019, to March 2, 2019. The data then were evaluated for BOTs, eliminating 138 responses that were assumed to be answered by robots since responses related to the American flag were inaccurate. As a result, 892 participant responses remained. Another 25 participants who did not consent to the survey were removed. Instructional manipulation checks (IMCs) removed an additional 139 participant responses. Incomplete surveys from 9 participants were removed. Five participants completed surveys in either less than one minute or more than 60 minutes and were eliminated. Straight-line responses were found in 213 responses and eliminated. A total of 501 completed surveys remained after the initial data-cleaning process.

More stringent data cleaning was performed when preliminary analysis showed expected negative correlations between the independent variables and intervening variables were positively related to turnover. Thus, 162 additional responses were deleted due to inconsistent responses within the job satisfaction scale and when outliers were displayed regarding the turnover intention scale. As a result, the final usable responses of 339 were retained for data analysis.

Sample Representativeness

After the data were cleaned, population demographics were aggregated and compared to the U.S. demographic data reported by the USBLS (2018) to assess sample representativeness. MTurk is dominated by workers who reside in the U.S. and India (Paolacci & Chandler, 2014). Among MTurk workers in the U.S., researchers have suggested Whites and Asians are overrepresented, whereas Blacks and Hispanics are underrepresented (Roulin, 2015).

Missing Data

To reduce issues associated with missing data, the Qualtrics[®] survey was designed to employ forced-answer responses. A total of nine (2.65%) incomplete responses were identified and removed using list-wise deletion. Therefore, missing data were not found within the responses.

Construct Validity

To examine construct validity and reliability, confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) was conducted since well established and validated scales were used. CFA verified the pattern and structure coefficients for all the study's measures loaded on the appropriate factor. According to Kline (2016) and Thompson (2004), factor loadings should be at least .5; however, factor loadings over .7 have stronger results. When cross-loading occurred, items were eliminated one at a time and re-analyzed until all items loaded on the correct factor. The number of factors identified in the prior literature was considered to determine the number of factors to extract (e.g., Huang et al., 2007; Yücel, 2012).

Data Analysis

SEM, using SPSS software, was used to analyze the data and to test the hypotheses. Data were analyzed to determine the need to eliminate any cases, with no limit on the number of indicators extracted. When possible, at least three items per factor were retained.

Following Schumacker and Lomax's (2016) study, the data were fit to a measurement model prior to testing the conceptual and alternative models. In assessing the measurement model, all reflective factors were allowed to correlate (i.e., five-factor correlated model). The measurement models were assessed by measuring Chi-square, degrees of freedom, root measure square error approximation (RMSEA), standardized root mean square (SRMR), comparative fit index (CFI), Akaike information criterion (AIC), Bayesian information criterion (BIC), and standardized residual covariances (SRC). Furthermore, the Harman's single-factor test was used as a preliminary examination of CMV (Podsakoff et al., 2003). A latent marker variable was also used as a secondary examination of CMV (Simmering et al., 2014).

In addition to testing the conceptual model, four alternative structural models were tested to determine best global fit. The structural models were assessed by measuring Chi-square, degrees of freedom, RMSEA, SRMR, CFI, AIC, BIC, residual correlations, R², and R²m. In the first alternative model, Model 1, direct paths from each dimension of QWL to turnover intention were removed. In the second alternative model, Model 2, direct paths from each dimension of QWL to turnover intention and the path from job satisfaction to organizational commitment were removed. In the third alternative model, Model 3, direct paths from each dimension of QWL to organizational

commitment were removed. The final alternative model, Model 4, consisted of removal of job satisfaction and organizational commitment factors. Model 4 represented direct paths from the dimensions of QWL to turnover intention only.

The reported statistics included means, standard deviations, variances, standard errors, kurtosis, and skewness. Upon completion of the data analyses and hypotheses testing, the results were reported. Additionally, the study results included CFA results and retained items and scale scores.

Limitations

Although efforts were taken to obtain accurate data, potential limitations may still exist, including use of a cross-sectional design, use of MTurk participants to collect data, use of self-reported data, respondent fatigue, and selected measurement instruments. The cross-sectional analysis design allowed formation of assumptions and testing of the hypotheses using research methods (Bryman & Bell, 2015; Creswell, 2014). The use of cross-sectional data limited any inference of causality between predictor and outcome variables (Bono & McNamara, 2011).

Data collected from MTurk raised the issue of lower score reliability compared to traditional sampling techniques (Buhrmester et al., 2011). Moreover, while a "ballot-stuffing" feature was employed within Qualtrics®, there was no guarantee that a "worker" could not take the survey multiple times on various devices, thereby introducing concerns associated with duplicate data.

Several method biases regarding the use of self-reported data potentially affected the validity of the collected data (Podsakoff et al., 2003). Covariance between the independent and dependent variables may have been inflated since the same respondents

provided data for both variables. To mitigate the limitation associated with common method bias, the procedural remedies of ensuring participant anonymity and placement of dependent variables before independent variables in the survey were employed (Podsakoff et al., 2003). Furthermore, the Harman's single-factor test and latent marker variable were administered.

Respondent fatigue was also a limitation. Some respondents of online surveys do not always read and follow instructions provided in the surveys. When this happens, noise increases, and the validity of the data is decreased (Oppenheimer, Meyvis, & Davidenko, 2009; Smith, Roster, Golden, & Albaum, 2016). A total of 389 responses (14%) were removed from the data collected due to incompletion, time, straight-lining, and inconsistent responses. Respondent fatigue may be a contributing factor to the remove of these responses (Lavrakas, 2008).

Instruments were limited by their reliability and validity. Other measurement instruments could have produced different reliability and validity results (Kimberlin & Winterstein, 2008). Participant responses were restricted to the options provided in the survey questionnaire, limiting the ability of participants to express their viewpoints. Another potential limitation was that the QWL instrument was developed and validated in an Asian culture (Chen & Farh, 2000; Huang et al., 2007). This study analyzed data collected from participants in a Western context. The issue of culture compatibility of the scale could have been problematic.

Chapter Summary

This chapter presented the design and method used in the study. It provided an overview of the research purpose and hypotheses, followed by a detailed discussion on population and sample, measurement instrumentation used to analyze the data, survey design, the approaches to data collection and analyses, and limitations of the study.

Chapter Four

Results

This chapter reports the results of the study. Participant demographic results are presented. The process for conducting a confirmatory factor analysis and a discussion detailing the overall measurement model are provided. Results from hypotheses testing with hierarchical structural equation model (SEM) technique is reported.

Data Analysis

The purpose of the study was to empirically assess the effects of the dimensions of QWL on turnover intention and to determine whether statistically significant relationships existed between the dimensions of QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. The online survey platform Qualtrics[®] was used to collect data. Study participants were recruited with the assistance of MTurk and asked to complete the anonymous survey. Statistical remedies were addressed by initially using Harman's single-factor test to determine whether a single factor accounted for the covariance among the items. Common method bias was then confirmed using the latent marker variable technique, and the percent of variance shared was determined.

After cleaning the data, demographics were aggregated and compared to national data. Across the valid respondents, genders were equally represented at 50%. Whites represented 55%, and Asians represented 27% of the respondents. Other races accounted for 18% of the survey respondents: Blacks (9%), Latino (5.6%), American Indian (3%), and Pacific Islander (<1%). Approximately 63% of the millennial employees were single, and 90% possessed some level of college education, with 68% having acquired at least a

bachelor's degree. Demographic results indicated that 47.5% of millennials were employed in the technology industry (TI).

The data obtained in the study were compared to data published by the USBLS (2018), which is weighted against the total U.S. population as provided by the U.S. Census Bureau. Gender was almost evenly represented. Asian respondents were overrepresented in the study, while all other races were underrepresented. The underrepresentation of Blacks and Hispanics among MTurk workers supported Roulin's (2015) study. The number of White respondents was nearly 25% less than expected when compared to USBLS (2018) reports. Due to the relatively small size of the survey participants, USBLS was unable to produce sufficiently reliable estimates for each race and industry. Results of the sample demographics and U.S. demographic data relevant to gender and ethnicity are presented in Table 2.

Table 2

Characteristics	Study Results	USBL	S (2018)
Characteristics	<i>n</i> %	<i>n</i> (in K)	%
Gender			
Female	49.8	5 73,063	46.91
Male	50.1	5 82,698	53.09
Race			
American Indian/Alaska Nat	2.9	5	
Asian	26.8	4 9,832	6.31
Black or African American	8.8	5 19,091	12.26
Hispanic/Latino/Spanish	5.6	26,939	17.29
Pacific Islander	0.2	9	
White	55.4	6 121,461	77.98
Marital Status			
Divorced	3.2	4	
Married	33.9	2	
Single	62.8	3	
Widowed	0		
			(continued)

Control Variables (n = 339)

Table 2.	Control	Variables	(continued)
			(

Characteristics	Study]	Results	USBLS (2018)		
Characteristics	n	%	<i>n</i> (in K)	%	
Education Level					
AdvDegree (Masters/PhD/MD)	48	14.16			
BA (BA Degree)	184	54.28			
College (No Degree)	83	24.48			
High School Grad	24	7.08			
Non-High School Grad	0	0			
Industry					
Healthcare	47	13.86			
Higher Education	25	7.37			
Oil & Gas	15	4.42			
Public Services	91	26.84			
Technology	161	47.49			
Tenure					
Less than 1 year	31	9.14			
1-3 years	140	41.3			
3-5 years	102	30.09			
5-10 years	53	15.63			
10-20 years	13	3.83			
More than 20 years	0	0			
Manager					
Yes	181	53.39			
No	158	46.61			
Work Status					
Full-time	299	88.2			
Part-time	40	11.8			

Note. n = Sample size. Data published by the USBLS (2018) is weighted against the total population of the U.S. as provided by the U.S. Census Bureau. Due to the relatively small size of the survey participants, USBLS (2018) was unable to produce sufficiently reliable estimates for each race and industry.

Data Verification: Factor Analysis

The study consisted of reflective and formative factors. In a reflective factor, or

more conventional latent variable, the indicators are caused by the latent variable (Kenny,

2016). Formative factors, or composites, are just the opposite. Formative factors refer to

an index of a weighted sum of variables where the indicators cause the construct. Both

job characteristics and organizational commitments were the formative variables in this

study. A measurement model created in IBM[®] SPSS[®] Amos[®] 25.0 (SPSS) analyzed all items to ascertain loading to the correct theoretical latent constructs (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010).

Criteria to determine the global goodness of fit for each instrument model included (a) comparative fit index (CFI) \geq .92, (b) standardized root mean square (SRMR) \leq .08, and (c) root measure square error approximation (RMSEA) \leq .07 (Hair et al., 2010). Specifically, the criteria used were based off the fit cut-offs described by Hair et al. (2010) for a sample size larger than n = 250 with 12 or more but less than 30 indicators. The absolute value of standardized residual correlations |SRC >2.58|, Akaike information criterion (AIC), and Bayesian information criteria (BIC) were also reviewed in consideration of global fit.

The data were fit to a measurement model prior to testing the conceptual and alternative models, confirming each individual item loaded on the respective theoretical constructs for local fit (Graham, Guthrie, & Thompson, 2003; Schumacker & Lomax, 2016). Though Kline (2016) recommended convergent validity is assessed based on factor loadings above .7, a minimum factor loading of .5 is acceptable (Bagozzi & Yi, 1988). Discriminate validity was also assessed for the re-specified correlated models by comparing the square root of average variance extracted (AVE) to the correlations for each individual factor. Discriminate validity was demonstrated if the square root of AVE was greater than the correlations for each factor (Bagozzi & Yi, 1988).

Three unique models were evaluated to assess the measurement model. The saturated model, Model 1, was the seven-factor conceptual model. Model 1 indicated a poor fit with a CFI significantly less than .92. This was expected as constraints in SPSS

tend to cause specification and identification issues when modeling formative factors (Temme, Diamantopoulos, & Pfegfeidel, 2014). Model 2 excluded job characteristics and organizational commitment factors, allowing only reflective factors to correlate. Review of the standardized regression weights (factor loadings) showed two negatively worded items, JS2 and JS1, from the job satisfaction scale had values <.50. In Model 3, JS2 and JS1 were removed one at a time and re-analyzed. In Model 4, the data were re-assessed to determine whether one item from the supervisory behavior scale (SB3) and one item from the compensation and benefits scale (CB1) required elimination. Though factor loadings were above .5, items were considered for removal due to discriminant validity issues between the two constructs. Upon evaluation of the results, the items were retained as removal would not have improved discriminant validity. The factor loadings in Model 3 met the minimum threshold with most being more stringent (Kline, 2016; Thompson, 2004). The structure coefficients determined each item had the highest correlation with its respective factor (see Table 3; Graham, Guthrie, & Thompson, 2003).

Table 3

Construct	TC	TOI Job Sat		Job Sat		at WLB		WLB		WLB		vBeh	CompBen	
Variable	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S				
TOI														
TI1	.794	.794		191		091		090		136				
TI2	.770	.770		185		089		087		132				
TI3	.780	.780		188		090		088		134				
JobSat														
JS3		175	.730	.730		.409		.467		.562				
JS4		211	.876	.876		.491		.561		.674				
JS5		204	.849	.849		.476		.544		.654				
WLB														
WB1		067		.327	.853	.853		.362		.389				
WB2		077		.377	.673	.673		.418		.449				
WB3		081		.397	.708	.708		.439		.472				

Pattern and Structure Coefficients for the Five-Factor Correlated Model (n= 339)

(continued)

Construct	TOI		Jo	Job Sat		WLB		Su	SupvBeh		ompBen
Variable	Р	S	Р	S		Р	S	Р	S	Р	S
SupvBeh											
SB1		086		.485			.470	.757	.757		.638
SB2		090		.509			.493	.796	.796		.670
SB3		085		.479			.464	.749	.749		.631
Compben											
CB1		145		.651			.564		.713	.846	.846
CB2		139		.623			.540		.682	.809	.809
CB3		139		.626			.542		.685	.813	.813

Table 3. Pattern and Structure Coefficients for the Five-Factor Correlated Model (n=339) (continued)

Note. n = Sample Size. Pattern and structure coefficients for the five-factor correlated model consisting of reflective factors only. P = pattern. S = structure. TOI = turnover intention. Job Sat = job satisfaction. WLB = work-life balance. SupvBeh = supervisory behavior. CompBen = compensation and benefits.

The guidelines for determining model fit were based on rules of thumb. According to Marsh, Hau, and Wen (2004), strictly adhering to the recommended cutoff values can lead to Type 1 errors, the incorrect rejection of an acceptable model. After removal of the aforesaid indicators, results of the measurement model showed fit indices were within acceptable ranges ($\chi^2 = 159.922$; df = 79; CFI = .967; RMSEA = .055, SRMR = .0387; AIC = 241.922; and BIC = 398.788; see Table 4). When compared to the previous Model 3 results, $\Delta \chi^2 = 27.061$, $\Delta df = 24$, and CFI = .963. Table 4 shows $\Delta \chi^2$ or likelihood ratio, Δdf , and *p*-values when measurement models were compared.

Table 4

Delta Chi-square, Delta Degrees of Freedom, and Significance Comparison of Measurement Models (n = 339)

Model	χ^2	df	$\Delta\chi^2$	Δdf	р	Comparison
1	699.609	208	234.685	99	<.001	M1/M2
2	464.924	109	305.002	30	<.001	M2/M3
3	159.922	79	27.061	24	.302	M3/M4
4	132.861	55	332.063	54	<.001	M2/M4

Note. $n = Sample size. \chi^2 = Chi-square. df = Degrees of freedom. <math>p = p$ -value

CR, AVE, and the square root of AVE were evaluated. Results showed a work-life balance (WLB) AVE of .431. Researchers argue that the AVE is often to strict, and

reliability can be established through composite reliability (>.70) alone (Malhotra & Dash, 2011). Adequate reliability and convergent validity were supported due to all diagonal correlations being significantly different from zero (p < .001) with CR ranging from .70 to .86 and AVE ranging from .43 to .68 (Bagozzi & Yi, 1988; see Table 5).

Table 5

Implied Correlations, Average Variance Extracted, and Composite Reliability (n = 339)

Variable	CR	AVE	WLB	SupvBeh	CompBen	TOI	JobSat
WLB	0.693	0.431	0.657				
SupvBeh	0.811	0.589	0.621	0.768			
CompBen	0.843	0.642	0.694	0.868	0.802		
TOI	0.825	0.611	-0.114	-0.113	-0.173	0.782	
JobSat	0.861	0.676	0.561	0.64	0.784	-0.245	0.822

Note. n = Sample Size. AVE = average variance extracted. CR = composite reliability. WLB = work life balance. SupvBeh = supervisory behavior. TOI = turnover intention. JobSat = job satisfaction. Square root of the AVE along the diagonal.

Descriptive Statistics

The Data Analysis Toolpak within Microsoft Excel[®] was used to calculate the descriptive summary measures. The descriptive statistics of each construct were reported for the sample (n = 339). Tables 6 through 9 display the descriptive statistics for the QWL construct, job satisfaction variable, organizational commitment construct, and turnover intention variable.

Table 6

Descriptive Statistics of the QWL Construct (n = 339)

Statistic	WB1	WB2	WB3	JC1	JC2	JC3	SB1	SB2	SB3	CB1	CB2	CB3
\overline{x}	4.07	4.06	4.21	4.25	4.24	4.10	4.08	4.18	4.29	4.01	3.89	4.07
SE	.07	.07	.07	.07	.07	.08	.07	.07	.07	.08	.08	.08
SD	1.35	1.32	1.22	1.26	1.25	1.48	1.26	1.25	1.32	1.41	1.44	1.49
(continued										tinued)		

Table 6. *Descriptive Statistics of the QWL Construct* (n = 339) (continued)

Statistic	WB1	WB2	WB3	JC1	JC2	JC3	SB1	SB2	SB3	CB1	CB2	CB3
Variance	1.84	1.73	1.49	1.58	1.56	2.20	1.58	1.56	1.74	1.98	2.07	2.21
Kurtosis	51	20	.14	20	06	61	17	.11	.10	53	56	57
Skewness	65	67	71	66	67	63	68	72	85	57	61	59
Min	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Max	6	6	6	6	6	6	6	6	6	6	6	6

Note. n = Sample Size. $\overline{x} =$ Mean. SE = Standard Error. SD = Standard Deviation. n = Sample Size. WB = Work Balance Construct. JC = Job Satisfaction Construct. SB = Supervisory Behavior Construct. CB = Compensation and Benefits Construct.

Table 7

Descriptive Statistics of the Job Satisfaction Construct (n = 339)

Statistic	JS1	JS2	JS3	JS4	JS5
\overline{x}	2.86	3.06	3.48	3.29	3.44
SE	.06	.07	.06	.06	.06
SD	1.18	1.20	1.03	1.16	1.19
Variance	1.38	1.44	1.06	1.36	1.42
Kurtosis	-1.17	98	28	87	68
Skewness	.01	17	62	30	54
Min	1	1	1	1	1
Max	5	5	5	5	5

Note. n = Sample Size. $\overline{x} =$ Mean. SE = Standard Error. SD = Standard Deviation. n = Sample Size. JS = Job Satisfaction.

Table 8

Descriptive Statistics of the Organizational Commitment Construct (n = 339)

Statistic	AC1	AC2	AC3	AC4	CC1	CC2	CC3	CC4	NC1	NC2	NC3	NC4
\overline{x}	3.08	2.99	3.29	3.33	3.72	3.41	3.56	3.40	3.20	3.17	3.03	3.17
SE	.06	.06	.06	.07	.05	.06	.06	.06	.06	.06	.06	.07
SD	1.16	1.17	1.19	1.23	.94	1.07	1.11	1.16	1.19	1.18	1.17	1.28
Variance	1.34	1.38	1.41	1.51	.89	1.14	1.23	1.34	1.42	1.39	1.37	1.63
Kurtosis	84	95	68	72	.63	50	30	62	90	85	89	-1.00
Skewness	35	16	44	55	92	43	66	49	33	26	17	37
Min	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Max	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5

Note. n = Sample Size. $\bar{x} =$ Mean. SE = Standard Error. Md = Median. Mo = Mode. SD = Standard Deviation. n = Sample Size. AC = Affective Commitment. CC = Continuance Commitment. NC = Normative Commitment.
Statistic	TI1	TI2	TI3	
\overline{x}	3.05	3.15	3.28	
SE	.06	.07	.07	
SD	1.11	1.20	1.26	
Variance	1.22	1.45	1.58	
Kurtosis	94	83	84	
Skewness	26	16	42	
Min	1	1	1	
Max	5	5	5	

Descriptive Statistics of the Turnover Intention Construct (n = 339)

Note. n = Sample Size. $\overline{x} =$ Mean. SE = Standard Error. Md = Median. Mo = Mode. SD = Standard Deviation. TI = Turnover Intention.

Validity and Reliability

As illustrated in Figure 3, the standardized regression weights suggested an acceptable measurement model. Correlations between factors were lower than the square root of AVE for job satisfaction and turnover intention. The square root of AVE for WLB and supervisory behavior was less than its correlations with compensation and benefits. Similarly, the square root of AVE for compensation and benefits was less than its correlation with supervisor behavior. Factor correlations and evidence of reliability are shown in Table 5 and confirmed the positive associations between WLB, supervisory behavior, compensation and benefits, and job satisfaction. The negative correlations between WLB, supervisory behavior, compensation and benefits, job satisfaction, and turnover intentions were also confirmed.



Figure 3. Re-specified measurement model with standardized estimates and r^2 reported.

If absolute factor correlations are not excessively high (i.e., \geq .90), discriminate validity may be supported (Kline, 2016). Therefore, it was permissible to proceed with the data analysis process of the re-specified measurement model. Cut-off criteria for indices identified in Table 10 indicated the model fit was excellent (Hu & Bentler, 1999; Gaskin & Lim, 2016).

Table 10

Five-Factor Correlated Re-specified Model Fit Measures (n = 339)

Measure	Estimate	Threshold	Interpretation
CMIN	171.657		
DF	80		
CMIN/DF	2.146	Between 1 and 3	Excellent
CFI	.963	>0.95	Excellent
SRMR	.043	< 0.08	Excellent
RMSEA	.058	< 0.06	Excellent
PClose	.125	>0.05	Excellent
~ ~ ~ ~	~ .		

Note. n = Sample Size. Five-Factor Correlated Model Fit Measures (Gaskin & Lim, 2016).

Harman's single-factor test was used as a preliminary examination of common method variance (CMV; Podsakoff et al., 2003). Harman's single-factor model had 8 standardized residual covariances (SRCs) that were > |2.58|, while the re-specified correlated factor model had zero SRCs >|2.58|. These findings suggested CMV may be a problem.

To further confirm whether common method bias (CMB) existed, a common latent factor (CLF) using the Blue marker variable items was tested within the confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) marker technique using SPSS. Constrained and unconstrained models were constructed, analyzed, and compared (see Figures 4 and 5). Results confirmed CMB was present. The unstandardized parameter estimate for CLF was .597. The shared variance among all items in the model was 35.64%.



Figure 4. Common method bias (unconstrained) model with unstandardized estimates and r^2 reported.



Figure 5. Common method bias (constrained) model with unstandardized estimates and r^2 reported.

For all models, goodness-of-fit statistics of χ^2 , degrees of freedom, RMSEA, SRMR, CFI, AIC, BIC, and SRCs were reported. Results of the five-factor correlated model, re-specified model, Harman single-factor model, and CMV models (constrained and unconstrained) are shown in Table 11.

Fit Indices for Measurement Models (n = 339)

	Model	χ^2	df	RMSEA	SRMR	CFI	AIC	BIC	# SRC >
				(90% CI)					2.58
1	7-factor correlated model	699.609	208	.084 (.077, .090)	.0843	.875	835.609	1095.777	18
2	5-factor correlated	464.924	109	.098 (0.89, .108)	.0893	.875	552.924	721.268	9
	(no formative factors)								
3	5-factor correlated	132.861	55	.065 (.051, .079)	.0394	.960	204.861	342.597	0
	(JS1, JS2, SB3 & CB removed)								
4	5-factor correlated re-specified	171.657	80	.058 (.046, .070)	.0398	.963	241.922	398.788	0
	(JS1 & JS2 removed)								
5	Harman's single-factor	815.203	90	.154 (.145, .164)	.1123	.707	875.203	989.983	8
	(JS1 & JS2 removed)								
6	CMV model (unconstrained)	262.713	127	.056 (.047, .066)	.0444	.956	388.713	629.751	2
7	CMV model (constrained)	860.599	147	.067 (.058, .077)	.1466	.683	365.456	522.322	58

Note. n = Sample Size. SRC = standardized residual covariances. The estimation for the re-specified and single factor models converged, and the solutions for all models were admissible.

Path Analysis

Once a good fitting measurement model was attained, summative scale scores were created for the formative factors using SPSS. Summative scale scores are constructed as the sum or mean of a set of items. The basic assumption of summative scale scores is that aggregating the items will yield a variable approximating a linear relationship with the construct. Such scores resolved the SPSS constraints that occurred while initially correlating the measurement model.

Using reflective factors from the CFA as a framework, the formative factors were re-introduced back into the 7-factor model using summative scores before proceeding to path analysis. The conceptual model and four alternative models were assessed to determine which model had the best fit. The pattern and structure coefficients for the conceptual model are provided in Table 12. The conceptual model, which included all factors, was used to create structural Model 1 (see Figure 6). Results of Model 1 showed good model fit ($\chi^2 = 218.43$, df = 100, CFI = .960, RMSEA = .059, SRMR = .0386). After analyzing Model 1, model trimming determined the most parsimonious model based on goodness of fit tests (Kline, 2016).

Pattern and Structure	<i>Coefficients</i>	for the Seven-	Factor (Best Fit	tting) Structural Model	(n = 339)
	0000,,,000,000	10			

	TC	I	OrgCo	mm	Jobs	Sat	WL	В	Job(Char	Supv	Beh	Comp	Ben
Construct														
Variable	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S	Р	S
TOI														
TI1	0.794	0.794		0.094		-0.191		-0.067		-0.005		-0.090		-0.136
TI2	0.770	0.770		0.096		-0.185		-0.077		-0.005		-0.087		-0.132
TI3	0.780	0.780		0.083		-0.188		-0.081		-0.005		-0.088		-0.134
OrgCom														
SumOC		0.009	*	*		0.651		0.516		0.545		0.601		0.660
JobSat														
JS3		-0.175		0.475	0.730	0.730		0.409		0.478		0.467		0.562
JS4		-0.211		0.570	0.876	0.876		0.491		0.574		0.561		0.674
JS5		-0.204		0.553	0.849	0.849		0.476		0.557		0.544		0.654
WLB														
WB1		-0.067		0.301		0.327	0.583	0.583		0.306		0.362		0.389
WB2		-0.077		0.347		0.377	0.673	0.673		0.353		0.418		0.449
WB3		-0.081		0.365		0.397	0.708	0.708		0.371		0.439		0.472
JobChar														
SumJC		-0.006		0.545		0.655		0.524	*	*		0.522		0.643
SupvBeh														
SB1		-0.090		0.455		0.485		0.470		0.395	0.757	0.757		0.638
SB2		-0.087		0.478		0.509		0.493		0.415	0.796	0.796		0.670
SB3		-0.088		0.479		0.479		0.464		0.391	0.749	0.749		0.612
Compben														
CB1		-0.145		0.559		0.327		0.564		0.544		0.713	0.846	0.846
CB2		-0.139		0.534		0.623		0.540		0.520		0.682	0.809	0.809
CB3		-0.139		0.537		0.651		0.542		0.523		0.685	0.813	0.813

Note. n = Sample Size. *Factor loadings do not apply to formative constructs. Summative scores were used. P = pattern. S = structure.



Figure 6. Saturated structural (best-fitting) model, Model 1, with standardized estimates and r^2 reported.

In Model 2, the direct paths from the dimensions of QWL to turnover intention were removed. This model depicted only the indirect effects of QWL on turnover intentions through job satisfaction and organizational commitment. Likewise, results of Model 2 showed good model fit ($\chi^2 = 227.969$, df = 104, CFI = .958, RMSEA = .059, SRMR = .0409).

Model 3 consisted of direct paths from the dimensions of QWL to turnover intention. All potentially indirect influences were removed. Again, this model had a good model fit ($\chi^2 = 138.817$, df = 56, CFI = .957, RMSEA = .066, SRMR = .0377).

The next alternative structural model analyzed was Model 4. In Model 4, the direct paths from the dimension of QWL to organizational commitment were removed. This model was constructed and analyzed to determine whether job satisfaction indirectly affected the relationship between the dimensions of QWL and turnover intention, without the direct influence of organization commitment. Results indicated that although Model 4 had a good fit ($\chi^2 = 261.478$, df = 108, CFI = .948, RMSEA = .065, SRMR = .0467), results from previously tested models were better.

Finally, Model 5 was analyzed. In this model, the job satisfaction construct was removed to determine if organizational commitment had complete indirect effects on the relationship between the dimensions of QWL and turnover intentions. Comparatively, fit indices for Model 5 ($\chi^2 = 157.862$, df = 68, CFI = .958, RMSEA = .063, SRMR = .0557) were better than Model 4 but not as good as Models 1, 2, and 3. Fit indices for all models are detailed in Table 13.

Fit Indices for Structural Models (n = 339)

	Madal			RMSEA					#SRC		
	Model	χ^2	df	(90% CI)	SRMR	CFI	AIC	BIC	> 2.58	$R^2(TOI)$	R^2m
1.	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +	218.430	100	.059	.0386	.960	324.430	527.208	0	.142	.846
	CompBen ->			(.049, .070)							
	JobSat -> TOI and WLB + JobChar										
	+ SupvBeh + CompBen ->										
	OrgComm -> TOI and JobSat ->										
	OrgComm and WLB + JobChar +										
	SupvBeh + CompBen -> TOI										
2.	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +	227.969	104	.059	.0409	.958	325.969	513.443	0	.100	.837
	CompBen -> JobSat -> TOI and			(.049, .070)							
	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +										
	CompBen -> OrgComm -> TOI										
	and JobSat -> OrgComm										
3.	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +	138.817	56	.066	.0377	.957	208.817	342.727	0	.052	.052
	CompBen -> TOI			(.052, .080)							
4.	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +	261.478	108	.065	.0467	.948	371.478	523.648	1	.099	.099
	CompBen -> JobSat -> TOI and			(.055, .075)							
	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +										
	CompBen ->JobSat ->OrgComm ->										
	TOI										
5.	WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +	157.862	68	.063	.0557	.958	231.862	373.424	1	.000	.473
	CompBen -> OrgComm -> TOI			(.050, .075)							
	and WLB + JobChar + SupvBeh +										
	CompBen -> TOI										

Note. $n = Sample Size. R^2 = R^2$ of turnover intention. SRC = standardized residual covariances. The estimation for all models converged and the solutions for all models were admissible.

Across all models, Model 1, the fully saturated structural (conceptual) model, had the best global fit. Initially it appeared Model 2 had a statistically better global fit than Model 1. However, the changes in Chi-square and degrees of freedom ($\Delta \chi^2$ [-4] = -9.539, p < .001) were in the oppositely desired direction. Model 1 had a statistically significantly better model fit than Model 2. Conversely, Model 1 did not have a statistically significantly better model fit than Model 3 ($\Delta \chi^2$ [44] = 79.613, p < .001). The effect size of the Model 1 explained nearly 85% of the variance, but Model 3 explained only 5% of the variance of the full model, Model 1 was still determined to have the best global fit. Model 4 and Model 5 were not included in the comparison since the overall fit indices were not as favorable. Both models had one SRC > |2.58| and were therefore excluded as best-fitting models.

The RMSEA and CFI for Model 1 were substantively better than Models 3, 4, and 5. Model 1 explained more variance in turnover intention than all other models and had zero standardized residual covariances (SRC) > |2.58|. Therefore, Model 1 was considered the best fitting model. Table 14 shows the $\Delta \chi^2$ or likelihood ratio, Δdf , and p-values when Models 1, 2, and 3 were compared. Model fit measures for Model 1 are provided in Table 15.

Table 14

Delta Chi-square, Delta Degrees of Freedom, and Significance Comparison of Structural Models (n = 339)

Model	χ^2	df	$\Delta \chi^2$	Δdf	<i>p</i> -value	Comparison
1	218.430	100	9.539	4	8.19063E-11	M1/M2
2	227.969	104	89.152	48	.000284992	M2/M3
3	138.817	56	79.613	44	.000808123	M1/M3
4	261.478	108				
5	157.862	68				

Note. n = Sample Size.

Measure	Estimate	Threshold	Interpretation
CMIN	218.43		
DF	100		
CMIN/DF	2.184	Between 1 and 3	Excellent
CFI	0.96	>0.95	Excellent
SRMR	0.041	<0.08	Excellent
RMSEA	0.059	<0.06	Excellent
PClose	0.077	>0.05	Excellent

Model Fit Measures – Model 1 (n = 339)

Note. n = Sample Size. Model 1. Model Fit Measures (Gaskin & Lim, 2016). Interpretation is based on cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analyses (Hu & Bentler, 1999).

The covariance data matrices of the raw data were positive definite. Maximum likelihood estimation technique assumed multivariate normality, which was not met for the raw data (Mardia = 50.094, p < .001; Kline, 2016). To correct for possible multivariate normality failure, bootstrapping with 2,000 resamples was performed. Bootstrapped estimates were reported along with 95% bias corrected confidence intervals (see Tables 16 and 17). The presence of multivariate outliers was assessed via the squared Mahalanobis distance or observations farthest from the centroid (Huck, 2012; Kline, 2016). D² values distinctly different from other D² values were potential outliers (Byrne, 2010). Special attention was given to high D² values with low *p*-values (p < .001), which was another indicator of a potential outlier (Kline, 2016).

	Point	C F	95% CI		
Direct Effects	estimate ^a	SE	LB	UP	
Work life balance on job satisfaction	.035	.083	114	.175	
Job characteristics on job satisfaction	.063	.062	.034	.091	
Supervisory behavior on job satisfaction	-1.014	.123	205	.155	
Compensation and benefits on job satisfaction	.365	.137	.199	.547	
Work life balance on organizational commitment	.185	.078	186	.594	
Job characteristics on organizational commitment	.079	.059	.001	.159	
Supervisory behavior on organizational commitment	.334	.120	165	.877	
Compensation and benefits on organizational commitment	.313	.153	220	.841	
Job satisfaction on organizational commitment	.854	.083	.379	1.348	
Job satisfaction on turnover intention	533	.158	830	210	
Organizational commitment on turnover intention	.113	.036	.042	.184	
Work life balance on turnover intention	054	.120	285	.184	
Job characteristics on turnover intention	.070	.023	.024	.115	
Supervisory behavior on turnover intention	.071	.157	227	.388	
Compensation and benefits on turnover intention	146	.163	464	.183	

Bootstrap Estimates of Direct Effects of Model 1 (n = 339)

Note. n = Sample Size. ^aUnstandardized estimate. CI = confidence interval. LB = lower bound. UP = upper bound.

	Point	<u>a</u>	95%	O CI
Indirect Effects	estimate ^a	SE	LB	UP
Job characteristics on organizational commitment through job satisfaction	.001	.020	.020	.100
Supervisory behavior on organizational commitment through job satisfaction	.877	.084	202	.135
Compensation and benefits on organizational commitment through job satisfaction	.001	.122	.136	.624
Work life balance on organizational commitment through job satisfaction	.554	.065	096	.167
Job characteristics on turnover intention through organizational commitment	.105	.013	047	.003
Supervisory behavior on turnover intention through organizational commitment	.347	.057	051	.177
Compensation and benefits on turnover intention through organizational commitment	.042	.075	301	002
Work life balance on turnover intention through organizational commitment	.881	.043	077	.096
Job satisfaction on turnover intention through organizational commitment	.002	.044	.031	.215

Bootstrap Estimates of Indirect Effects of Model 1 (n = 339)

Note. n = Sample Size. ^aUnstandardized estimate. CI = confidence interval. LB = lower bound. UP = upper bound.

As further evidence for the partial indirect effect, the implied correlations between

the dimensions of QWL (WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, and

compensation and benefits) and turnover intention in the measurement model were

considered. Table 14, Table 18, and Figure 3 present these correlations.

Correlation	Direct	Indirect	Total	Spurious	Implied
Work life balance on turnover intention	053	.005	048	.120	.072
Job characteristics on turnover intention	.256	067	.189	128	.061
Supervisory behavior on turnover intention	.081	.050	.131	064	.067
Compensation and benefits on turnover intention	201	170	371	.434	.063
Job satisfaction on turnover intention	457	.083	374	.437	.063
Organizational commitment on turnover intention	.278	.000	.278	218	.060

Decomposition of Implied Correlations of Model 1 (n = 339)

Note. n = Sample Size.

Since the fit indices for Model 3 were acceptable, this model was further evaluated to determine if was the best fitting model. An illustration of structural Model 3 is presented in Figure 7. Model fit measures for structural Model 3 are presented in Table 19.



Figure 7. Structural Model 3, manager's model, with standardized estimates and r^2 reported.

Model	Fit Me	easures –	Model.	3(n =	339)

Measure	Estimate	Threshold	Interpretation
CMIN	138.817		
DF	56		
CMIN/DF	2.479	Between 1 and 3	Excellent
CFI	0.957	>0.95	Excellent
SRMR	0.041	$<\!\!0.08$	Excellent
RMSEA	0.066	<0.06	Acceptable
PClose	0.028	>0.05	Acceptable

Note. n = Sample Size. Model 3. Model Fit Measures (Gaskin & Lim, 2016). Interpretation is based on cutoff criteria for fit indices in covariance structure analyses (Hu & Bentler, 1999).

Hypotheses Test

Model 1 provided partial support for Hypothesis 1. WLB, job characteristics, and compensation and benefits were positively related to job satisfaction. However, supervisory behavior was negatively related to job satisfaction. From a statistical significance standpoint, only job characteristics and compensation and benefits had positive and significant effects on job satisfaction. Model 1 did not provide support for Hypothesis 2. None of the relationships were statistically significant. Results for Model 1, as related to Hypothesis 3, indicated that WLB and compensation and benefits had direct and negative relationships on turnover intention. Job characteristics and supervisory behavior were slightly but positively related to turnover intention. The relationships between the dimensions of QWL and turnover intention were not statistically significant. Model 1 provided full support for Hypothesis 4. Job satisfaction had a direct and positively significant effect on organizational commitment. Model 1 provided partial support for Hypothesis 5. Job characteristics and compensation and benefits had statistically significant negative effects on turnover intention through job satisfaction. Neither WLB nor supervisory behavior had statistically significant negative correlations with turnover intentions through job satisfaction. Model 1 did not provide support for Hypothesis 6. The dimensions of QWL had a statistically significant negative indirect effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment. All hypotheses findings are briefly summarized in Table 20.

Result.	s of	Pred	licted	Hy	potl	heses
---------	------	------	--------	----	------	-------

Hypothesis	Description	Supported	Unsupported
1	Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.	Partially supported; JC and CB had positive and significant effects on JS.	WLB had a positive and insignificant effect on JS, and SB had a negative and insignificant effect on JS.
2	Dimensions of QWL have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.	***	Unsupported; Positive relationships exist between the dimensions of QWL and OC but were insignificant.
3	Dimensions of QWL have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention of millennial employees working in the U.S.	***	Unsupported; Relationships between WLB and TOI and CB and TOI were negative but insignificant. Relationships between JC and TOI and SB and TOI were positive and insignificant.
4	Job satisfaction has a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.	Fully supported; JS had a positive and statistically significant relationship with OC.	N/A

(continued)

Hypothesis	Description	Supported	Unsupported
5	Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S	***	Unsupported; JC and CB had positive and significant indirect relationships with TOI through JS. WLB and SB had positive and insignificant relationships with TOI through JS.
6	Dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S.	***	Unsupported; WLB and SB had positive and insignificant indirect relationships with TOI through OC. JC and CB had positive and significant indirect relationships with TOI through OC.

 Table 20 Results of Predicted Hypotheses (continued)

Note. *** = Hypothesis was not supported. WLB = work/life balance. JC = job characteristics. SB = supervisory behavior. CB = compensation and benefits. JS = job satisfaction. OC = organizational commitment. TOI = turnover intention.

Chapter Summary

This chapter reported the results of the study. It began by presenting a description of the data cleaning process. Control variables were presented, and sample control variables were compared with USBLS (2018) data. Descriptive statistics of the variables were reported, and construct validity was assessed with confirmatory factor analysis, attaining a measurement model. Common method bias was assessed, and the resulting shared variance was determined. Path analyses were performed with the saturated conceptual model. The best fully structural model was identified using the Kline (2016) model trimming process.

Chapter Five

Discussion

This chapter is segmented into five sections. Section one interprets the results in relation to the literature. In section two, implications for human resource development (HRD) research and practice are addressed. Section three discusses limitations of the study. Section four provides recommendations for future research. The final section concludes with a summary.

Hypothesis 1

H1 proposed that the dimensions of QWL would have a direct and positive effect on job satisfaction among millennial employees in the U.S. Results showed that H1 was partially supported. Specifically, H1b and H1d were supported. The relationship between job characteristics and job satisfaction was positive and significant. Similarly, the relationship between compensation and benefits and job satisfaction was positive and significant. It is possible that job characteristics and job satisfaction (.27) are more closely related because millennial employees are more satisfied when job characteristics (e.g., variety of tasks, autonomy, task identity, task significance, and job feedback) are enhanced (Sims, Szilagyi, & Keller, 1976). Additionally, the weaker path between compensation and benefits and job satisfaction (.07) supports the belief that millennial employees care more about job characteristics than compensation and benefits (Surienty et al., 2014).

An earlier study of manufacturing employees comprised of multiple generational cohorts found that supervisory behavior in the form of supervisor support was a weaker source of job satisfaction in companies with higher levels of teamwork (Griffin,

Patterson, & West, 2001). Like the results of H1, these results were unexpected. Although supervisory support was expected to have a positive and significant impact on job satisfaction, the implementation of teams affected the perception of leadership.

Results of H1 also showed work-life balance (WLB; .04) and supervisory behavior (-.02) had statistically insignificant effects on job satisfaction of millennial employees. This appears to be a counter intuitive finding that have not been examined in the literature. It is likely that WLB is a hygiene factor such that improving WLB may not improve employees' JS yet worsening of WLB may reduce JS. It may also be a finding specific to the gen cohort under study. More focused study is needed in the future.

Such insignificant relationships may mean WLB and supervisory behavior had no effect on job satisfaction of millennial employees. Perhaps other dimensions of QWL that were not examined are more related to job satisfaction. It is also possible dimensions of QWL are important to other generational cohorts are not as important to millennials in the U.S. These results are inconsistent with findings from a previous study of operators in a garment manufacturing organization, where job characteristics was found to have positive and insignificant influence on job satisfaction. However, WLB, supervisory behavior, and compensation and benefits all had positive and significant influences on job satisfaction (Rubel & Kee, 2014).

Hypothesis 2

H2 predicted the dimensions of QWL would have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S. Analysis found that H2 (H2a – H2d) was not supported. Findings related to H2 indicated a positive relationship between the dimensions of QWL and organizational commitment. Despite

this positive correlation, the effects were not significant. The results contradicted previous studies by Daud (2010), Huang et al. (2007), and Kamel (2013) in which QWL had a direct and positive significant relationship with organizational commitment in a sample of non-millennial employees.

Thus, it appears dimensions of QWL had little to no direct effect on organizational commitment for millennial employees. The standardized regression weights between dimensions of QWL and organizational commitment were reported as: WLB (.74), job characteristics (.12), supervisory behavior (.15), and compensation and benefits (.18). It is possible organizational commitment of millennial employees only comes by way of an intervening variable such as job satisfaction. Perhaps, the inconsistent findings may be a result of the cultural differences relevant to Taiwanese employees were used in the prior study (Huang et al., 2007).

Hypothesis 3

H3 envisaged the dimensions of QWL would have a direct and negative effect on turnover intention of millennial employees working in the U.S. Results did not support H3 (H3a – H3d). Previous research has been inconsistent regarding the relationship between QWL and turnover intention. For example, Huang et al. (2007) and Celik and Oz (2011) found QWL had a direct and negative significant relationship on turnover intention. Surienty et al. (2014) reported that work-life balance and supervisory behavior had negative effects on turnover intention. However, job characteristics and compensation and benefits were not found to have significantly negative effects on turnover intention.

Results also indicated that none of the dimensions of QWL were negatively and significantly related to turnover intention. This could be due to data quality issues relative to MTurk participants since several responses were eliminated due to failures of the instructional manipulation checks in the survey questionnaire. Though not significant, turnover intention of millennial employees in the U.S. was negatively related to WLB (-.05) and compensation and benefits (-.20). However, job characteristics (.26) and supervisory behavior (.08) were both positive and insignificant. Such findings were contrary to H3 but clearly indicated WLB and compensation and benefits had some influence on turnover intention. The influence of job characteristics on turnover was positive, possibly due availability of external job alternatives which affect millennial's turnover intentions.

Hypothesis 4

H4 contemplated that job satisfaction would have a direct and positive effect on organizational commitment of millennials working in the U.S. The results confirmed that H4 was fully supported. Despite the varying opinions on the direction of the relationship between the two constructs, literature indicates a strong association between job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Agarwal & Sajjid, 2017; Sharma & Bajpai, 2010). Consistent with prior research, results concluded a positive and statistically significant correlation (.30) between job satisfaction and organizational commitment. Thus, millennial employees who are happy are more committed to organizations.

Hypothesis 5

H5 predicted the dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through job satisfaction of millennial employees working in the U.S.

Analysis showed that H5 (H5a – H5d) was not supported. Both QWL and job satisfaction have been significant predictors of turnover intention. However, results showed that the dimensions of QWL did not have negative and significant indirect effects on turnover intention through job satisfaction. Specifically, bootstrap estimates of the indirect effects of job characteristics (.001) and compensation and benefits (.001) showed positive and significant indirect relationships with turnover intention through job satisfaction. On the other hand, bootstrap estimates of the indirect effects of WLB balance (.55) and supervisory behavior (.88) showed positive and insignificant relationships with turnover intention. Such findings opposed previous studies (Huang et al., 2007; Surienty et al., 2014).

Results from the analysis of H5 can be a direct effect of an intervening variable not examined in the study. The presence of partial indirect effects supports theories about other intervening variables (Zhao, Lynch, & Chen, 2010). Job embeddedness or connection with the job may explain variance associated with WLB, job characteristics, supervisory behavior, job satisfaction, and turnover intention of millennial employees that is not explained within the best fitting structural model (see Figure 6).

Hypothesis 6

H6 predicted the dimensions of QWL have an indirect and negative effect on turnover intention through organizational commitment of millennial employees working in the U.S. Results of the analysis showed H6 (H6a – H6d) was not supported. Contrary to H6, results showed positive indirect effects of dimensions of QWL on turnover intention through organizational commitment. Bootstrap estimates of the indirect effects of WLB (.88), job characteristics (.10), and supervisory behavior (.35) on turnover

intention showed positive and insignificant relationships. Bootstrap estimates of the indirect effects of compensation and benefits (.04) showed positive and significant relationships. Such results opposed findings by Kamel (2013) and Yusoff et al. (2015), where commitment mediated the relationship between QWL and turnover intention among academic faculty members at a university. As with H5, the presence of partial indirect effects was discovered in the analysis of H6. Therefore, it is possible another intervening variable, such as organizational culture, was omitted from the model (Zhao et al., 2010).

Implications

This section discusses the implications of the study. The implications are organized into two categories, implications for HRD research and business practice.

Implications for HRD Research

The study makes several contributions to the literature. First, the calls for more research on millennial employees in the U.S. were partially answered (Campione, 2015; Smith & Nichols, 2015). Using a cross-sectional approach, the direct and indirect effects of the dimensions of QWL on turnover intention were examined. Results showed that two QWL factors, job characteristics and compensation and benefits, had significant effects on job satisfaction.

A second contribution was that the study confirmed job satisfaction had significant and positive effects on organizational commitment for millennial employees. The lack of research pertaining to influence of QWL on the intervening variables enhanced the body of literature related to this generational cohort. Moreover, the study showed that other variables such as job embeddedness, job stress, and organizational

culture need to be studied as the model is complete. This was made evident in the results of the indirect effects (see Table 17).

Third, the study confirmed that an important predictor of turnover intention was job satisfaction for millennial employees. Results showed negative and significant relationships between job satisfaction and turnover intention of millennial employees. The findings imply organizational leader and mangers should strive to improve workplace characteristics valued by millennials. Furthermore, organizational leaders should develop policies and procedures to handle this increasingly mobile workforce.

Finally, the study shed light on research approaches to using MTurk participants for data collection purposes. Millennial employees were not as attentive when providing responses to the survey questionnaire. As a result, 301 responses were removed from the study during the data cleaning phase. Therefore, alternative platforms may be considered for data collection.

Implications for HRD Practice

There is a need to focus on QWL factors that significantly influence job satisfaction. Results indicated job characteristics and compensation and benefits had positive and statistically significant relationships with job satisfaction for millennial employees. Thus, organizations may use the results of this study in the recruiting, selection, hiring, training and development, evaluation, and compensation of managers and leaders who must be cognizant of the factors that influence millennials' perceptions of work and their organizations.

HRD practitioners should ensure that leadership development programs focus on enhancing skills that aid in the improvement of job satisfaction of millennial employees.

Moreover, HRD practitioners may evaluate and revise compensation packages to provide better compensation and rewards packages, promotional opportunities, career advancement and growth, and healthcare benefits. Focusing on job characteristics and compensation and benefits enhances motivation, performance, and job satisfaction. Furthermore, these enhance the development of professionalism of employees leading to decreased turnover intentions and reductions in actual turnover (Huang et al., 2007).

Based on the results of this study, managers should be hired for their skills associated with job characteristics and compensation and benefits as these aspects have been identified as influential in millennial job satisfaction. Equally important, HRD professionals should develop programs to enhance the development of managers and hold them accountable for creating environments in which their employees thrive. It may be beneficial for organizational leaders and managers to provide opportunities for employees to make suggestions and recommendations regarding work tasks, equipment to use, and improvements to existing procedures.

Managers may use the results of this study to expand their understanding of millennial employees, including motivators and detractors of behavior, attitudes, and performance. Managers should also engage in self-assessments of their skills and abilities in enhancing millennial job satisfaction and create action plans to improve their own performance. In reference to job characteristics, employees desired jobs which allowed for autonomy, challenge, creativity, and meaning. Hence, managers should challenge employees and encourage innovation and creativity. Instead of assigning minuscule tasks to millennial employees, leaders should communicate the vision and allow employees to develop the strategies. Such autonomy influences job satisfaction.

The results confirmed job satisfaction and turnover intention were negatively related. Thus, when job satisfaction is enhanced, turnover intention is reduced.

Given compensation and benefits are important factors to millennial employees, human resource representatives need to collaborate with organizational leaders and managers to ensure employees are properly compensated upon hire and throughout their tenure. Programs should be evaluated periodically so organizations are competitive with market salaries, benefits, and rewards. Additionally, human resource representatives should establish clear career promotion pathways and succession plans (Wan & Chan, 2013). These plans can include training sessions to improve employee capabilities and upgrade skills to better serve internal and external customers. Providing opportunities for growth increases the chances of employee commitment to the organization (Daud et al., 2015).

Limitations

Several noteworthy limitations were associated with the study. First, there was a risk the obtained sample was not entirely representative of the desired population (Roulin, 2015). In other words, collected responses from MTurk workers might not accurately reflect the population of millennial employees working for organizations within the U.S. When compared to USBLS (2018) data, Asians were overrepresented by a factor of four. All other races were underrepresented.

A second limitation was related to the measurement instrument. Items JS1 and JS2 were deleted from the job satisfaction factor in the confirmatory factor analysis (CFA). These were the only two negatively worded items in the survey. Upon further review of the survey data, many participants were inconsistent in their responses to items

within the job satisfaction scale. These inconsistent responses resulted in deletion of 162 samples.

Third, there were constraints within the IBM[®] SPSS[®] Amos[®] 25.0 (SPSS) software package. Such constraints can cause specification and identification issues when modeling formative factors (Temme et al., 2014). As a result, the job characteristics and organizational commitment factors were eliminated from CFA and reintroduced in the model during the path analysis phase of the research.

Fourth, when the re-specified measurement model was assessed for goodness-offit, fit indices indicated the model had excellent global fit. In contrast, model validity measures for the re-specified model showed the square root of the average variance extracted (AVE) for WLB and supervisory behavior was less than its correlations with compensation and benefits. Similarly, the square root of the AVE for compensation and benefits was less than its correlation with supervisor behavior.

Suggestions for Future Research

Several recommendations for future research are suggested. First, future researchers could field test the study within U.S. organizations to assess whether similar findings can be observed. Studying employees within U.S. organizations may provide additional insight regarding other factors that trigger turnover intentions of millennial employees. This recommendation is based on the partial indirect effects of job satisfaction and organizational commitment, which suggests intervening variables have been omitted from the QWL-turn over intention (TOI) model (Zhao et al., 2010). It appears the conceptual framework may be incomplete. Other variables to consider would include job embeddedness, organizational culture, and professional development

opportunities (Elamparuthi, 2014; Lopez-Cabarcos, de Pinho, & Vasquez-Rodriguez, 2015; Zhao et al., 2013).

Second, this study used maximum likelihood estimation techniques with IBM[®] SPSS[®] Amos[®] 25.0. Future research should replicate the study using the partial least squares (PLS) approach. PLS is a second-generation structural modeling software which allows examination of constructs without construct specification modifications (Hair, Hult, Ringle, & Sarstedt, 2017; Rubel & Kee, 2014).

Third, the study used a cross-sectional design which collected data at a single point in time (Bryman & Bell, 2015). Future research may consider using a longitudinal design where data are collected at multiple points in time, allowing insight into the time order of variables (Bryman & Bell, 2015). In terms of reliability, replication, and validity, there is little difference in the two design techniques. However, time and cost are usually evaluated and can be the reason organizations use cross-sectional designs over longitudinal designs.

Fourth, future research may consider using other measurement instruments for QWL and organizational commitment. Swamy et al. (2015) suggested other dimensions of QWL affect employees' turnover intention, and those dimensions were absent from study. An alternative instrument may address the perceived discriminant validity issue between supervisory behavior and compensation and benefits. Additionally, the full three-component model (TCM) of organizational commitment should be utilized. Comparison of the results could inform researchers about the influence of diverse scales on turnover intention through job satisfaction.

Finally, the study indicated other factors can potentially influence turnover intention of millennial employees in the U.S. Influence on turnover intention can possibly change with time and when economic changes occur. Future research should examine intervening effects of personal and demographic factors. Personal factors could include performance, organizational citizenship behaviors, and motivation for leadership. Demographic factors could include gender, marital status, and educational level.

Conclusion

The study investigated the relationships among the dimensions of QWL, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention among millennial employees in the United States. It sought to determine whether statistically significant relationships existed among these variables. Six main hypotheses were discussed and compared to prior research conducted by Huang et al. (2007), Surienty et al. (2014), and Yücel (2012), all of which supported the study.

Initially, the direct effects of the dimensions of QWL on job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intentions of millennial employees working in the U. S. were discussed in H1, H2, and H3. Next, the direct effect of job satisfaction on organizational commitment was discussed in H4. Then, the indirect effects of the dimensions of QWL on turnover intentions through the intervening variables, job satisfaction and organizational commitment, were discussed in H5 and H6.

Significant QWL Factors for Millennials

Job characteristics and compensation and benefits had positive and statistically significant effects on job satisfaction. All dimensions of QWL were positive but had insignificant effects on organizational commitment. Direct effects of QWL on turnover intention were also insignificant. As predicted, job satisfaction had a positive and significant effect on organizational commitment. The intervening variables of job satisfaction and organizational commitment influenced the effect of QWL on turnover intention. However, the effects were either insignificant or positively related, contrary to expectation.

Model 1 did not appear to be reflective of millennial employees in the U.S. Therefore, more studies need to be conducted to determine what factors have statistically significant effects on turnover intention of millennials. Specifically, studies should examine the hygiene factors of the two-factor model since those factors had more of an effect on job satisfaction of millennial employees.

References

- Abate, J., Shaefer, T., & Pavone, T. (2018). Understanding generational identity, job burnout, job satisfaction, job tenure and turnover intention. *Journal of Organizational Culture, Communication, and Conflict, 22*(1), 1-12.
- Abu Jadayil, W. M. (2011). Main factors causing workers turnover in Jordan industrial sector. Jordan Journal of Mechanical and Industrial Engineering, 5, 161-166.
- Adam, A-F., & Fayolle, A. (2015). Bridging the entrepreneurial intention-behaviour gap: The role of commitment and implementation intention. *International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business*, 25(1), 36-54. doi:10.1504/ijesb.2015.068775
- Agarwal, P., & Sajid, S.M. (2017). A study of job satisfaction, organizational commitment and turnover intention among public and private sector employees. *Journal of Management Research*, 17(3), 123-136.
- Ahsan, N., Abdullah, Z., Fie, D. Y. G., & Alam, S. S. (2009). A study of job stress on job satisfaction among university staff in Malaysia: Empirical study. *European Journal of Social Sciences*, 8(1), 121-131.
- Aladwan, K., Bhanugopan, R., & Fish, A. (2013). Why do employees jump ship?
 Examining intent to quit employment in a non-western cultural context. *Employee Relations*, *35*, 408-422. doi:10.1108/ER-03-2012-0027

- Allen, D. G., Bryant, P. C., & Vardaman, J. M. (2010). Retaining talent: Replacing misconceptions with evidence-based strategies. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 24(2), 48-64. doi:10.5465/AMP.2010.51827775
- Allen, N. J., & Meyer, J. P. (1990). The measurement and antecedents of affective, continuance and normative commitment to the organization. *Journal of Occupational Psychology*, 63(1), 1-18. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8325.1990.tb00506.x
- Allisey, A., Noblet, A., Lamontagne, A., & Houdmont, J. (2014). Testing a model of officer turnover intentions: The mediating effects of job stress and job satisfaction. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*. 41, 751-771.
 doi:10.1177/0093854813509987
- Almalki, M. J., FitzGerald, G., Clark, M. (2012). Quality of work life among primary health care nurses in the Jazan region, Saudi Arabia: A cross-sectional study. *Human Resources for Health*, *10*(30), 1-13. Retrieved from http://www.human-resources-health.com/content/10/1/30
- Alsop, R. (2008). The trophy kids grow up: How the millennial generation is shaking up the workplace. New York, NY: John Wiley.
- Anwar, A. M., Mahmoud, K. A., Rusinah, S., & Ahman, S. M. A. (2013). The drivers of quality or working life (QWL): A critical review. *Australian Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences*, 7, 398-405.
- Argentero, P., Miglioretti, M., & Angilletta, C. (2007). Quality of work life in a cohort of Italian health workers. *GiornaleItaliano di Medicina Del Lavoraed Ergonomia*, 29(1 Suppl A), A50-A54.

- Asgari, H., & Dadashi, M. (2011). Determining the relationship between quality of work life (QWL) and organizational commitment of Melli bank staff in West Domain of Mazandaran in 2009-2010. *Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences*, *5*, 682-687. Retrieved from http://ajbasweb.com/old/ajbas/2011/August-2011/682-687.pdf
- Azeem, S.A, & Akhtar, N. (2014). The influence of work life balance and job satisfaction on organizational commitment of healthcare employees. *International Journal of Human Resource Studies*, 4(2), 18-24.
- Bagozzi, R. P., & Yi, Y. (1988). On the evaluation of structural equation models. *Journal* of the Academy of Marketing Science, 16(1), 74-94.
- Bagtasos, M. R. (2011). Quality of work life: A review of literature. DLSU Business & Economics Review, 20(2), 1-8. doi: 10.1088/1757-899X/197/1/012057
- Bateman, T. S., & Strasser, S. (1984). A longitudinal analysis of the antecedents of organizational commitment. *Academy of Management Journal*, 27, 95-112. doi:10.2307/255959
- Becker, H. S. (1960). Notes on the concept of commitment. American Journal of Sociology, 66, 32-42. doi:10.1086/222820
- Bennett, M. M., Beehr, T. A, & Ivanitskaya, L. V. (2017). Work-family conflict:
 Differences across generations and life cycles. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 32, 314-332. doi:10.1108/JMP-06-2016-0192
- Bergman, M. E. (2006). The relationship between affective and normative commitment: Review and research agenda. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*. 27, 645-663. doi:10.1002/job.372
- Birdseye, M. G., & Hill, J. S. (1995). Individual, organizational/work and environmental influences on expatriate turnover tendencies: An empirical study. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 26, 787-813. doi:10.1057/palgrave.jibs.8490820
- Bono, J. E., & McNamara, G. (2011). Publishing in AMJ part 2: Research design. Academy of Management Journal, 54, 657-660. doi:0.5465/amj.2011.64869103

Bothma, C. F. C., & Roodt, G. (2013). The validation of the turnover intention scale. *SA Journal of Human Resource Management*, *11*(1), 1-12. doi:10.4102/sajhrm.v11i1.507

- Brandon, D. M., Long, J. H., Loraas, T. M., Mueller-Phillips, J., & Vansant, B. (2014).
 Online instrument delivery and participant recruitment services: Emerging opportunities for behavioral accounting research. *Behavioral Research in Accounting*, 26(1), 1-23. doi:10.2308/bria-50651
- Brayfield, A. H., & Rothe, H. F. (1951). An index of job satisfaction. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 35, 307-311. doi:10.1037/h0055617
- Bryman, A., & Bell, E. (2015). *Business research methods* (4th ed.). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Buckley, P. B., & Bachman, D. (2017). Meet the US workforce of the future: Older, more diverse, and more educated. *Deloitte Review*, 21, 47-61. Retrieved from https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/insights/us/articles/3884_Meet-the-USwork-force/DUP_Meet-the-US-workforce-reprint.pdf
- Buhrmester, M., Kwang, T., & Gosling, S. D. (2011). Amazon's Mechanical Turk a new source of inexpensive, yet high-quality data? *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 6(1), 3-5. doi:10.1177/1745691610393980

- Burstein, D. (2011). *Fast future: How the millennial generation is shaping our world*. New York, NY: Beacon Press.
- Bushardt, S. C., Young, M., & Bar, A. (2018). Transitioning to management: Challenges and opportunities for the millennial generation. *Journal of Business Diversity*, *18*(1), 9-16. doi:10.33423/jbd.v18i1.514
- Byrne, B. M. (2010). *Structural equation modeling with AMOS: Basic concepts, applications, and programming* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: Routledge, Taylor, and Francis.
- Calk, R., & Patrick, A. (2017). Millennials through the looking glass: Workplace motivating factors. *The Journal of Business Inquiry*, *12*(2), 131-139.
- Campione, W. A. (2015). Corporate offerings: Why aren't Millennials staying? Journal of Applied Business and Economics, 17(4), 60-75.
- Carrell, M.R., Elbert, N.F., Hatfield, R.D., Grobler, P.A., Marx, P.J., & Van der Schyf, S. (1998). *Human resource management in South Africa*, South Africa: Prentice Hall.
- Cascio, W. F. (2003). *Managing human resources: Productivity, quality of work life, profits* (6th ed.). New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Cascio, W., & Boudreau, J. (2008). *Investing in people*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: FT Press.
- Celik, D. A., & Oz, E. U. (2011). The effects of emotional dissonance and quality of work life perceptions on absenteeism and turnover intentions among Turkish call center employees. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 30, 2515-2519. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.10.491

Chambers, S., Nimon, K., & Anthony-McMann, P. (2016). A primer for conducting survey research using MTurk: Tips for the field. *International Journal of Adult Vocational Education and Technology*, 7(2), 54-73.

doi:10.4018/IJAVET.2016040105

- Chen, C. (2006). Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and flight attendants' turnover intentions: A note. *Journal of Air Transport Management*, *12*, 274-276.
- Chen, C. S., & Farh, J. L. (2000). Quality of work life in Taiwan: An exploratory study. *Management Review*, 19, 31-79.
- Cheung, J. H., Burns, D. K., Sinclair, R. R., & Sliter, M. (2017). Amazon Mechanical Turk in organizational psychology: An evaluation and practical recommendations. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, *32*, 347-361. doi:10.1007/S10869-016-9458-5
- Chieh Lu, A. C., & Gursoy, D. (2016). Impact of job burnout on satisfaction and turnover intention: Do generational differences matter? *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 40, 210-235. doi:10.1177/1096348013495696
- Chui, W. B. (2011). Job satisfaction and organizational commitment amongst quantity surveyors in Hong Kong: An attitudinal perspective. (Doctoral thesis, University of Hong Kong, Pokfulam, Hong Kong). Retrieved from http://hub.hku.hk/handle/10722/194614
- Chuang, S., & Wang, G. (2018). Confucian philosophy and influence on perceived values and behavioural orientations by Taiwan's millennials. *Human Resource Development International, 21*, 362-381, doi: 10.1080/13678868.2018.1433393

Cogin, J. (2012). Are generational differences in work values fact or fiction? Multicountry evidence and implications. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 23(11), 2268-2294. doi:10.1080/09585192.2011.610967

Cole, J. S., McCormick, A. C., & Gonyea, R. M. (2012, April). Respondent use of straight-lining as a response strategy in education survey research: Prevalence and implications. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.353.4107&rep=rep1&t ype=pdf

- Conklin, M. H. (2008). An examination of pharmacy faculty quality of work life: Work satisfaction, turnover intentions, and self-efficacy (Master's thesis). Retrieved from https://dsc.duq.edu/etd/429.
- Conway, J. M., & Lance, C. E. (2010). What reviewers should expect from authors regarding common method bias in organizational research. *Journal of Business Psychology*, 25, 325-334. doi:10.1007/s10869-010-9181-6
- Cotton, T. L., & Tuttle, J. M. (1986). Employee turnover: A meta-analysis review and implication for research. Academy of Management Review, 11(1), 55-77. doi:10.2307/258331
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches* (4 ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Daud, N. (2010). Investigating the relationship between quality of work life and organizational commitment amongst employees in Malaysian firms. *International Journal of Business and Management*, *5*, 1121-1132. doi: 10.5539/ijbm.v5n10p75
 Retrieved from http://www.ccsenet.org/journal/index.php/ijbm/article/view/7633

- Daud, N., Yaakob, Y., & Ghazali, S. N. M. (2015). Quality of work life and organizational commitment: Empirical investigation among academic in public institution of higher learning. *International Journal of Applied Business and Economic Research, 13*, 6129-6146.
- Deal, J. J., Altman, D. G., & Rogelberg, S. G. (2010). Erratum to: Millennials at work:
 What we know and what we need to do (if anything). *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 25, 191-199. doi:10.1007/s10869-010-9177-2
- Dickey, H., Watson, V., and Zangelidis, A. (2011). Job satisfaction and quit intentions of offshore workers in the UK North Sea oil and gas industry. *Scottish Journal of Political Economy*, 58, 607-633. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9485.2011.00561.x
- Difallah, D., Filatova, E., & Ipeirotis, P. (2018, February). Demographics and dynamics of Mechanical Turk workers. In Proceedings of WSDM 2018: The Eleventh ACM International Conference on Web Search and Data Mining, Marina Del Rey, CA, USA, February 5-9, 2018 (WSDM 2018). doi:10.1145/3159652.3159661
- Dimock, M. (2018, March 1). Defining generations: Where Millennials and post-Millennials begin. Pew Research Center. Retrieved from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/03/01/defining-generations-wheremillennials-end-and-post-millennials-begin/
- Elizer, D. (1990). Quality circles and quality of work life. *International Journal of Manpower, 11*(6), 3-7. doi:10.1108/01437729010136998
- Elamparuthi, S. J. (2014). Significance of quality of work life in small scale industries, employees in Cuddalore. *European Journal of Commerce and Management Research, 3*(1), 26-31.

- Emadzadeh, M., Khorasani, M., & Nematizadeh, F. (2012). Assessing the quality of work life of primary school teachers in Isfahan city. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary Research in Business*, 3, 438-448. Retrieved from https://journalarchieves14.webs.com/438-448.pdf
- Ertas, N. (2015). Turnover intentions and work motivations of millennial employees in federal service. *Public Personnel Management*, 44, 401-423. doi:10.1177/0091026015588193
- Ewen, R. B., Smith, C., Hulin, C., & Locke, E. (1966). An empirical test of the Herzberg two-factor theory. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *50*, 544-550.
 doi:10.1037/h0024042
- Fan, W., & Yan, Z. (2010). Factors affecting response rates of the web survey: A systematic review. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26, 132-139. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2009.10.015
- Farid, H., Izadi, Z., Ismail, I.A., & Alipour, F. (2014). Relationship between quality of work life and organizational commitment among lecturers in a Malaysian public research university. *The Social Science Journal*, *52*, 54-61.
 doi:10.1016/j.soscij.2014.09.003
- Farjad H. R., & Varnous, S. (2013). Study of relationship of quality of work life (QWL) and organizational commitment. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary Research in Business*, 4, 449-456. Retrieved from https://journalarchieves14.webs.com/438-448.pdf

- Fei, G., & Junhui, F. (2013). The analysis of new generation peasant-workers' employment social support network. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, 4, 229-237.
- Ferri-Reed, J. (2012). Three ways leaders can help millennials succeed. *Journal for Quality and Participation*, *35*(1),18-19. doi:10.1109/EMR.2011.5876173

Fowler, F. J., Jr. (2014). Survey research methods (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Frese, M., & Fay, D. (2000). Personal initiative: An active performance concept for work in the 21st century. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, 23, 133-87. doi:10.1016/s0191-3085(01)23005-6
- Frick, A., Bachtiger, M. T., & Reips, U.-D. (1999). Financial incentives, personal information and drop-out rate in online studies. In U.-D. Reips et al. (Eds.), *Current Internet Science. Trends, techniques, results* (p. 1-8). Zurich: Online Press. Retrieved from http://www.gor.de/gor99/tband99/pdfs/a_h/frick.pdf
- Frost, B. (2018, July 18). Millennials are most likely to stay loyal to jobs with development opportunities [Blog post]. Retrieved from https://www.getbridge.com/news/press-releases/millennials-are-most-likely-stayloyal-jobs-development-opportunities
- Fry, R. (2018, April 11). Millennials are the largest generation in the U.S. labor force. Pew Research Center. Retrieved from http://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2018/04/11/millennials-largest-generation-us-labor-force/

- Gabrani, A., Hoxha, A., Gabrani, J., Petrela, E., Zaimi, E., & Avdullari, E. (2016).
 Perceived organizational commitment and job satisfaction among nurses in
 Albanian public hospitals: A cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Healthcare Management*, 9, 110-118. doi:10.1179/2047971915y.0000000019
- Gallop. (2016). "How millennials want to work and live." Retrieved from https://news.gallup.com/reports/189830/e.aspx?g_source=link_wwwv9&g_campa ign=item_236474&g_medium=copy
- Gaskin, J., & Lim, J. (2016). *Model fit measures*. AMOS Plugin. Retrieved from https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/0B3T1TGdHG9aEbFg1eEpqOWtrR3c
- Gayathiri, R., & Ramakrishnan, L. (2013). Quality of work life: Linkage with job satisfaction and performance. *International Journal of Business and Management Invention*, 2(1), 1-8. Retrieved from https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/5ab4/1a9b14b5e3c791ae5d6da4dba9be3cfef9e5. pdf
- George, D., & Mallery, P. (2016). SPSS for Windows step by step: A simple guide and reference, 20.0 update (14th ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Ghazi S. R., Shahzada, G., & Khan, M. S. (2013). Resurrecting Herzberg's two factor theory: An implication to the university teachers. *Journal of Educational and Social Research*, 3, 445-451.
- Ghosh, P., Rai, A., Chuahan, R., Gupta, N., & Singh, A. (2015). Exploring the moderating role of context satisfaction between job characteristics and turnover intention of employees of Indian public sector banks. *Journal of Management Development*, 34, 1019-1030. doi:10.1108/JMD-10-2014-0138

Ghosh, S., & Swamy, D. R. (2014). A literature review on organizational commitment: A comprehensive summary. *International Journal of Engineering Research and Applications*, 4(12), 4-14. Retrieved from

https://www.ijera.com/papers/Vol4_issue12/Part%20-%201/B0412010414.pdf

- Gilbreath, B., & Karimi, L. (2012). Supervisor behavior and employee presenteeism.
 International Journal of Leadership Studies, 7(1), 114-131. Retrieved from https://www.regent.edu/acad/global/publications/ijls/new/vol7iss1/IJLS_Vol7Iss1
 __Gilbreath_pp114-131.pdf
- Glissmeyer, M., Bishop, J. W., & Fass, R. D. (2008). Role conflict, role ambiguity and intention to quit the organization: The case of law enforcement. *Academy of Management Journal*, 40(1), 82-111.
- Gomes de Jesus, R., & Rowe, D. E. O. (2017). Adaptation and obtainment of evidence for the validity of the "Scale of perceived sacrifices associated with leaving (the organization)" in the Brazilian context: A study among teachers of basic, technical, and technological education. *RAUSP Management Journal*, 52 (1), 93-102. doi:10.1016/j.rausp.2016.10.002
- Graham, J. M., Guthrie, A. C., & Thompson, B. (2003). Consequences of not interpreting structure coefficients in published CFA research: A reminder. *Structural Equation Modeling: A Multidisciplinary Journal, 10*(1), 142-153.
 doi:10.1207/S15328007SEM1001_7
- Great Expectations. (2016). Great expectations: Recruiting and retaining the Millennial generation. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 24(2), 32-35. doi:10.1108/HRMID-12-2015-0184

- Greenberg, E. H., & Weber, K. (2009). *Generation we: How millennial youth are taking over America and changing our world forever*. Emeryville, CA: Pachatusan.
- Griffeth, R. W., Hom, P. S., & Gaertner, S. (2000). A meta-analysis of antecedents and correlates of employee turnover. Update, moderator tests, and research implications for the next millennium. *Journal of Management*, 26, 463-488. doi:10.1177/014920630002600305
- Griffin, R.W., & Moorehead, G. (2012). *Organization behavior: Managing people and organizations* (10th ed). Mason, OH: South-Western.
- Griffin, M. A., Patterson, M. G., & West, M. A. (2001). Job satisfaction and teamwork: The role of supervisor support. *Journal of Organizational Behavior: The International Journal of Industrial, Occupational and Organizational Psychology and Behavior*, 22(5), 537-550.
- Grunberg, M. M. (1979). Understanding job satisfaction. New York: MacMillan Press.
- Guha, A. B. (2010). Motivators and hygiene factors of Generation X and Generation Y the test of two-factor theory. *Vilakshan: The XIMB Journal of Management*, 7(2), 121-132.
- Hackman, J. R., & Oldham, G. R. (1976). Motivation through design of work: Test of a theory. *Organizational Behavior and Human Performance*, *16*, 250-279. doi:10.1016/0030-5073(76)90016-7
- Hackney, C. W. (2012). Personality, organizational commitment, and job search behavior: A field study (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from https://trace.tennessee.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2407&context=utk_graddi ss

- Haar, J., Russo, M., Sune, A., & Ollier-Malaterre, A.(2014). Outcomes of work-life balance on job satisfaction, life satisfaction and mental health: A study across seven cultures. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 85, 361-373. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2014.08.010
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., & Anderson, R. E. (2010). *Multivariate data analysis*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Hair, J. F., Hult, G. T. M., Ringle, C. M., &Sarstedt, M. (2017). A primer on partial least squares structural equation modeling (PLS-SEM) (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Lacity, M. C., Iyer, V. V., & Rudramuniyaiak, P. S. (2008). Turnover intentions of Indian IS professionals. *Information Systems Frontiers*, 10, p. 225-241. doi: 10.1007/s10796-007-9062-3
- Hassan, G. (2013). The relationship between QWL and job satisfaction: A survey of human resource managers in Iran. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary Research in Business*, 5(8), 215-224. Retrieved from https://journalarchieves36.webs.com/215-224dec.pdf
- Hayes, L. J., O'Brien-Pallas, L., Duffield, C., Shamian, J., Buchan, J., Hughes, F., Spence Laschinger, H. K., North, N., & Stone, P. W. (2006). Nurse turnover: A literature review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies* 43, 237–263. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2005.02.007
- Heen, M. S., Lieberman, J. D., & Miethe, T. D. (2014). A comparison of different online sampling approaches for generating national samples. *Center for Crime and Justice Policy, CCJP*, 1, 1-8.

Henson, R. K., & Roberts, J. K. (2006). Use of exploratory factor analysis in published research common errors and some comment on improved practice. *Educational* and Psychological Measurement, 66, 393-416. doi:10.1177/0013164405282485

Herzberg, F. (1966). Work and the nature of man. New York, NY: Von Nostrand.

- Herzberg, F. (1974). Motivation-hygiene profiles: Pinpointing what ails the organization. *Organizational Dynamics*, 3(2), 18-29. doi:10.1016/0090-2616(74)90007-2
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. B. (1959). *The motivation to work* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: John Wiley.

Hoppock, R. (1935). Job satisfaction. New York: Harper and Brothers.

- Howe, N., & Strauss, W. (2000). *Millennial rising: The next great generation*. New York: Vintage Books.
- Howington, J. (2018, September 17). Survey explores varying attitudes of Millennials and older workers about key workplace issues [Blog post]. Retrieved from https://www.flexjobs.com/blog/post/survey-finds-varying-attitudes-millennialsolder-workers-about-key-workplace-issues/
- Hsu, M. Y., & Kernohan, G. (2006). Dimensions of hospital nurses' quality of working life. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 54, 120-131.
 doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2006.03788.x
- Hu, L., & Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: Conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Structural Equation Modeling*, 6, 1-55.

- Huang, T., Lawler, J., & Lei, C. (2007). The effects of quality of work life on commitment and turnover intention. *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, 35, 735-750. doi:10.2224/sbp.2007.35.6.735
- Huck, S. W. (2012). *Reading Statistics and Research* (6th ed.). Boston, MA: Allyn & Bacon.
- Humphrey, S. E., Nahrgang, J. D., & Morgeson, F. P. (2007). Integrating motivational, social, and contextual work design features: A meta-analytic summary and theoretical extension of the work design literature. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92, 1332-1356. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.92.5.1332
- Irefin, P., & Mechanic, M. A. (2014). Effect of employee commitment on organizational performance in Coca Cola Nigeria Limited. *ISOR Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, 19(3), 33-41. Retrieved from https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/a3e8/545ddff660914975260533d1239b5cef3632. pdf
- Jabeen, F., Friesen, H. L., & Ghoudi, K. (2018). Quality of work life of Emirati women and its influence on job satisfaction and turnover intention: Evidence from the UAE. Journal of Organizational Change Management, 31, 352-370. doi:10.1108/JOCM-01-2017-0016
- Jaros, S. (2007). Meyer and Allen model of organizational commitment: Measurement issues. *ICFAI Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 6(4), 7-25.
- Jaros, S. (2017). A critique of normative commitment in management research. Management Research Review, 40, 517-537. doi: 10.1108/MRR-08-2016-0200

Jaros, S. J., Jermier, J. M., Koehler, J. W., & Sincich, T. (1993). Effects of continuance, affective, and moral commitment on the withdrawal process: An evaluation of eight structural equation models. *Academy of Management Journal*, *36*, 951-995. doi:10.2307/256642

Jayasundera, J. M. A., Jayakody, J. A. S. K., & Jayawardana, A. K. L. (2017). Perceived organizational support and turnover intention of Generation Y employees: The role of leader-member exchange. *Sri LanAkan Journal of Management*, 22(1), 1-36. Retrieved from https://ezproxy.uttyler.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direc t=true&db=bth&AN=124431512&site=bsi-live&scope=site

- Jehanzeb, K., Rasheed, A., & Rasheed, M. F. (2013). Organizational commitment and turnover intentions: Impact of employee's training in private sector of Saudi Arabia. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 8(8), 79-90. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n8p79
- Johnson, J. M., & Ng, E. S. (2016). Money talks or Millennials walk: The effect of compensation on nonprofit Millennial workers sector-switching intentions. *Review of Public Personnel Administration*, 36, 283-305. doi:10.1177/0734371X15587980

Kacmar, K. M., Andrews, M. C., Van Rooy, D. L., Steilberg, R. C., & Cerrone, S.
(2006). Sure everyone can be replaced...but at what cost? Turnover as a predictor of unit-level performance. *Academy of Management Journal*, 49(1), 133-144.
doi:10.5465/AMJ.2006.20785670

- Kaifi, B. A., Nafei, W. A., Khanfar, N. M., & Kaifi, M. M. (2012). A multi-generational workforce: Managing and understanding millennials. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 7(24), 88-93. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v7n24p88
- Kalliath, T., & Brough, P. (2008). Work-life balance: A review of the meaning of the balance construct. *Journal of Management and Organization*, *14*, 323-327. doi:10.5172/jmo.837.14.3.323
- Kang, H. J., Busser, J., & Choi, H. M. (2018). Service climate: How does it affect turnover intention? *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 30(1), 76-94. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-04-2016-0185.
- Kamel, M. M. (2013). The mediating role of affective commitment in the relationship between quality of work life and intention to leave. *Life Science Journal*, *10*, 1062-1067. Retrieved from

http://www.lifesciencesite.com/lsj/life1004/138_21282life1004_1062_1067.pdf

- Kang, H. J., Busser, J., & Hyung-Min, C. (2018). Service climate: How does it affect turnover intention? *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 30(1), 76-94, https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-04-2016-0185
- Kenny, D. A. (2016). Miscellaneous variables: Formative variables and second-order factors. Retrieved from http://davidakenny.net/cm/mvar.htm

Kermansaravi, F., Navidian, A., Navabi Rigi, S., & Yaghoubinia, F. (2015). The relationship between quality of work life and job satisfaction of faculty members in Zahedan University of Medical Sciences. *Global Journal of Health Science*, 7, 228-34. doi:10.5539/gjhs.v7n2p228

Kessler, E. H. (2013). Encyclopedia of Management Theory. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Khatri, N., Fern, C. T., & Budhwar, P. (2001). Explaining employee turnover in an Asian context. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 11(1), 54-74 doi:10.1111/j.1748-8583.2001.tb00032.x
- Kim, Y., & Back, K.-J. (2012). Antecedents and consequences of flight attendants' job satisfaction. *The Service Industries Journal*, *32*, 2565-2584.
 doi: 10.1016/j.jairtraman.2011.03.007
- Kimberlin, C. L., & Winterstein, A. G. (2008). Validity and reliability of measurement instruments used in research. American Society of Health-System Pharmacists, 65, 2276-2284. doi:10.2146/ajhp070364
- King, N. (1970). Clarification and evaluation of the two-factor theory of job satisfaction. *Psychological Bulletin*, 74, 18-31. doi:10.1037/h0029444
- Kline, R. B. (2016). *Principles and practice of structural equation modeling* (4th ed.). New York, NY: Guilford.
- Kowske, B. J., Rasch, R., & Wiley, J. (2010). Millennials' (lack of) attitude problem: An empirical examination of generational effects on work attitudes. *Journal of Business Psychology*, 25, 265-279. doi:10.1007/s10869-010-9171-8
- Kranenberg, E. (2014). Work values differences within generation Y: Recommendations for HR management in the hospitality industry (Unpublished Master's Thesis).
 University of Twente, Netherlands. Retrieved from https://essay.utwente.nl/64988/1/KranenbergE_BA_InternationalManagement.pdf
- Kreitner, R., & Kinicki, A. (1992). Organizational behavior. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.

- Kumar, H., & Chakraborty, S. (2013). Work life balance (WLB): A key to organizational efficacy. *Aweshkar Research Journal*, *15*(1), 62-70.
- Kumar, M., & Singh, S. (2012). Roles of perceived exchange quality and organizational identification in predicting turnover intention. *IIMB Management Review*, 24, 5-15. doi:10.1016/j.iimb.2011.12.005
- Kumar, K., & Velmurugan, R. (2018). A study of the work life balance of Generation Y
 Information Technology (IT) employees in Cochin. *International Journal of Engineering & Technology*, 7, 142-147. doi:10.14419/ijet.v7i3.6.14958
- Lacity, M. C., Iyer, V. V., & Rudramuniyaiak, P. S. (2008). Turnover intentions of Indian IS professionals. *Information Systems Frontiers*, 10, p. 225-241. doi: 10.1007/s10796-007-9062-3
- Lavrakas, P. J. (2008). *Encyclopedia of survey research methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc. doi: 10.4135/9781412963947
- Lee, J-S., Back, K-J., & Chan, E. S. W. (2015). Quality of work life and job satisfaction among frontline hotel employees: A self-determination and need satisfaction theory approach. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27, 768-789. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-11-2013-0530
- Leite, N. R. P., Rodrigues, A. C. A., & Albuquerque, L. G. (2014). Organizational commitment and job satisfaction: What are the potential relationships? *Brazilian Administration Review*, 11, 476-495. doi:10.1590/1807-7692bar2014276
- Levay, K. E., Freese, J., & Druckman, J. N. (2016). The demographic and political composition of Mechanical Turk samples. SAGE Open, 6(1), 1-17. doi:10.1177/2158244016636433

- Lewis, D., Brazil, K., Krueger, P., Lohfeld, L., & Tjam, E. (2001). Extrinsic and intrinsic determinants of quality of work life. *Leadership in Health Services*, 14, 9-15. doi:10.1108/13660750110391539
- Locke, E. A. (1976). The nature and causes of job satisfaction. In M.D. Dunnette (Ed.), *Handbook of Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, (1st ed.), 1297-1343. Chicago, IL: Rand McNally.
- Lopez-Cabarcos, M. A., dePinho, A. I., & Vasquez-Rodriguez, P. (2015). The influence of organizational justice and job satisfaction on organizational commitment in Portugal's hotel industry. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *56*, 258-272. doi:10.1177/1938965514545680
- Lu, H., While, A. E., & Barriball, K. L. (2005). Job satisfaction among nurses: A literature review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 42, 211-227. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2004.09.003
- Luz, C. M. D. R., de Paula, S. L., & de Oliveira, L. M. B.(2018). Organizational commitment, job satisfaction and their possible influences on intent to turnover.
 REGE Revista de Gestão, 25(1), 84-101. doi: 10.1108/REGE-12-2017-008
- MacCallum, R. C., Widaman, K. F., Zhang, S., & Hong, S. (1999). Sample size in factor analysis. *Psychological Methods*, 4(1), 84. doi:10.1037//1082-989x.4.1.84
- Malhotra N. K., & Dash S. (2011). *Marketing Research an Applied Orientation*. London: Pearson.
- Mannheim, K. (1952). *Essays on the sociology of knowledge*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.

- Marsh, H. W., Wen, Z., & Hau, K.-T. (2004). Structural Equation Models of Latent Interactions: Evaluation of Alternative Estimation Strategies and Indicator Construction. *Psychological Psychological Methods*, 9(3), 275-300. doi:10.1037/1082-989X.9.3.275
- Martel, J. P., & Dupuis, D. (2006). Quality of work life: Theoretical and methodological problems and presentation of a new model and measuring instrument. *Social Indicators Research*, 77, 333-368. doi:10.1007/s11205-004-5368-4
- Mason, W., & Suri, S. (2012). Conducting behavioral research on Amazon's Mechanical Turk. *Behavior Research Methods*, 45, 702-724. doi:10.3758/s13428-011-0124-6
- Mathieu, J., & Hamel, D. (1989). A causal model of the antecedents of organizational commitment among professionals and non-professionals. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 34, 299-317. doi:10.1016/0001-8791(89)90022-5
- Mathieu, J. E., & Zajac, D. M. (1990). A review and meta-analysis of the antecedents, correlates and consequences of organizational commitment. *Psychological Bulletin*, 108, 171-194. doi:10.1037/a0018251
- Mathieu, C., Fabi, B., Lacoursière, R., & Raymond, L. (2016). The role of supervisory behavior, job satisfaction and organizational commitment on employee turnover. *Journal of Management & Organizations*, 22, 113-129. doi:10.1017/jmo.2015.25
- Mathis, R. L., & Jackson, J. H. (2010). *Human resource management* (13th ed.). Mason, OH: South-Western College.

May, B. E., Lau, R. S. M., & Johnson, S. K. (1999). A longitudinal study of quality of work life and business performance. *South Dakota Business Review*, 58(2), 1-7.
 Retrieved from

https://www.thefreelibrary.com/A+Longitudinal+Study+of+Quality+of+Work+Li fe+and+Business+Performance.-a059285147

- Meister, J. C., & Willyerd, K. (2010, May). Mentoring Millennials. *Harvard Business Review*. Retrieved from https://hbr.org/2010/05/mentoring-millennials
- Mercurio, Z. A. (2015). Affective commitment as a core essence of organizational commitment: An integrative literature review. *Human Resource Development Review*, 14(4), 389-414. doi:10.1177/1534484315603612
- Mello, J. A. (2011). *Strategic management of human resources* (3rd ed.). Australia: South-Western/Cengage Learning.
- Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (1984). Testing the "side-bet theory" of organizational commitment: Some methodological considerations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 69, 372-378. doi:10.1037//0021-9010.69.3.372
- Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (1991). A three-component conceptualization of organizational commitment. *Human Resource Management Review*, 1, 61-89. doi:10.1016/1053-4822(91)90011-z
- Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (1997). *Commitment in the workplace*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (1984). Testing the "side-bet theory" of organizational commitment: Some methodological considerations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 69, 372-378. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.69.3.372

- Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (2004). TCM employee commitment survey: Academic users guide 2014. Ontario, Canada: University of Western Ontario.
- Meyer, J. P., Allen, N. J., & Smith, C. A. (1993). Commitment to organizations and occupations: Extension and test of a three-component conceptualization. *Journal* of Applied Psychology, 78, 538-551.
- Meyer, J., Becker, T., & Van Dick, R. (2006). Social identities and commitments at work: Toward and integrated model. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 27, 665-683. doi:10.1002/job.383
- Meyer, J. P., & Parfyonova, N. M. (2010). Normative commitment in the workplace: A theoretical analysis and re-conceptualization. *Human Resource Management Review*, 20, 283-294. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2009.09.001
- Meyer, J. P., Stanley D. J., Herscovitch, L., & Topolnytsky, L. (2002). Affective, continuance, and normative commitment to the organization: A meta-analysis of antecedents, correlates, and consequences. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *61*, 20-52. doi:10.1006/jvbe.2001.1842
- Mirkamali, S. M., & Thani, F. N. (2011). A study on the quality of work life among faculty members of University of Tehran and Sharif University of Technology. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 29, 179-187. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.11.223_
- Mobley, W. H., Horner, S. O., & Hollingsworth, A. T. (1978). An evaluation of precursors of hospital employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 63, 408-414. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.63.4.408

- Mosadeghrad, A. M. (2013). Quality of working life: An antecedent to employee turnover intention. *Health Policy and Management, 1*(1), 43-50. doi:10.15171/ijhpm.2013.07
- Mosadeghrad, A. M., & Ferdosi, M. (2013). Leadership, job satisfaction, and organizational commitment in healthcare sector: Proposing and testing a model.
 Materia Socio Medica 25(2), 121-126. doi:10.5455/msm.2013.25.121-126
- Mosadeghrad, A. M., & Yarmohammadian, M. H. (2006). A study of relationship between managers' leadership style and employees' job satisfaction. *Leadership* in Health Services, 19, 11-28. doi:10.1108/13660750610665008
- Mowday, R., Porter, L. W., & Dubin, R. (1974). Unit performance, situation factors, and employee attitudes in spatially separated work units' organizational behavior and human performance. *Organizational Behavior and Human Performance*, 12(2), 231-248. doi:10.1016/0030-5073(74)90048-8
- Mowday, R., Porter, L., & Steers, R. (1982). *Employee-organization linkages: The psychology of commitment, absenteeism, and turnover*. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Mowday, R., Steers, R., & Porter, L. (1979). The measurement of organizational commitment. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 14, 224-247. doi:10.1016/0001-8791(79)90072-1
- Nagar, K. (2012). Organizational commitment and job satisfaction among teachers during times of burnout. *Research Journal*, *37*(2), 43-60.

- Nayak, T., & Sahoo, C. K. (2015). Quality of work life and organizational performance: The mediating role of employee commitment. *Journal of Health Management*, *17*, 263-273. doi:10.1177/0972063415589236
- Ng, E. S. W., Lyons, S., & Schweitzer, L. (2012). *Managing the new workforce: International perspectives on the Millennial generation*. Northampton, MA: Edward Elgar.
- Ngo-Henha, P. E. (2017). A review of existing turnover intention theories. *International Journal of Economics and Management Engineering*, 11, 2760-67. doi: 10.5281/zenodo.1316263
- Nimon, K. F., & Astakhova, M. (2015). Improving the rigor of quantitative HRD research: Four recommendations in support of the general hierarchy of evidence. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 26(3), 231-247. doi:10.1002/hrdq.21219.
- Nor, M. N. M., Nor, A. N. M., Ahmad, Z., Khalid, S. A., & Ibrahim, I. I. (2017). Factors affecting turnover intention among Gen Y in hotel industry. *Jurnal Intelek*, 12(1), 1-5.
- Norton, K. (2017). Dedicated but in the dark: American workers care about the wellbeing of their employers yet lack critical insight into business performance [Blog post]. Retrieved from

http://www.prweb.com/releases/2017/11/prweb14924639.htm

- O'Reilly, C. A., & Chatman, J. (1986). Organizational commitment and psychological attachment: The effects of compliance, identification and internalization on prosocial behavior. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *71*, 492-499. doi:10.1037//0021-9010.71.3.492
- Omar, K., Anuar, M. M., Majid, A. H. A., & Johari, H. (2012). Organizational commitment and intention to leave among nurses in Malaysian public hospitals. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, *3*, 194-199.
- Oppenheimer, D. M., Meyvis, T., & Davidenko, N. (2009). Instructional manipulation checks: Detecting satisficing to increase statistical power. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 45, 867-872. doi10.1016/j.jesp.2009.03.009
- Ozturk, A.B., Hancer, M., & Im, J. Y. (2014). Job characteristics, Job satisfaction, and organizational commitment for hotel workers in Turkey. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management, 23*, 294-313, doi:10.1080/19368623.2013.796866
- Paolacci, G., & Chandler, J. (2014). Inside the turk: Understanding mechanical turk as a participant pool. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 23, 184-188.
 doi:10.1177/0963721414531598
- Parker, A., & Gerbasi, A. (2016). The impact of energizing interactions on voluntary and involuntary turnover. *M@n@gement*, *19*, 177-202. doi:10.3917/mana.193.0177
- Pinder, C. C. (1998). Work motivation in organizational behavior. New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.

- Podsakoff, P. M., MacKenzie, S. B., Lee, J. Y., & Podsakoff, N. P. (2003). Common method biases in behavioral research: A critical review of the literature and recommended remedies. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88, 879-903. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.88.5.879
- Porter, L. W., Steers, R. M., Mowday, R. T., & Boulian, P. V. (1974). Organizational commitment, job satisfaction and turnover among psychiatric technicians. *Journal* of Applied Psychology, 59, 603-609. doi:10.1037/h0037335
- Powell, D. M., & Meyer J. P. (2004). Side-bet theory and the three-component model of organizational commitment. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 65, 157-168. doi:10.1016/S0001-8791(03)00050-2
- Price, J. L., & Mueller, C. W. (1986). *Absenteeism and turnover of hospital employees*. Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.
- Purba, D. E., Oostrom, J. K., Born, M. P., & van der Molen, H. T. (2016). The relationships between trust in supervisor, turnover intentions, and voluntary turnover: Testing the mediating effect of on-the-job embeddedness. *Journal of Personnel Psychology*, 15, 174-183. doi:10.1027/1866-5888/a000165
- Pyöriä, P., Ojala, S., Saari, T., & Järvinen, K. (2017). The millennial generation: A new breed of labour? SAGE Open, 7(1), 1-14. doi:10.1177/2158244017697158
- Reichers, A. (1985). A review and reconceptualization of organizational commitment. *Academy of Management Review*, *10*, 465- 476. doi:10.2307/258128

Robbins, S. P. (1997). *Managing Today*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.

Roodt, G. (1997). Theoretical and empirical linkages between work-related commitment foci. *South African Journal of Industrial Psychology*, 23, 6-13. doi:10.4102/sajip.v23i2.624

Rose, R. C., Beh, L., Uli, J., & Idris, K. (2006). Quality of work life: Implications of career dimensions. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 2(2), 61. doi:10.3844/jssp.2006.61.67

Rostiana, R. (2017). The quality of work life influence to turnover intention with personorganization fit and organizational commitment as mediators. *International Journal of Economics and Management*, 11(1), 45-57.

Roulin, N. (2015). Don't throw the baby out with the bathwater: Comparing data quality of crowdsourcing, online panels, and student samples. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 8, 190-196. doi:10.1017/iop.2015.24

Rouse, S. V. (2015). A reliability analysis of Mechanical Turk data. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 43, 304-307. doi:10.1016/j.chb.2014.11.004

Rubel, M. R. B., & Kee, D. M. H. (2014). Quality of work life and employee performance: Antecedent and outcome of job satisfaction in partial least square (PLS). *World Applied Sciences Journal*, *31*, 456-467. doi:10.5829/idosi.wasj.2014.31.04.142

Russo, M., & Buonocore, F. (2012). The relationship between work-family enrichment and nurse turnover. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 27, 216-236. doi:10.1108/02683941211205790

Ryder, N. B. (1965). The cohort as a concept in the study of social change. *American Sociological Review, 30*, 843-861. doi:10.2307/2090964

- Sachau, D. A. (2007). Resurrecting the motivation-hygiene theory: Herzberg and the positive psychology movement. *Human Resource Development Review*, *6*, 377-393. doi:10.1177/1534484307307546
- Sagie, A. (1998). Employee absenteeism, organizational commitment, and job satisfaction: Another look. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 52, 156-171. doi:10.1006/jvbe.1997.1581
- Sajjad, N. K., & Abbasi, B. (2014). Studying the relationship between quality of work
 life and organizational commitment. *Research Journal of Recent Sciences*, 3(2),
 92-99. Retrieved from
 https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/c0d8/9c19cc9934234452414b91e197c477d18556
 .pdf
- Salancik, G. R., & Pfeffer, J. (1977). An examination of the need-satisfaction models of job attitudes. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 22, 427-456. doi:10.2307/2392182
- Savolainen, R. (2004). Everyday life information seeking. In M.A. Drake (Ed.), Encyclopedia of library and information science (pp. 1-9). New York, NY: Marcel Dekker.
- Schlechter, A. F., Syce, C., & Bussin, M. (2016). Predicting voluntary turnover in employees using demographic characteristics: A South African case study. *Acta Commercii*, 16(1), 1-10. doi:10.4102/ac.v16i1.274
- Schumacker, R. E., & Lomax, R. G. (2016). *A beginner's guide to structural equation modeling* (4th ed.). New York, NY: Routledge, Taylor, and Francis.

- Shan, Y., Imran, H., Lewis, P., & Zhai, D. (2017). Investigating the latent factors of quality of work-life affecting construction craft worker job satisfaction. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, American Society of Civil Engineers*, 143, 1-10. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)CO. 1943-7862.0001281
- Sharma, J., & Bajpai, N. (2010). Organizational commitment and its impact on job satisfaction of: A comparative study in public and private sector in India. *International Bulletin of Business Administration*, 9, 7-19.
- Sharma, R. D., & Jyoti, J. (2013). Impact of quality of work life on job related attitudes: Structural modeling approach. *Indian Institute of Management*, 12(2), 20-34. doi:10.1177/0972622520130204
- Shaw, J. D., Delery, J. E., Jenkins, G. D., & Gupta, N. (1998). An organization-level analysis of voluntary and involuntary turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, 41, 511-525. doi:10.2307/256939
- Sirgy, M.J., Efraty, D., Siegel, P., & Lee, D-J. (2001). Social Indicators Research, 55, 241-302. doi:10.1023/A:1010986923468
- Simmering, M. J., Fuller, C. M., Richardson, H. A., Ocal, Y., & Atinc, G. M. (2014). Marker variable choice, reporting, and interpretation in the detection of common method variance: A review and demonstration. *Organizational Research Methods, 18*, 473-511. doi:10.1177/1094428114560023
- Sims, H. P., Szilagyi, A. D., & Keller, R. T. (1976). The measurement of job characteristics. Academy of Management Journal, 19, 195-212. doi:10.2307/255772

- Singleton, R. A., & Straits, B. C. (2010). *Approaches to social research* (5th ed.). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Sinha, C. (2012). Factors affecting quality of work life: Empirical evidence from Indian organizations. Australian Journal of Business and Management Research, 1(11), 31-40.
- Sivalogathasan, V., & Edirisinghe, S. S. K. (2015, June). Improve your work life: The impact of work life on organizational commitment of selected apparel company.
 Presented at The International Conference on Contemporary Management (ICCM), University of Jaffna, Jaffna, Sri Lanka.
- Smith, T. J., & Nichols, T. (2015). Understanding the Millennial generation. Journal of Business Diversity, 12(1), 39-49.
- Smith, S. M., Roster, C. A., Golden, L. L., & Albaum, G. S. (2016). A multi-group analysis of online survey respondent data quality: Comparing a regular USA consumer panel to MTurk samples. *Journal of Business Research*, 69, 3139-3148. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.12.002
- Spector, P. E. (1985). Measurement of human service staff satisfaction: Development of the job satisfaction survey. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 13, 693-713. doi:10.1007/BF00929796
- Spector, P. (1997). *Job satisfaction: Application, assessment, causes and consequences*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Spector, P. E. (2007). *Industrial and Organizational Behavior* (5th ed.). USA: John Wiley and Sons.

- Stewart, J. S., Oliver, E. G., Cravens, K. S., & Oishi, S. (2017). Managing Millennials: Embracing generation differences. *Business Horizons*, 80(1), 45-54. doi:10.1016/j.bushor.2016.08.110
- Stewart, N., Ungemach, C., Harris, A. J. L., Bartels, D. M., Newell, B. R., Paolacci, G.,
 & Chandler, J. (2015). The average laboratory samples a population of 7,300
 Amazon Mechanical Turk workers. *Judgment and Decision Making*, 10, 479-491.
- Straw, R. J., & Heckscher, C. C. (1984). QWL: New working relationships in the communication industry. *Labor Studies Journal*, 8, 261-274.
- Sundaray, B. K., Sahoo, C. K., & Tripathy, S. K. (2013). Impact of human resource interventions on quality of work life: An exploration. *International Employment Relations Review*, 19(1), 68-86.
- Surienty, L., Ramayah, T., Lo, M.-C., & Tarmizi, A. (2014). Quality of work life and turnover intention: A partial least square (PLS) approach. *Social Indicators Research*, 119, 405-420. doi:10.1007/s11205-013-0486-5
- Susanty, A., & Miradipta, R. (2013). Employee's job performance: The effect of attitude toward works, organizational commitment, and job satisfaction. *Jurnal Teknik Industri*, 15(1), 13–23. doi: 10.9744/jti.15.1.13-24
- Swamy, D. R., Nanjundeswaraswamy, T. S., & Rashmi, S. (2015). Quality of work life: Scale development and validation. *International Journal of Caring Science*, 8, 281-300.
- Tabassum, A. (2012). Interrelations between quality of work life dimensions and faculty member job satisfaction in the private universities of Bangladesh. *European Journal of Business and Management*, 4, 78-89.

Tarigan, V., & Ariani, D. W. (2015). Empirical study relations job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention. *Advances in Management & Applied Economics*, 5(2), 21-42.

Taylor, P., & Keeter, S. (Eds.). (2010). Millennials: Confident. Connected. Open to change. Pew Research Center. Retrieved from http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/files/2010/10/millennials-confident-connectedopen-to-change.pdf

- Temme, D., Diamantopoulos, A., & Pfegfeidel, V. (2014). Specifying formativelymeasured constructs in endogenous positions in structural equation models: Caveats and guidelines for researchers. *International Journal of Research in Marketing*, *31*, 309-316. doi:10.1016/j.ijresmar.2014.03.002
- Tett, R. P., & Meyer, J. P. (1993). Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, turnover intention, and turnover: Path analyses based on meta-analytic findings. *Personnel Psychology*, 46, 259-293. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6570.1993.tb00874.x

Thompson, B. (2004). Exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis: Understanding concepts and applications. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association. doi:10.1037/10694-000

- Thompson, K. S. (2016). Organizational learning support preferences of Millennials. New Horizons in Adult Education & Human Resource Development 28, 15-27. doi:10.1002/nha3.2016.28.issue-4
- Tnay, E., Othman, A. E., Siong, H. C., & Lim, S. L. (2013). The influence of job satisfaction and organizational commitment on turnover intention. *Procedia-Social Behavioral Sciences*, 97, 201-208. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.10.223

Tulgan, B. (2016). How to retain Millennials. *Accounting Today*, *30*(5), 37. Retrieved from

https://ezproxy.uttyler.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direc t=true&db=bth&AN=115264201&site=bsi-live&scope=site

- Twenge, J. M. (2006). Generation me: Why today's young Americans are more confident, assertive, entitled—And more miserable than ever before. New York, NY: Simon & Schuster.
- Twenge, J. M., Campbell, W. K., & Freeman, E. C. (2012). Generational differences in young adults' life goals, concern for others, and civic orientation, 1966-2009. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *102*, 1045-1062. doi:10.1037/a0027408
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2018). *Employee tenure in 2018*. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/tenure.pdf
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2017). U.S. and World population clock. Retrieved from http://www.census.gov/popclock/
- Van Bavel, J., & Reher, D. S. (2013). The baby boom and its causes: What we know and what we need to know. *Population and Development Review*, 39, 257-288. doi:10.1111/j.1728-4457.2013.00591.x
- Vandenberghe, C., Bentein, K., & Panaccio, A. (2017). Affective commitment to organizations and supervisors and turnover: A role theory perspective. *Journal of Management*, 43, 2090-2117. doi:10.1177/0149206314559779

- Villar, A., Callegaro, M., & Yang, Y. (2013). Where am I? A meta-analysis of experiments on the effects of progress indicators for web surveys. *Social Science Computer Review*, 31, 744-762. doi:10.1177/0894439313497468
- Wallace, J. E. (1997). Becker's side bet theory of commitment revisited: Is it time for a moratorium or resurrection. *Human Relations*, 50, 727-749.
 doi:10.1177/001872679705000605
- Walton, R. E. (1975). Criteria for quality of working life. In L. E. Davis & A. B. Cherns (Eds.), *The quality of working life*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Wan, Y. K. P., & Chan, S. H. J. (2013). Casino employees' perceptions of their quality of work life. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 34, 348-358.
 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2012.11.010
- Wenger, E. R. (2015). Balance is key to career satisfaction for Millennials. *Pennsylvania CPA Journal*, 86(1), 5-6.
- Wiener, Y. (1982). Commitment in organizations: A normative view. Academy of Management Review, 7, 418-428. doi:10.5465/amr.1982.4285349
- Williams, L. J., & Hazer, J. T. (1986). Antecedents and consequences of satisfaction and commitment in turnover models: A re-analysis using latent variable structural equation methods. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 71(2), 219-233.
- Williams, L. J., & Podsakoff, P. M. (1989). Longitudinal field methods for studying reciprocal relations: Toward improved causal analysis. In B. M. Staw & L. L. Cummings (Eds.), *Research in organizational behavior* (Vol. 11, pp. 247-292). Greenwich, CN: JAI Press.

- Wiltshire, J., Bourdage, J. S., & Lee, K. (2014). Honesty-humility and perceptions of organizational politics in predicting workplace outcomes. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 29(2), 235-251. doi:10.1007/s10869-013-9310-0
- Wolf, E. J., Harrington, K. M., Clark, S. L., & Miller, M. W. (2013). Sample size requirements for structural equation models: An evaluation of power, bias, and solution propriety. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 73, 913-934. doi:10.1177/0013164413495237
- Wong, M., Gardiner, E., Lang, W., & Coulon, L. (2008). Generational differences in personality and motivation: Do they exist and what are the implications for the workplace? *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 23, 878-890.
 doi:10.1108/02683940810904376
- Wong, Y. T., Wong, C. S., & Ngo, H. Y. (2002). Loyalty to supervisor and trust in supervisor of workers in Chinese joint ventures: A test of two competing models. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, *13*, 883-900. doi:10.1080/09585190210134264
- Yang, J. T. (2008). Effect of newcomer socialization on organizational commitment, job satisfaction, and turnover intention in the hotel industry. *The Service Industry Journal*, 28, 429-443. doi:10.1080/02642060801917430

Yang, J. T., Wan, C. S., & Fu, Y.-J. (2012). Qualitative examination of employee turnover and retention strategies in international tourist hotels in Taiwan. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *31*, 837-848. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2011.10.001

Yücel, I. (2012). Examining the relationships among job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and turnover intention: An empirical study. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 7 (20), 44-58. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v7n20p44

Yusoff, Y. M., Rimi, N. N., & Meng, C. H. (2015). A study of quality of work life, organizational commitment and turnover intention. *Problems and Perspectives in Management, 13*, 357-364. Retrieved from https://businessperspectives.org/images/pdf/applications/publishing/templates/arti cle/assets/6751/PPM_2015_02spec.issue_M_Yusoff.pdf

- Zhao, X., Lynch J. G., Jr., & Chen, Q. (2010). Reconsidering Baron and Kenny: Myths and truths about mediation analysis. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 37(2), 197-206. doi:10-1086/651257
- Zhao, X., Sun, T., Cao, Q., Li, C., Duan, X., Fan, L., & Liu, Y. (2013). The impact of quality of work life on job embeddedness and affective commitment and their coeffect on turnover intention of nurses. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 22, 780-788. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2702.2012.04198.x

Appendix A: Measurement Instrumentation

Quality of Work Life Scale (Chen & Farh, 2000) – 4 Dimensions; 12 Items

Huang et al. (2007) used the QWL scale, consisting of 12-items and four subscales (WLB, JC, SB, CB), developed by Chen and Farh (2000). The four subscales are used to measure the dimensions of QWL. Each subscale consists of three items anchored on a 6-point Likert scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 6 indicated *strongly agree*. Each subscale asks participants to indicate their perceptions of their quality of work life as related to WLB, JC, SB, and CB with each statement.

Scale: 1 = strongly disagree, 2 = disagree, 3 = slightly disagree, 4 = slightly agree, 5 = agree, and 6 = strongly agree.

- A. Work/Life Balance Subscale
- 1. My current job does not interrupt my family life. (WLB1)
- 2. The overtime of my current job is reasonable. (WLB2)
- 3. The workload of my current job is reasonable. (WLB3)
- B. Job Characteristics Subscale
- 1. My job permits me to decide on my own how to go about doing the work. (JC1)
- 2. My job is challenging. (JC2)
- 3. My job is creative and meaningful. (JC3)
- C. Supervisory Behavior Subscale
- 1. My supervisor instructs me how to improve my job. (SB1)
- 2. My supervisor provides me with assistance to solve my job problems. (SB2)
- 3. My supervisor acknowledges me when I perform well in my job. (SB3)
- D. Compensation and Benefits Subscale
- 1. I am fairly rewarded compared to similar jobs in my organization. (CB1)
- 2. I am fairly rewarded compared to similar jobs outside my organization. (CB2)
- 3. My organization cares about employee welfare. (CB3)

Job Satisfaction Scale (Brayfield & Rothe, 1951) – 5 items

Yücel (2012) used five items from Brayfield and Rothe (1951) model of overall job satisfaction to measure the employees' job satisfaction level. The five items from the JS scale are anchored on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. The JS scale asks participants to indicate their level of job satisfaction with each statement.
Scale: 1 = strongly disagree, 2 = slightly disagree, 3 = neither agree or disagree, 4 = moderately agree, and 5 = strongly agree.

- 1. I consider my job rather unpleasant. (JS1)
- 2. Each day of work seems like it will never end. (JS2)
- 3. I feel fairly satisfied with my present job. (JS3)
- 4. Most days I am enthusiastic about my work. (JS4)
- 5. I find real enjoyment in my work. (JS5)

Organizational Commitment Scale (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993) – 3 Dimensions; 12 Items

Yücel (2012) used a modified version the affective commitment (AC) subscale from the Meyer and Allen Three-Component Model (TCM) of commitment (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993) to measure affective commitment. The AC scale consists of four items anchored on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. The AC scale asks respondents how emotionally attached they are to their organization with each statement.

Scale: 1 = strongly disagree, 2 = slightly disagree, 3 = neither agree or disagree, 4 = moderately agree, and 5 = strongly agree.

- A. Affective Commitment Subscale (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993)
- 1. I would be very happy to spend the rest of my career with this organization. (AC1)
- 2. I really feel as if this organization's problems are my own. (AC2)
- 3. I feel like "part of the family" at my organization. (AC3)
- 4. I feel "emotionally attached" to this organization. (AC4)
- B. Continuance Commitment Subscale (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993)
- 1. Right now, staying with my organization is a matter of necessity as much as desire. (CC1)
- 2. It would be very hard for me to leave my organization right now, even if I wanted to. (CC2)
- 3. Too much of my life would be disrupted if I decided I wanted to leave my organization now. (CC3)
- 4. One of the few negative consequences of leaving this organization would be the scarcity of available alternatives. (CC4)

- C. Normative Commitment Subscale (Allen & Meyer, 1990; Meyer, Allen, & Smith, 1993)
- 1. Even if it were to my advantage, I do not feel it would be right to leave my organization now. (NC1)
- 2. I would not leave my organization right now because I have a sense of obligation to the people in it. (NC2)
- 3. I owe a great deal to my organization. (NC3)
- 4. I would feel guilty if I left my organization now. (NC4)

Turnover Intention Scale (Khatri, Fern, & Budhwar, 2001)

Yücel (2012) used three items to measure the participants' intention to quit their job. The items were adopted from Khatri et al. (2001). The TI scale is anchored on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. The participants are asked to indicate the extent to which they agree/disagree with statements related to turnover intentions with each statement.

Scale: 1 = strongly disagree, 2 = slightly disagree, 3 = neither agree or disagree, 4 = moderately agree, and 5 = strongly agree.

- 1. I intend to leave the organization. (TI1)
- 2. I intend to make a genuine effort to find another job over the next few months. (TI2)
- 3. I often think about quitting. (TI3)

Latent Variable Marker

The "Blue Attitude" scale was included in the survey to model a latent variable marker (Simmering, Fuller, Richardson, Ocal, & Atine, 2014, p. 487). The Blue Attitude scale was anchored on a 5-point Likert scale, where 1 indicated *strongly disagree* and 5 indicated *strongly agree*. The participants were asked to indicate how they feel about the color blue.

Scale: 1 = strongly agree, 2 = slightly disagree, 3 = neither agree or disagree, 4 = moderately agree, and 5 = strongly agree.

- 1. I prefer blue to other colors. (CMV1)
- 2. I like the color blue. (CMV2)
- 3. I like blue clothes. (CMV3)
- 4. I hope my next car is blue. (CMV4)

Appendix B: Permission to Use Instruments

I. Quality of Work Life Scale

Huang, T., Lawler, J., & Lei, C. (2007). The effects of quality of work life on

commitment and turnover intention. Social Behavior and Personality: An

International Journal, 35, 735-750. doi: 10.2224/sbp.2007.35.6.735



Thanks in advance,

Julie Lewis, MS, MBA, PhD Candidate

II. Job Satisfaction Scale

Brayfield, A. H., & Rothe, H. F. (1951). An index of job satisfaction. Journal of Applied

Psychology, 35, 307-311. doi.org/10.1037/h0055617

Yücel, I. (2012). Examining the relationships among job satisfaction, organizational

commitment, and turnover intention: An empirical study. International Journal of

Business and Management, 7, 44-58. doi: 10.5539/ijbm.v7n20p44



Public Domain

This material as a whole is now in the public domain. You may reuse it but please include a credit line citing the original source, and indicate that the content is in the public domain. The requester is responsible for obtaining permission for any individual items that were not originally copyrighted by APA.

CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2019 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com



© 2019 American Psychological Association. 750 First Street NE, Washington, DC 20002-4242 Telephone: 202-336-5550; 800-374-2722 TDD/TTY: 202-336-6123

III. Organizational Commitment Scale

Allen, N. J., & Meyer, J. P. (1990). The measurement and antecedents of affective,

continuance and normative commitment to the organization. Journal of

Occupational Psychology, 63(1), 1-18. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8325.1990.tb00506.x

Yücel, I. (2012). Examining the relationships among job satisfaction, organizational

commitment, and turnover intention: An empirical study. International Journal of

Business and Management, 7, 44–58. doi: 10.5539/ijbm.v7n20p44

RE: Permission to use the Three-Component Model of Employee Commitment Scale



Julie Lewis <JLewis56@patriots.uttyler.edu> 9:02 PM

To: Julie Lewis

From: Julie Lewis Sent: Thursday, February 09, 2017 7:00 PM To: <u>Natalie Jean Allen</u> Subject: Re: Permission to use the Three-Component Model of Employee Commitment Scale

Thank you very much.

From: Natalie Jean Allen <<u>nallen@uwo.ca></u> Date: Thursday, February 9, 2017 at 11:58 AM To: Julie Lewis <<u>JLewis56@patriots.uttyler.edu></u> Subject: Re: Permission to use the Three-Component Model of Employee Commitment Scale

Hello Julie

Thank you for your interest in using the Three-Component Model (TCM) Employee Commitment Survey in your research. You can get information about the measure, a Users' Guide, and the measure itself at:

http://employeecommitment.com/

For academic / research purposes, please choose the Academic Package. (There is no charge for this package.) I wish you well with your research!

Best,

Natalie Allen

From: Julie Lewis <<u>JLewis56@patriots.uttyler.edu</u>> Sent: Thursday, February 9, 2017 12:31 PM To: Natalie Jean Allen; John Peter Meyer Subject: Permission to use the Three-Component Model of Employee Commitment Scale

Dr. Allen and Dr. Meyer,

I am a doctoral student at The University of Texas at Tyler and am requesting permission to use the TCM (7-point Likert scale). My study seeks to evaluate the impacts of job satisfaction (rewards and supervision) on organizational commitment in the oil and gas services industry. Please let me know if permission is granted.

Thanks in advance,

Julie Lewis, MS, MBA

512-373-2588

IV. Turnover Intention Scale

Khatri, N., Fern, C. T., & Budhwar, P. (2001). Explaining employee turnover in an Asian

context. Human Resource Management Journal, 11(1), 54-74

doi: 10.1111/j.1748-8583.2001.tb00032.x

Yücel, I. (2012). Examining the relationships among job satisfaction, organizational

commitment, and turnover intention: An empirical study. International Journal of

Business and Management, 7, 44–58. doi: 10.5539/ijbm.v7n20p44

From: Julie Lewis Sent: Monday, February 11, 2019 4:53 PM To: Khatri, Naresh Subject: RE: Permission to Use Turnover Intention Scale

Dr. Khatri,

Thanks so much for the prompt response.

Julie Lewis, MS, MBA, PhD Candidate (512) 373-2588

From: <u>Khatri, Naresh</u> Sent: Monday, February 11, 2019 4:49 PM To: <u>Julie Lewis</u> Subject: RE: Permission to Use Turnover Intention Scale

Julie, feel free to use the turnover scale as long as you cite it in your research. All the best.

From: Julie Lewis <<u>ILewis56@patriots.uttyler.edu</u>> Sent: Monday, February 11, 2019 4:47 PM To: Khatri, Naresh <<u>khatrin@health.missouri.edu</u>> Subject: Permission to Use Turnover Intention Scale

Dr. Khatri,

I am a doctoral student at The University of Texas at Tyler and am requesting permission to use the turnover intention scale consisting of 3-items. The items are anchored on a 5-point Likert-type scale, and the referenced article is noted below:

Khatri, N., Fern, C. T., & Budhwar, P. (2001). Explaining employee turnover in an Asian context. *Human Resource Management Journal, 11*(1), 54-74 doi: 10.1111/j.1748-8583.2001.tb00032.x

My study seeks to evaluate the effects of QWL on turnover intention with mediating effects of job satisfaction and organizational commitment of Millennial employees in the United States. Please let me know if permission is granted by responding to this email.

Thanks in advance,

Julie Lewis, MS, MBA, PhD Candidate (512) 373-2588

Appendix C: IRB Approval



INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD

uttyler.edu/research = Fax: 903-565-5858

February 11, 2019

Dear Ms. Lewis,

Your request to conduct the study: *Effects of the Dimensions of Quality of Work Life (QWL) on Turnover Intention through Job Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment of Millennial Employees in the U.S.,* IRB # Spring2019-61 has been approved by The University of Texas at Tyler Institutional Review Board as a study exempt from further IRB review. This approval includes a waiver of signed, written informed consent. In addition, please ensure that any research assistants are knowledgeable about research ethics and confidentiality, and any co-investigators have completed human protection training within the past three years, and have forwarded their certificates to the IRB office (G. Duke).

Please review the UT Tyler IRB Principal Investigator Responsibilities, and acknowledge your understanding of these responsibilities and the following through return of this email to the IRB Chair within one week after receipt of this approval letter:

- · Prompt reporting to the UT Tyler IRB of any proposed changes to this research activity
- Prompt reporting to the UT Tyler IRB and academic department administration will be done of any
 unanticipated problems involving risks to subjects or others
- Suspension or termination of approval may be done if there is evidence of any serious or continuing
 noncompliance with Federal Regulations or any aberrations in original proposal.
- Any change in proposal procedures must be promptly reported to the IRB prior to implementing any changes except when necessary to eliminate apparent immediate hazards to the subject.
- Exempt with signed waiver of consent

Best of luck in your research, and do not hesitate to contact me if you need any further assistance.

Sincerely,

Storia Duke, ORD, RW

Gloria Duke, PhD, RN Chair, UT Tyler IRB

Appendix D: Survey Instrument

https://uttyler.az1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_3qHkWr6JWtehol5



0%

>>

100%





100%

0%



THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT TYLER Informed Consent (Online, Anonymous) to Participate in Research Institutional Review Board #TBD Approval Date: TBD

You have been invited to participate in this study about employee perceptions of quality of work life, job satisfaction, and commitment related to their organizations. The purpose of this study is to measure your perception of dimensions of quality of work life (QWL), job satisfaction, and your commitment to the organization which employs you. Your participation is completely voluntary, and if you begin participation and choose to not complete it, you are free to not continue without any adverse consequences. To protect your confidentiality, your response will be anonymous. No identifying information such as your name or email address will be collected.

If you agree to be in this study, we will ask you to do the following things:

Confirm that you are at least 18 years of age. Confirm that you voluntarily agree to complete an online multiple choice survey. Be willing to take approximately 15 minutes to answer all questions honestly as there are no right or wrong answers. Selecting the button that best corresponds to your response after reading each question or statement. Scroll down the page to answer all questions if needed and select NEXT to continue after each page. Complete the survey in one sitting.

We know of no known risks to this study, other than becoming a little tired of answering the questions, or you may even become a little stressed or distressed when answering some of the questions. If this happens, you are free to take a break and return to the survey to finish it, or, you can discontinue participation without any problems. Potential benefits to this study are:

- Contribution to the HRD body of literature by providing empirical results relevant to U.S. Millennial employees to HRD professionals.
- Contribution to practice as organizational leaders may be better equipped to manage the work environments for its employees.

I know my responses to the questions are anonymous. If I need to ask questions about this study, I can contact the principle researcher, Julie Lewis at jlewis56@patriots.uttyler.edu, or, if I have any questions about my rights as a research participant, I will contact Dr. Gloria Duke, Chair of the IRB, at (903) 566-7023, gduke@uttyler.edu, or the University's Office of Sponsored Research:

The University of Texas at Tyler c/o Office of Sponsored Research 3900 University Blvd Tyler, TX 75799

I understand that I may contact Dr. Duke with questions about research-related injuries.

I have read and understood what has been explained to me. I give my permission to take part in this study as it is explained to me. I give the study researcher permission to register me in this study. I have received a signed copy of this consent form.

I will click "Yes" in the box below and proceed to the survey. If I choose to not participate, I will click "No" in the box.

O Yes O No



>>



The following thee questions are about whether you intend to leave your organization. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each statement. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

	strongly disagree	slightly disagree	neither agree nor disagree	moderately agree	strongly agree
I intend to leave the organization.	0	0	0	0	0
I intend to make a genuine effort to find another job over the next few months.	0	0	0	0	0
I often think about quitting.	0	0	0	0	0

© 2012 Canadian Center of Science and Education





The following four statements are about how emotionally attached you are to your organization. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each statement. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

	1	2	3	4	5
	strongly disagree	slightly disagree	neither agree nor disagree	moderately agree	strongly agree
I would be very happy to spend the rest of my career with this organization.	0	0	0	0	0
I really feel as if this organization's problems are my own.	0	0	0	0	0
I feel like "part of the family" at my organization.	0	0	0	0	0
I feel "emotionally attached" to this organization.	0	0	0	0	0

© 2001 Sage Publication Inc.





The following four statements are about your perceived cost of leaving your organization. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each statement. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

	1	2	3	4	5
	strongly disagree	slightly disagree	neither agree nor disagree	moderately agree	strongly agree
Right now, staying with my organization is a matter of necessity as much as desire.	0	0	0	0	0
It would be very hard for me to leave my organization right now, even if I wanted to.	0	0	0	0	0
Too much of my life would be disrupted if I decided I wanted to leave my organization now.	0	0	0	0	0
One of the few negative consequences of leaving this organization would be the scarcity of available alternatives.	0	0	0	0	0

© 2001 Sage Publication Inc.



The following four statements are about your perceived obligation to your organization. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each statement. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

	1	2	3	4	5
	strongly disagree	slightly disagree	neither agree nor disagree	moderately agree	strongly agree
Even if it were to my advantage, I do not feel it would be right to leave my organization now.	0	0	0	0	0
I would not leave my organization right now because I have a sense of obligation to the people in it.	0	0	0	0	0
I owe a great deal to my organization.	0	0	0	0	0
I would feel guilty if I left my organization now.	0	0	0	0	0

© 2001 Sage Publication Inc.







The following five statements are about how satisfied you are with your job. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each statement. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

	1	2	3	4	5
	strongly disagree	slightly disagree	Undecided	slightly agree	strongly agree
I consider my job rather unpleasant.	0	0	0	0	0
Each day of work seems like it will never end.	0	0	0	0	0
I feel fairly satisfied with my present job.	0	0	0	0	0
Most days I am enthusiastic about my work.	0	0	0	0	0
I find real enjoyment in my work.	0	0	0	0	0

© 2012 Canadian Center of Science and Education





Please select the button to the right of each item that reflects how you feel about the color blue.

	1	2	3	4	5
	strongly disagree	somewhat disagree	neither agree nor disagree	somewhat agree	strongly agree
I prefer blue to other colors.	0	0	0	0	0
I like the color blue.	0	0	0	0	0
I like blue clothes.	0	0	0	0	0
I hope my next car is blue.	0	0	0	0	0

© 2015 Sage Publications Inc.





The following six statements are about the degree to which your job or work environment allows balance between work and personal life, and is challenging and meaningful. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each question. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

1	2	3	4	5	6
Strongly disagree	Disagree	Slightly disagree	Slightly agree	Agree	Strongly agree
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	0	0
	1 Strongly disagree O O O O O O	12Strongly disagreeDisagreeOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOOO	123Strongly disagreeDisagreeSlightly disagree000000000000000000000000000000000000000	1234Strongly disagreeDisagreeSlightly disagreeSlightly agree000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000	1 2 3 4 5 Strongly disagree Disagree Slightly disagree Slightly agree Agree O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O

© 2007 Society for Personality Research (Inc.)





The following six statements are about the degree to which your work environment provides supervisory support, and you are fairly rewarded. Please read each statement carefully and indicate how much you agree with each question. Please be honest as there are no right or wrong answers. Often the best approach is to select the first response that comes to mind.

	1	2	3	4	5	6
	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Slightly disagree	Slightly agree little	Agree	Strongly agree
My supervisor instructs me how to improve my job.	0	0	0	0	0	0
My supervisor provides me with assistance to solve my job problems.	0	0	0	0	0	0
My supervisor acknowledges me when I perform well in my job.	0	0	0	0	0	0
I am fairly rewarded compared to similar jobs in my organization.	0	0	0	0	0	0
I am fairly rewarded compared to similar jobs outside my organization.	0	0	0	0	0	0
My organization cares about employee welfare.	0	0	0	0	0	0

© 2007 Society for Personality Research (Inc.)

0% 00% 100%



0%

100%



What is your marital status?

- O Single
- O Married
- O Divorced
- O Widowed

What is your highest level of education?

- O Less than high school
- O High school graduate
- Some college
- O BA, BS degree
- O MS, MBA, PhD, MD

How long have you worked at the company?

O Less than 1 year

O 1 -3 years

🔿 3 - 5 years

🔘 5 - 10 years

O 10 - 20 years

O More than 20 years

Do you manage or supervise people?

O Yes O No

Are you a full-time or part-time employee?

O Full-time

O Part-time

0%

Caruso, A. (2015); Business Insider (2013)

>>

100%



Your response has been recorded. Thank you for your time and participation. Please copy and paste the following code into the MTurk HIT to receive payment R_1pxMoqlMwoaMMA2 $\,$

0%

100%

Appendix E: Data Cleaning Syntax

```
###Change to your working directory
setwd ("C:/Users/Julie Kay/Desktop/Documents/HRD 6695 - Dissertation/QWL Clean &
      FA")
###setwd ("C:/Users/jlewis32/Downloads/QWL Pilot")
###Install necessary packages (first time only)
###install.packages("psych")
###install.packages("car")
###Load libraries
library(foreign, pos=4)
library(psych)
library(car)
###Read in dataset (one version with coded values and the other as choice text)
dso1 < -
 read.table("QWLCV.csv",
 header=TRUE, sep=",", na.strings="NA", dec=".", strip.white=TRUE)
dso2 <-
 read.table("QWLCT.csv",
 header=TRUE, sep=",", na.strings="NA", dec=".", strip.white=TRUE)
###Look at dataset and column ids
head (dso2)
names(dso2)
###Create dataset with coded values
```

ds<-dso1

###Overwrite demographics and screening questions with data from choice text file ds[,c(18,19,20,61:68)]<-dso2[,c(18,19,20,61:68)]

ds[,c("Cohort","Country","EMP","Industry","Gender","Race","Marriage","Edu","Tenure ","Supv","Time")]<-

dso2[,c("Cohort","Country","EMP","Industry","Gender","Race","Marriage","Edu","Tenu re","Supv","Time")]

names(ds)

###See total responses
nrow(ds)

###Hand edit dataset to create no consent
#ds<-edit(ds)</pre>

###Initialize delete variable ds\$Delete<-"Keep"

###Flag responses that did not pass screening questions
table(ds\$Cohort,ds\$Country,ds\$EMP,useNA="ifany")

```
levels(ds$Cohort)
```

```
levels(ds$Country)
```

levels(ds\$EMP)

ds\$Delete[(ds\$Cohort=="")|(ds\$Cohort=="Silent")|(ds\$Cohort=="Boomer")|(ds\$Cohort= ="GenX")|(ds\$Cohort=="GenZ")|(ds\$Country!="US")|(ds\$EMP!="No")]<-"Screen" table(ds\$Delete)

###Flag responses from BOTs
table(ds\$Delete,ds\$BotCheck,useNA="ifany")
ds\$Delete[(ds\$Delete=="Keep") & (ds\$BotCheck!=4)]<-"BOT"
table(ds\$Delete)</pre>

###Flag responses that did not consent table(ds\$Delete,ds\$Consent,useNA="ifany") ds\$Delete[(ds\$Delete=="Keep") & (is.na(ds\$Consent)| (ds\$Consent!=1))]<-"Consent" table(ds\$Delete)

###Flag responses that did not pass IMC1
table(ds\$Delete,ds\$IMC1_1,useNA="ifany")
ds\$Delete[(ds\$Delete=="Keep") & !is.na(ds\$IMC1_1)]<-"IMC1"
table(ds\$Delete)</pre>

###Flag responses that did not pass IMC2

```
table(ds$Delete,ds$IMC2,useNA="ifany")
ds$Delete[(ds$Delete=="Keep") & is.na(ds$IMC2)]<-"IMC2"
table(ds$Delete)
```

```
###Flag incompleters
table(ds$Delete,ds$Finished)
ds$Delete[(ds$Delete=="Keep")&(ds$Finished==0)]<-"Incomplete"
table(ds$Delete)</pre>
```

###Change time from seconds to minutes
ds\$Time<-ds\$Time/60
hist(ds\$Time)
describe(ds\$Time)
#table(ds\$Time)</pre>

###Flag duration <0.5 minutes > 60 minutes
ds\$Delete[(ds\$Delete=="Keep")&((ds\$Time<0.5) | (ds\$Time>60))]<-"Time"
table(ds\$Delete)</pre>

###Create variable that shows standard deviation of how people responded to TI items ds\$TIsd<- apply(subset(ds,select=TI1:TI3),1,sd)

###Create variable that shows standard deviation of how people responded to OC items ds\$OCsd<- apply(subset(ds,select=AC1:NC4),1,sd)

###Create variable that shows standard deviation of how people responded to JS items ds\$JSsd<- apply(subset(ds,select=JS1:JS5),1,sd)

###Create variable that shows standard deviation of how people responded to QWL items ds\$QWLsd<- apply(subset(ds,select=WB1:CB3),1,sd)

###Write dataset out that can be used to assist determining MTurk payment write.csv(ds,"QWLOrig.csv",row.names=FALSE)

###Omit unusable responses
ds<-subset(ds,Delete=="Keep")
nrow(ds)</pre>

###Omit IP Addresses

```
ds<-subset(ds,select=-c(IPAddress))
head(ds)
```

###Recode any negatively worded items ds\$JS1r<-recode(ds\$JS1,'1=5; 2=4; 3=3; 4=2; 5=1') ds\$JS2r<-recode(ds\$JS2,'1=5; 2=4; 3=3; 4=2; 5=1')

names (ds)

describe(subset(ds,select=c(WB1:CB3,JS1r,JS2r,JS1:JS5,AC1:NC4,TI1:TI3)))

table(ds\$Industry) table(ds\$Industry)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$Gender) table(ds\$Gender)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$Race) table(ds\$Race)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$MaritalStatus) table(ds\$MaritalStatus)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$EduLevel)
table(ds\$EduLevel)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$Tenure) table(ds\$Tenure)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$Mgr) table(ds\$Mgr)/nrow(ds)

table(ds\$WorkStatus)
table(ds\$WorkStatus)/nrow(ds)

write.csv(ds,"QWLclean.csv",row.names=FALSE)